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PROSPECTUS

                              [CONSTELLATION LOGO]

                                  $750,000,000

                           Constellation Brands, Inc.

                        Debt Securities, Preferred Stock,
     Depositary Shares Representing Preferred Stock and Class A Common Stock
                           --------------------------

         We may sell from time to time for proceeds of up to $750,000,000 in the



aggregate of:

                o  our debt securities;

                o  shares of our preferred stock, which may be represented by
                   depositary shares;

                o  shares of our Class A common stock; or

                o  any combination of the foregoing.

         The debt securities may be guaranteed by our subsidiaries identified in
this prospectus.

         We will provide specific terms of the securities which we may offer in
supplements to this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and any
prospectus supplement carefully before you invest. Securities may be sold for
U.S. dollars, foreign currency or currency units.

         Our Class A common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under
the symbol "STZ".

         SEE "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 1 FOR A DISCUSSION OF CERTAIN
FACTORS THAT YOU SHOULD CONSIDER BEFORE PURCHASING ANY SECURITIES.

                           --------------------------

         Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities
commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this
prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a
criminal offense.

                           --------------------------

                  The date of this prospectus is      , 2003.
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                              ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

         This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we
filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission using a "shelf" registration
process. Under this process, we may sell any combination of the securities
described in this prospectus in one or more offerings up to a total dollar
amount of $750,000,000. This prospectus provides you with a general description
of the securities we may offer. Each time we offer to sell securities, we will
provide a supplement to this prospectus that will contain specific information
about the terms of that offering. The prospectus supplement may also add,
update, or change information contained in this prospectus. You should read both
this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with the additional
information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information,"
below.

                       WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

         We file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and
other information with the SEC. You may read and copy reports, statements or
other information at the SEC's public reference room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W.,
Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further
information on the public reference rooms. Our SEC filings are also available to
the public from commercial document retrieval services, at the website



maintained by the SEC at "http://www.sec.gov."

         As noted above, we have filed with the SEC a registration statement on
Form S-3 to register the securities. This prospectus is part of that
registration statement and, as permitted by the SEC's rules, does not contain
all the information set forth in the registration statement. For further
information you may refer to the registration statement and to the exhibits and
schedules filed as part of the registration statement. You can review and copy
the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules at the public
reference facilities maintained by the SEC as described above. The registration
statement, including its exhibits and schedules, is also available on the SEC's
website.
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         The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file
with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by
referring you to certain of those documents. The information incorporated by
reference is considered to be part of this prospectus, and the information that
we file with the SEC after the date of this prospectus will automatically update
and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed
below and any future filings we make with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c),
14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, until we sell all of the
securities:

         o   Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 28,
             2003;

         o   Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended May
             31, 2003 and August 31, 2003; and

         o   Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on April 9, 2003 (reporting under
             Item 2 with respect to the Company's acquisition of BRL Hardy
             Limited), as amended by a Form 8-K/A filed on July 18, 2003
             (amending the pro forma financial information included in the
             Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 9, 2003 and filing an
             exhibit), a Form 8-K filed on July 30, 2003 (filing certain
             exhibits to be incorporated by reference to the Company's
             registration statement number 333-63480) and a Form 8-K filed on
             November 24, 2003 (providing the Company's fiscal year 2003
             financial information reflecting the Company's new basis of segment
             reporting).

         You may request a copy of these filings, except exhibits to such
documents unless those exhibits are specifically incorporated by reference into
this prospectus, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at: Constellation
Brands, Inc., Attention: David S. Sorce, Secretary, 300 WillowBrook Office Park,
Fairport, New York 14450; telephone number 585-218-3600.

         You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or
provided in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. We have not authorized
anyone else to provide you with different or additional information. You should
not assume that the information in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement
is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of those documents.

                INFORMATION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

         This prospectus contains "forward-looking statements" within the
meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the
Securities Exchange Act. These forward-looking statements are subject to a
number of risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control, that
could cause actual results to differ materially from those set forth in, or
implied by, our forward-looking statements. All statements other than statements
of historical facts included in this prospectus regarding our business strategy,
future operations, financial position, estimated revenues, projected costs,
prospects, plans and objectives of management, as well as information concerning
expected actions of third parties, are forward-looking statements. When used in
this prospectus, the words "anticipate," "intend," "estimate," "expect,"
"project" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking
statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain such identifying
words. All forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this
prospectus. We do not undertake any obligation to update or revise any
forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future
events or otherwise. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the
forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give no assurance that such
expectations will prove to be correct. Important factors that could cause our
actual results to differ materially from our expectations, or "cautionary
statements," are disclosed under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this
prospectus. The cautionary statements qualify all forward-looking statements
attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf.
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                           CONSTELLATION BRANDS, INC.

         Constellation Brands, Inc. is a leading international producer and
marketer of beverage alcohol brands with a broad portfolio across the wine,
spirits and imported beer categories. We have the largest wine business in the
world and are the largest multi-category supplier of beverage alcohol in the
United States; a leading producer and exporter of wine from Australia and New
Zealand; and both a major producer and independent drinks wholesaler in the
United Kingdom. Our strong market positions increase our purchasing power and
make us a supplier of choice to our customers.

         With our broad product portfolio, we believe we are distinctly
positioned to satisfy an array of consumer preferences across all beverage
alcohol categories and price points. Many of our products are recognized leaders
in their respective categories. Leading brands in our portfolio include Corona
Extra, Modelo Especial, Pacifico, St. Pauli Girl, Franciscan Oakville Estate,
Simi, Estancia, Ravenswood, Blackstone, Banrock Station, Hardys, Nobilo,
Houghton, Leasingham, Almaden, Inglenook, Arbor Mist, Vendange, Alice White,
Stowells, Black Velvet, Fleischmann's, Schenley, Ten High and Blackthorn.

         Since our founding in 1945 as a producer and marketer of wine products,
we have grown through a combination of internal growth and acquisitions. Our
internal growth has been driven by leveraging our existing portfolio of leading
brands, developing new products, new packaging and line extensions, and focusing
on the faster growing sectors of the beverage alcohol industry.

                                 THE GUARANTORS

         The guarantors of the debt securities may include the following
companies, each of which is a direct or indirect subsidiary of Constellation
Brands, Inc.: Allberry, Inc., Barton Beers, Ltd., Barton Beers of Wisconsin,
Ltd., Barton Brands of California, Inc., Barton Brands of Georgia, Inc., Barton
Brands, Ltd., Barton Canada, Ltd., Barton Distillers Import Corp., Barton
Financial Corporation, Barton Incorporated, Canandaigua B.V., CBI Australia
Holdings Pty Limited, Constellation Australia Pty Limited, Constellation
International Holdings Limited, Canandaigua Limited, Canandaigua Wine Company,
Inc., Cloud Peak Corporation, Franciscan Vineyards, Inc., M.J. Lewis Corp.,
Monarch Import Company, Mt. Veeder Corporation and Roberts Trading Corp.

         If so provided in a prospectus supplement, each of the guarantors will
fully and unconditionally guarantee on a joint and several basis our obligations
under the debt securities, subject to certain limitations.

                                  RISK FACTORS

         BEFORE YOU BUY ANY SECURITIES OFFERED BY THIS PROSPECTUS OR A
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT, YOU SHOULD BE AWARE THAT THERE ARE VARIOUS RISKS,
INCLUDING THOSE DESCRIBED BELOW. YOU SHOULD CONSIDER CAREFULLY THESE RISK
FACTORS, TOGETHER WITH ALL OF THE OTHER INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS, ANY
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT AND THE DOCUMENTS THAT ARE INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
BEFORE YOU DECIDE TO ACQUIRE ANY SECURITIES.

OUR INDEBTEDNESS COULD HAVE A MATERIAL ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR FINANCIAL HEALTH.

         We have incurred substantial indebtedness to finance our acquisitions
and we may incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future to finance
further acquisitions or for other purposes. Our ability to satisfy our debt
obligations outstanding from time to time will depend upon our future operating
performance, which is subject to prevailing economic conditions, levels of
interest rates and financial, business and other factors, many of which are
beyond our control. Therefore, there can be no assurance that our cash flow from
operations will be sufficient to meet all of our debt service requirements and
to fund our capital expenditure requirements.

         Our current and future debt service obligations and covenants could
have important consequences to you if you purchase the securities offered by
this prospectus. These consequences may include the following:

         o   our ability to obtain financing for future working capital needs or
             acquisitions or other purposes may be limited;

         o   a significant portion of our cash flow from operations will be
             dedicated to the payment of principal and interest on our
             indebtedness, thereby reducing funds available for operations;

         o   our ability to conduct our business could be limited by restrictive
             covenants; and

         o   we may be more vulnerable to adverse economic conditions than our
             less leveraged competitors and, thus, may be limited in our ability
             to withstand competitive pressures.

         The restrictive covenants and provisions in our senior credit facility
and the indentures under which our debt securities have been issued include,



among others, those restricting additional liens, additional borrowing, the sale
of assets, changes of control, the payment of dividends, transactions with
affiliates, the making of investments and certain other fundamental changes. Our
senior credit facility also contains restrictions on acquisitions and certain
financial ratio tests including a debt coverage ratio, a senior debt coverage
ratio, a fixed charges ratio and an interest coverage ratio. These restrictions
could limit our ability to conduct business. A failure to comply with the
obligations contained in our senior credit facility, our existing indentures or
other loan agreements, or indentures or loan agreements entered into in the
future could result in an event of default under such agreements, which could
require us to immediately repay the related debt and also debt under other
agreements that may contain cross-acceleration or cross-default provisions.

OUR ACQUISITION AND JOINT VENTURE STRATEGIES MAY NOT BE SUCCESSFUL.

         We have made a number of acquisitions, including our recent acquisition
of BRL Hardy Limited, now known as Hardy Wine Company Limited, or Hardy, and
anticipate that we may, from time to time, acquire additional businesses, assets
or securities of companies that we believe would provide a strategic fit with
our business. Acquired businesses will need to be integrated with our existing
operations. There can be no assurance that we will effectively assimilate the
business or product offerings of acquired companies into our business or product
offerings. We have also entered into joint ventures and may enter into
additional joint ventures.

         Acquisitions are also accompanied by risks such as potential exposure
to unknown liabilities of acquired companies, the possible loss of key employees
and customers of the acquired business. Acquisitions are subject to risks
associated with the difficulty and expense of integrating the operations and
personnel of the acquired companies, the potential disruption to our business
and the diversion of management time and attention.

         We share control of existing joint ventures and may not have majority
interest or control of future joint ventures, and, therefore, there is the risk
that our joint venture partners may at any time have economic, business or legal
interests or goals that are inconsistent with our interests or goals or those of
the joint venture. There is also risk that our joint venture partners may be
unable to meet their economic or other obligations and that we may be required
to fulfill those obligations alone.

         Failure by us or an entity in which we have a joint venture interest to
adequately manage the risks associated with any acquisitions or joint ventures
could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of
operations. There can be no assurance that any of our acquisitions or joint
ventures will be profitable.

COMPETITION COULD HAVE A MATERIAL ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR BUSINESS.

         We are in a highly competitive industry and the dollar amount and unit
volume of our sales could be negatively affected by our inability to maintain or
increase prices, changes in geographic or product mix, a general decline in
beverage alcohol consumption or the decision of our wholesale customers,
retailers or consumers to purchase competitive products instead of our products.
Wholesaler, retailer and consumer purchasing decisions are influenced by, among
other things, the perceived absolute or relative overall value of our products,
including their quality and pricing, compared to competitive products. Unit
volume and dollar sales could also be affected by pricing, purchasing,
financing, operational, advertising or promotional decisions made by wholesalers
and retailers which could affect their supply of, or consumer demand for, our
products. We could also experience higher than expected selling, general and
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administrative expenses if we find it necessary to increase the number of our
personnel or our advertising or promotional expenditures to maintain our
competitive position or for other reasons.

AN INCREASE IN EXCISE TAXES OR GOVERNMENT REGULATIONS COULD HAVE A MATERIAL
ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR BUSINESS.

         In the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia and other countries
in which we operate, we are subject to excise and other taxes on beverage
alcohol products in varying amounts which have been subject to change.
Significant increases in excise taxes on beverage alcohol products could
materially and adversely affect our financial condition or results of
operations. Recently, many states have considered proposals to increase, and
some of these states have increased, state alcohol excise taxes. In addition,
the beverage alcohol products industry is subject to extensive regulation by
federal, state, local and foreign governmental agencies concerning such matters
as licensing, trade and pricing practices, required labeling and advertising.
New or revised regulations or increased licensing fees, requirements or taxes
could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of
operations.



WE RELY ON THE PERFORMANCE OF WHOLESALE DISTRIBUTORS, MAJOR RETAILERS AND CHAINS
FOR THE SUCCESS OF OUR BUSINESS.

         In the United States, we sell our products principally to wholesalers
for resale to retail outlets including grocery stores, package liquor stores,
club and discount stores and restaurants. In the United Kingdom and Australia,
we sell our products principally to wholesalers and directly to major retailers
and chains. The replacement or poor performance of our major wholesalers,
retailers or chains or our inability to collect accounts receivable from our
major wholesalers, retailers or chains could materially and adversely affect our
results of operations and financial condition. Distribution channels for
beverage alcohol products have been consolidating in recent years. In addition,
wholesalers and retailers of our products offer products which compete directly
with our products for retail shelf space and consumer purchases. Accordingly,
there is a risk that wholesalers or retailers may give higher priority to
products of our competitors. In the future, our wholesalers and retailers may
not continue to purchase our products or provide our products with adequate
levels of promotional support.

OUR BUSINESS COULD BE ADVERSELY AFFECTED BY A DECLINE IN THE CONSUMPTION OF
PRODUCTS WE SELL.

         Although since 1995 there have been modest increases in consumption of
beverage alcohol products in most of our product categories, there have been
periods in the past in which there were substantial declines in the overall per
capita consumption of beverage alcohol products in the United States and other
markets in which we participate. A limited or general decline in consumption in
one or more of our product categories could occur in the future due to a variety
of factors, including:

         o   a general decline in economic conditions;

         o   increased concern about the health consequences of consuming
             beverage alcohol products and about drinking and driving;

         o   a trend toward a healthier diet including lighter, lower calorie
             beverages such as diet soft drinks, juices and water products;

         o   the increased activity of anti-alcohol consumer groups; and

         o   increased federal, state or foreign excise and other taxes on
             beverage alcohol products.

WE GENERALLY PURCHASE RAW MATERIALS UNDER SHORT-TERM SUPPLY CONTRACTS, AND WE
ARE SUBJECT TO SUBSTANTIAL PRICE FLUCTUATIONS FOR GRAPES AND GRAPE-RELATED
MATERIALS AND WE HAVE A LIMITED GROUP OF SUPPLIERS OF GLASS BOTTLES.

         Our business is heavily dependent upon raw materials, such as grapes,
grape juice concentrate, grains, alcohol and packaging materials from
third-party suppliers. We could experience raw material supply, production or
shipment difficulties that could adversely affect our ability to supply goods to
our customers. We are also directly affected by increases in the costs of raw
materials. In the past, we have experienced dramatic increases in the cost of
grapes. Although we believe we have adequate sources of grape supplies, in the
event demand for certain wine products exceeds expectations, we could experience
shortages.

                                       3

         One of our largest components of cost of goods sold is that of glass
bottles, which, in the United States and Australia, have only a small number of
producers. Currently, substantially all of our glass container requirements for
our United States operations are supplied by one producer and substantially all
of our glass container requirements for our Australian operations are supplied
by another producer. The inability of any of our glass bottle suppliers to
satisfy our requirements could adversely affect our business.

OUR GLOBAL OPERATIONS SUBJECT US TO CURRENCY RATE FLUCTUATIONS AND GEOPOLITICAL
UNCERTAINTY WHICH COULD HAVE A MATERIAL ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR RESULTS OF
OPERATIONS.

         We have operations throughout the world and, therefore, we are subject
to risks associated with currency fluctuations. We could experience changes in
our ability to obtain or hedge against fluctuations in exchange rates. We could
also be affected by nationalizations or unstable governments or legal systems or
intergovernmental disputes. These currency, economic and political uncertainties
may have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, especially to
the extent these matters, or the decisions, policies or economic strength of our
suppliers, affect our global operations.

WE HAVE A MATERIAL AMOUNT OF GOODWILL, AND IF WE ARE REQUIRED TO WRITE DOWN
GOODWILL, IT WOULD REDUCE OUR NET INCOME, WHICH IN TURN COULD MATERIALLY AND
ADVERSELY AFFECT OUR RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.



         We have a material amount of goodwill, which is the amount by which the
costs of an acquisition accounted for using the purchase method exceeds the fair
value of the net assets acquired. On March 1, 2002, we adopted the Financial
Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standard
("SFAS") No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." Under SFAS No. 142
goodwill is no longer amortized, but instead is subject to a periodic impairment
evaluation based on the fair value of the reporting unit. Reductions in our net
income caused by the write-down of goodwill could materially and adversely
affect our results of operations.

THE TERMINATION OR NON-RENEWAL OF OUR IMPORTED BEER DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENTS
COULD HAVE A MATERIAL ADVERSE EFFECT ON OUR BUSINESS.

         All of our imported beer products are marketed and sold pursuant to
exclusive distribution agreements with the suppliers of these products and are
subject to renewal from time to time. Our agreement to distribute Corona Extra
and our other Mexican beer brands in 25 primarily western U.S. states expires in
December 2006 and, subject to compliance with certain performance criteria,
continued retention of certain personnel and other terms of the agreement, will
be automatically renewed for additional terms of five years. Changes in control
of Constellation Brands, Inc. or its subsidiaries involved in importing the
Mexican beer brands, or changes in the chief executive officer of such
subsidiaries, may be a basis for the supplier, unless it consents to such
changes, to terminate the agreement. The supplier's consent to such changes may
not be unreasonably withheld. In addition, prior to their expiration, all of our
imported beer agreements may be terminated if we fail to meet certain
performance criteria. We believe that we are currently in compliance with all of
our material imported beer distribution agreements. From time to time we have
failed, and may in the future fail, to satisfy certain performance criteria in
our distribution agreements. It is possible that our beer distribution
agreements may not be renewed or may be terminated prior to expiration.

OUR FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED FEBRUARY 28, 2002 AND PRIOR
FISCAL YEARS WERE AUDITED BY ARTHUR ANDERSEN LLP.

         Our consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended
February 28, 2002 and prior fiscal years were audited by Arthur Andersen LLP.

         On August 31, 2002, Arthur Andersen LLP ceased to practice before the
SEC. Therefore, Arthur Andersen did not participate in the preparation of our
Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended February 28, 2003 that is
incorporated by reference into this prospectus (the "2003 Form 10-K"), did not
reissue its audit report with respect to the financial statements included in
the 2003 Form 10-K, and did not consent to the inclusion of a copy of its
previously issued audit report in the 2003 Form 10-K or the incorporation by
reference of such report into this prospectus. As a result, holders of our
securities may have no effective remedy against Arthur Andersen LLP in
connection with a material misstatement or omission in the financial statements
to which its audit report relates. In addition, even if such holders were able
to assert such a claim, because it has ceased operations, Arthur Andersen LLP
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may fail or otherwise have insufficient assets to satisfy claims made by holders
of our securities that might arise under federal securities laws or otherwise
with respect to the audit report of Arthur Andersen LLP.

                                 USE OF PROCEEDS

         Except as we may otherwise set forth in a prospectus supplement, we
will use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities offered by this
prospectus for general corporate purposes, including, but not limited to,
repayment or refinancing of borrowings, working capital, capital expenditures
and acquisitions. Pending the application of the proceeds, we will invest the
proceeds in certificates of deposit, U.S. government securities or other
interest bearing securities.

                                 DIVIDEND POLICY

         We have not paid any cash dividends on our common stock since our
initial public offering in 1973. We pay quarterly dividends on our currently
outstanding shares of Series A mandatory convertible preferred stock,
represented by depositary shares, each representing 1/40 of a share of Series A
mandatory convertible preferred stock, in the amount of $14.3750 per share, or
$0.359375 per depositary share. Except for earnings used to pay the dividends on
the Series A mandatory convertible preferred stock, we currently intend to
retain all of our future earnings to finance the development and expansion of
our business. In addition, the indentures for our outstanding senior notes, our
outstanding senior subordinated notes, our existing senior credit facility and
the terms of our Series A mandatory convertible preferred stock may restrict the
payment of cash dividends under certain circumstances. Any indentures for debt
securities issued in the future, any credit agreements entered into in the
future and the terms of any preferred stock issued in the future may also
restrict or prohibit the payment of cash dividends.
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                 RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES AND EARNINGS
             TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES AND PREFERRED STOCK DIVIDENDS

         The following table sets forth our historical ratio of earnings to
fixed charges and our historical ratio of earnings to combined fixed charges and
preferred stock dividends for the periods indicated. For the purpose of
calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, "earnings" represent income
before provision for income taxes plus fixed charges. "Fixed charges" consist of
interest expensed and capitalized, amortization of debt issuance costs,
amortization of discount on debt, and the portion of rental expense that
management believes is representative of the interest component of lease
expense. "Preferred stock dividends" consist of income before taxes that is
required to pay the dividends on our outstanding Series A mandatory convertible
preferred stock. Ratios of earnings to combined fixed charges and preferred
stock dividends are computed by dividing earnings by the sum of fixed charges
and preferred stock dividends.

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
                                                             For the Fiscal Years Ended
                             For the Six     For the Six           February 28,             For the Fiscal     For 
the Fiscal
                            Months Ended     Months Ended    --------------------------        Year Ended         
Year Ended
                          August 31, 2003  August 31, 2002    2003      2002       2001    February 29, 2000  
February 28, 1999
                          ---------------  ---------------    ----      ----       ----    -----------------  ----
-------------

  <S>                           <C>              <C>          <C>       <C>        <C>           <C>                
<C>
  Ratio of Earnings to
  Fixed Charges                 2.2x             3.5x         4.0x      2.9x       2.4x          2.1x               
3.2x

  Ratio of Earnings to
  Combined Fixed Charges        2.2x             3.5x         4.0x      2.9x       2.4x          2.1x               
3.2x
  and Preferred Stock
  Dividends

</TABLE>

                         DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

         We may offer debt securities under this prospectus, any of which may be
issued as convertible or exchangeable debt securities. The following description
of the terms of the debt securities sets forth certain general terms and
provisions of the debt securities to which any prospectus supplement may relate.
We will set forth the particular terms of the debt securities we offer in a
prospectus supplement. The extent, if any, to which the following general
provisions apply to particular debt securities will be described in the
applicable prospectus supplement. The following description of general terms
relating to the debt securities and the indenture under which the debt
securities will be issued are summaries only and therefore are not complete. You
should read the indenture and the prospectus supplement regarding any particular
issuance of debt securities.

         The debt securities will represent our unsecured general obligations,
unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement. If so provided in a
prospectus supplement, the debt securities will have the benefit of the
guarantees from the guarantors. Our subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal
entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amounts due
pursuant to the debt securities or to make any funds available therefor, whether
by dividends, loans or other payments, other than as expressly provided in the
guarantees.

         Our ability to service our indebtedness, including the debt securities,
is dependent primarily upon the receipt of funds from our subsidiaries. The
payment of dividends or the making of loans and advances to us by our
subsidiaries are subject to contractual, statutory or regulatory restrictions,
are contingent upon the earnings of those subsidiaries and are subject to
various business considerations. Further, any right we may have to receive
assets of any of our subsidiaries upon liquidation or recapitalization of any
such subsidiaries (and the consequent right of the holders of debt securities to
participate in those assets) will be subject to the claims of our subsidiaries'
creditors. Even in the event that we are recognized as a creditor of a
subsidiary, our claims would still be subject to any security interest in the
assets of such subsidiary and any indebtedness of such subsidiary senior to our
claim.



         The debt securities will be issued under an indenture that will be
entered into with the guarantors and the trustee. The indenture will be subject
to, and governed by, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939.

         Except to the extent set forth in a prospectus supplement, the
indenture will not contain any covenants or restrictions that afford holders of
the debt securities special protection in the event of a change of control or
highly leveraged transaction.

         The following is a summary of certain provisions of the debt securities
that may be issued under the indenture, and is not complete. A description of
such debt securities shall be contained in a prospectus supplement. You should
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carefully read the provisions of particular debt securities we may issue and the
indenture under which the debt securities are issued, including the definitions
in those documents of certain terms and of those terms made a part of those
documents by the Trust Indenture Act.

GENERAL

         The indenture will not limit the aggregate principal amount of debt
securities which may be issued under it and provides that debt securities may be
issued in one or more series, in such form or forms, with such terms and up to
the aggregate principal amount that we may authorize from time to time. The
particular terms of the debt securities offered pursuant to any prospectus
supplement will be described in the prospectus supplement. All debt securities
of one series need not be issued at the same time and, unless otherwise
provided, a series may be reopened, without the consent of any holder, for
issuances of additional debt securities of that series.

         Unless otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement, debt securities
may be presented for registration of transfer and exchange and for payment or,
if applicable, for conversion or exchange at the office of the trustee.

         At our option, the payment of interest may also be made by check mailed
to the address of the person entitled to such payment as it appears in the debt
security register.

         The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the following terms
of any debt securities in respect of which this prospectus is being delivered
(to the extent applicable to the debt securities):

                  (1) the title of the debt securities of the series, and
whether the debt securities are senior debt securities or subordinated debt
securities and, if subordinated debt securities, the specific subordination
provisions applicable thereto;

                  (2) the total principal amount of the debt securities of the
series and any limit on the total principal amount;

                  (3) the price (expressed as a percentage of the principal
amount of the debt securities) at which we will issue the debt securities of the
series;

                  (4) the terms, if any, by which holders may convert or
exchange the debt securities of the series into or for our common stock or other
of our securities or property;

                  (5) if the debt securities of the series are convertible or
exchangeable, any limitations on the ownership or transferability of the
securities or property into which holders may convert or exchange the debt
securities;

                  (6) the date or dates, or the method for determining the date
or dates, on which we will be obligated to pay the principal of the debt
securities of the series and the amount of principal we will be obligated to
pay;

                  (7) the rate or rates, which may be fixed or variable, at
which the debt securities of the series will bear interest, if any, or the
method by which the rate or rates will be determined;

                  (8) the date or dates, or the method for determining the date
or dates, from which any interest will accrue on the debt securities of the
series, the dates on which we will be obligated to pay any such interest, the
regular record dates if any, for the interest payments, or the method by which
the dates shall be determined, the persons to whom we will be obligated to pay
interest, and the basis upon which interest shall be calculated if other than
that of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months;

                  (9) the place or places where the principal of, and any



premium, make-whole amount, interest or other amounts payable (if any) on, the
debt securities of the series will be payable, where the holders of the debt
securities may surrender debt securities for conversion, transfer or exchange,
and where notices or demands to or upon us in respect of the debt securities and
the indenture may be served;

                  (10) any provisions relating to the issuance of the debt
securities at an original issue discount;
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                  (11) the period or periods during which, the price or prices
(including any premium or make-whole amount) at which, the currency or
currencies in which, and the other terms and conditions upon which, we may
redeem the debt securities of the series, at our option, if we have such an
option;

                  (12) any obligation of ours to redeem, repay or purchase debt
securities pursuant to any sinking fund or analogous provision or at the option
of a holder of debt securities, and the terms and conditions upon which we will
redeem, repay or purchase all or a portion of the debt securities of the series
pursuant to that obligation;

                  (13) if other than denominations of $1,000 and any integral
multiple thereof, the denominations in which the debt securities shall be
issuable;

                  (14) if the principal amount payable on any maturity date will
not be determinable on any one or more dates prior to the maturity date, the
amount which will be deemed to be the principal amount as of any date for any
purpose, including the principal amount which will be due and payable upon any
maturity other than the maturity date, or the manner of determining that amount;

                  (15) any events of default in lieu of or in addition to those
described in this prospectus and remedies relating to such events of default;

                  (16) if other than the trustee, the identity of each security
registrar or paying agent for debt securities of the series;

                  (17) the currency or currencies in which we will sell the debt
securities and in which principal of, and any premium, make-whole amount, or
interest or other amounts payable (if any) on, the debt securities of the series
will be denominated and payable;

                  (18) whether the amount of payment of principal of, and any
premium, make-whole amount, or interest or other amounts payable (if any) on,
the debt securities of the series may be determined with reference to an index,
formula or other method and the manner in which the amounts will be determined;

                  (19) whether the principal of, and any premium, make-whole
amount, interest or other amounts payable (if any) on, the debt securities of
the series are to be payable, at our election or at the election of the holder
of the debt securities, in a currency or currencies other than that in which the
debt securities are denominated or stated to be payable, the period or periods
during which, and the terms and conditions upon which, this election may be
made, and the time and manner of, and identity of the exchange rate agent with
responsibility for, determining the exchange rate between the currency or
currencies in which the debt securities are denominated or stated to be payable
and the currency or currencies in which the debt securities will be payable;

                  (20) any applicable U.S. federal income tax consequences,
including whether and under what circumstances we will pay any additional
amounts as contemplated in the applicable supplemental indenture on the debt
securities to any holder who is not a U.S. person in respect of any tax,
assessment or governmental charge withheld or deducted and, if we will pay
additional amounts, whether we will have the option, and on what terms to redeem
the debt securities instead of paying the additional amounts;

                  (21) if receipt of certain certificates or other documents or
satisfaction of other conditions will be necessary for any purpose, including,
without limitation, as a condition to the issuance of the debt securities in
definitive form (whether upon original issue or upon exchange of a temporary
debt security), the form and terms of such certificates, documents or
conditions;

                  (22) any other covenant or warranty included for the benefit
of the debt securities of the series;

                  (23) whether the debt securities will be issued in whole or in
part in the form of one or more global securities and, in such case, the
depositary for such a global security and the circumstances under which any
global security may be exchanged for debt securities registered in the name of,
and under which any transfer of such global security may be registered in the
name of, any person other than the depositary;



                  (24) whether the debt securities are defeasible;
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                  (25) whether and the extent that the debt securities shall be
guaranteed by the guarantors and the form of any such guarantee;

                  (26) any proposed listing of the debt securities of the series
on any securities exchange; and

                  (27) any other specific terms of the debt securities.

         Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating to the
debt securities, principal of and any premium or interest on the debt securities
will be payable, and the debt securities will be exchangeable and transfers
thereof will be registrable, at the office of the trustee at its principal
executive offices. However, at our option, payment of interest may be made by
check mailed to the address of the person entitled thereto as it appears in the
debt security register. Any payment of principal and any premium or interest
required to be made on an interest payment date, redemption date or at maturity
which is not a business day need not be made on such date, but may be made on
the next succeeding business day with the same force and effect as if made on
the applicable date, and no interest shall accrue for the period from and after
such date.

         Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating to
debt securities, the debt securities will be issued only in fully registered
form, without coupons, in denominations of $1,000 or any integral multiple
thereof. No service charge will be made for any transfer or exchange of the debt
securities, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or
other governmental charge payable in connection with a transfer or exchange.

         Debt securities may be issued under the indenture as Original Issue
Discount Securities (as defined below). Federal income tax consequences and
other special considerations applicable to any such Original Issue Discount
Securities (or other debt securities treated as issued at an original issue
discount) will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to such
securities. "Original Issue Discount Security" generally means any debt security
that (i) is issued at a price lower than its principal amount (subject to a de
minimus exception), (ii) does not require the payment of interest in cash or
property (other than debt instruments of the issuer) at least annually
throughout the term of the debt security or (iii) is issuable in exchange for
property (including other debt instruments) and does not provide for adequate
stated interest.

GLOBAL SECURITIES

         The debt securities of a series may be issued in the form of one or
more global securities that will be deposited with a depositary or its nominees
identified in the prospectus supplement relating to the debt securities. In such
a case, one or more global securities will be issued in a denomination or
aggregate denominations equal to the portion of the aggregate principal amount
of outstanding debt securities of the series to be represented by such global
security or securities.

         Unless and until it is exchanged in whole or in part for debt
securities in definitive registered form, a global security may not be
registered for transfer or exchange except as a whole by the depositary for such
global security to a nominee of the depositary and except in the circumstances
described in the prospectus supplement relating to the debt securities. The
specific terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to a series of debt
securities will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to such
series.

GUARANTEES

         In order to enable us to obtain more favorable interest rates and terms
of payment of principal of, premiums (if any), make-whole amounts (if any) and
interest on the debt securities, the debt securities may (if so specified in the
prospectus supplement) be guaranteed, jointly and severally by all of the
guarantors pursuant to guarantees. Guarantees will not be applicable to or
guarantee our obligations with respect to the conversion of the debt securities
into shares of our capital stock or other securities. Each guarantee will be an
unsecured obligation of each guarantor issuing such guarantee. The ranking of a
guarantee and the terms of the subordination, if any, will be set forth in the
prospectus supplement.

         The indenture provides that, in the event any guarantee would
constitute or result in a violation of any applicable fraudulent conveyance or
similar law of any relevant jurisdiction, the liability of the guarantor under
such guarantee will be reduced to the maximum amount (after giving effect to all
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other contingent and other liabilities of such guarantor) permissible under the
applicable fraudulent conveyance or similar law.

MODIFICATION OF THE INDENTURE

         We and the trustee may modify the indenture with respect to the debt
securities of any series, with or without the consent of the holders of debt
securities, under certain circumstances to be described in a prospectus
supplement.

DEFEASANCE; SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE

         The prospectus supplement will outline the conditions under which we
may elect to have certain of our obligations under the indenture discharged and
under which the indenture obligations will be deemed to be satisfied.

DEFAULTS AND NOTICE

         The debt securities will contain events of default to be specified in
the applicable prospectus supplement, including, without limitation:

         o   failure to pay the principal of, or premium or make-whole amount,
             if any, on any debt security of such series when due and payable
             (whether at maturity, by call for redemption, through any mandatory
             sinking fund, by redemption at the option of the holder, by
             declaration or acceleration or otherwise);

         o   failure to make a payment of any interest on any debt security of
             such series when due;

         o   our, or any guarantor's, failure to perform or observe any other
             covenants or agreements in the indenture or in the debt securities
             of such series;

         o   certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of us or
             any guarantor;

         o   any guarantee in respect of such series of debt securities shall
             for any reason cease to be, or be asserted in writing by any
             guarantor thereof or us not to be, in full force and effect, and
             enforceable in accordance with its terms; and

         o   certain cross defaults.

         If an event of default with respect to debt securities of any series
shall occur and be continuing, the trustee or the holders of not less than 25%
in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding debt securities of such
series may declare the principal amount (or, if the debt securities of such
series are issued at an original issue discount, such portion of the principal
amount as may be specified in the terms of the debt securities of such series)
of all debt securities of such series or such other amount or amounts as the
debt securities or supplemental indenture with respect to such series may
provide, to be due and payable immediately.

         The indenture provides that the trustee will, within 90 days after the
occurrence of a default, give to holders of debt securities of any series notice
of all uncured defaults with respect to such series known to it. However, in the
case of a default that results from the failure to make any payment of the
principal of, premium or make-whole amount, if any, or interest on the debt
securities of any series, or in the payment of any mandatory sinking fund
installment with respect to debt securities of such series, the trustee may
withhold such notice if it in good faith determines that the withholding of such
notice is in the interest of the holders of debt securities of such series.

         The indenture contains a provision entitling the trustee to be
indemnified by holders of debt securities before proceeding to exercise any
trust or power under the indenture at the request of such holders. The indenture
provides that the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the
then outstanding debt securities of any series may direct the time, method and
place of conducting any proceedings for any remedy available to the trustee, or
of exercising any trust or power conferred upon the trustee with respect to the
debt securities of such series. However, the trustee may decline to follow any
such direction if, among other reasons, the trustee determines in good faith
that the actions or proceedings as directed may not lawfully be taken, would
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involve the trustee in personal liability or would be unduly prejudicial to the
holders of the debt securities of such series not joining in such direction.

         The right of a holder to institute a proceeding with respect to the
indenture is subject to certain conditions including, that the holders of a
majority in aggregate principal amount of the debt securities of such series
then outstanding make a written request upon the trustee to exercise its power
under the indenture, indemnify the trustee and afford the trustee reasonable
opportunity to act. Even so, the holder has an absolute right to receipt of the
principal of, premium, if any, and interest when due, to require conversion or
exchange of debt securities if the indenture provides for convertibility or
exchangeability at the option of the holder and to institute suit for the
enforcement of such rights.

CONCERNING THE TRUSTEE

         The prospectus supplement with respect to particular debt securities
will describe any relationship that we may have with the trustee for such debt
securities.

REPORTS TO HOLDERS OF DEBT SECURITIES

         We intend to furnish to holders of debt securities all quarterly and
annual reports that we furnish to holders of our common stock.

                         DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

         Our board of directors is authorized to issue in one or more series,
without stockholder approval, up to 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock. 170,500
of these shares have been designated as Series A mandatory convertible preferred
stock. The remaining 829,500 undesignated shares of preferred stock can be
issued with such designations, preferences, qualifications, privileges,
limitations, restrictions, options, voting powers (full or limited), conversion
or exchange rights and other special or relative rights as the board of
directors shall from time to time fix by resolution. Thus, without stockholder
approval, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of preferred stock
with voting, conversion and other rights that could dilute the voting power and
other rights of holders of our common stock. The prospectus supplement relating
to a series of preferred stock will set forth the dividend, voting, conversion,
exchange, repurchase and redemption rights, if applicable, the liquidation
preference, and other specific terms of such series of preferred stock.

         The description of certain provisions of the preferred stock set forth
in any prospectus supplement does not purport to be complete and is subject to
and qualified in its entirety by reference to our certificate of incorporation
and the certificate of designations relating to each series of preferred stock.
The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the specific terms of any
series of preferred stock being offered which may include:

         o   the specific designation, number of shares, seniority and purchase
             price;

         o   any liquidation preference per share;

         o   any date of maturity;

         o   any redemption, repayment or sinking fund provisions;

         o   any dividend rate or rates and the dates on which any such
             dividends will be payable (or the method by which such rates or
             dates will be determined);

         o   any voting rights;

         o   if other than the currency of the United States, the currency or
             currencies (including composite currencies) in which such preferred
             stock is denominated and in which payments will or may be payable;

         o   the method by which amounts in respect of such series of preferred
             stock may be calculated and any commodities, currencies or indices,
             or value, rate or price, relevant to such calculation;
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         o   whether such series of preferred stock is convertible or
             exchangeable and, if so, the securities or rights into which it is
             convertible or exchangeable, and the terms and conditions upon
             which such conversions or exchanges will be effected;

         o   the place or places where dividends and other payments on such
             series of preferred stock will be payable; and



         o   any additional voting, dividend, liquidation, redemption and other
             rights, preferences, privileges, limitations and restrictions.

         As described under "Description of Depositary Shares" below, we may, at
our option, elect to offer depositary shares evidenced by depositary receipts,
each representing an interest (to be specified in the prospectus supplement
relating to the particular series of preferred stock) in a share of the
particular series of preferred stock issued and deposited with a depositary.

         All shares of preferred stock currently outstanding are, and the shares
of preferred stock offered by this prospectus, or issuable upon conversion,
exchange or exercise of securities, will, when issued, be validly issued and
fully paid and non-assessable.

                        DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES

         We may offer fractional shares of preferred stock rather than full
shares of preferred stock, and, in that event, will issue receipts for
depositary shares. Each of these depositary shares will represent a fraction,
which will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, of a share of
the applicable series of preferred stock. The shares of any series of preferred
stock underlying any depositary shares that we may sell under this prospectus
will be deposited under a deposit agreement between us and a depositary selected
by us. Subject to the terms of the deposit agreement, each holder of a
depositary share will be entitled, in proportion to the applicable fraction of a
share of the preferred stock underlying the depositary share, to all of the
rights, preferences and privileges, and be subject to the qualifications and
restrictions, of the preferred stock underlying that depositary share. The
description set forth below and in any prospectus supplement of certain
provisions of the deposit agreement and of the depositary shares and depositary
receipts is not complete. You should carefully review the prospectus supplement
and the form of deposit agreement and form of depositary receipts relating to
each series of preferred stock.

GENERAL

         We may, at our option, elect to have shares of any series of preferred
stock be represented by depositary shares. The shares of any series of preferred
stock underlying the depositary shares will be deposited under a separate
deposit agreement that we will enter with a bank or trust company having its
principal office in the United States and a combined capital and surplus of at
least $50,000,000. This bank or trust company will be considered the depositary.
The prospectus supplement relating to a series of depositary shares will set
forth the name and address of the depositary. Subject to the terms of the
deposit agreement, each owner of a depositary share will be entitled, in
proportion to the applicable interest in the number of shares of such series of
preferred stock underlying such depositary share, to all the rights and
preferences of such series of preferred stock underlying such depositary share
(including dividend, voting, redemption, conversion, exchange and liquidation
rights).

         The depositary shares will be evidenced by depositary receipts issued
pursuant to the deposit agreement, each of which will represent the applicable
interest in a number of shares of such series of preferred stock described in
the applicable prospectus supplement.

         Unless otherwise specified in the prospectus supplement, a holder of
depositary shares is not entitled to receive the shares of such series of
preferred stock underlying the depositary shares.

         Pending the preparation of definitive depositary receipts, the
depositary may, upon our written order, issue temporary depositary receipts
substantially identical to the definitive depositary receipts. Definitive
depositary receipts will thereafter be prepared without unreasonable delay.
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DIVIDENDS AND OTHER DISTRIBUTIONS

         The depositary will distribute all cash dividends or other cash
distributions received in respect of the applicable series of preferred stock to
the record holders of depositary shares representing such preferred stock in
proportion to the numbers of depositary shares owned by the holders on the
relevant record date.

         In the event of a distribution other than in cash, the depositary will
distribute property received by it to the record holders of depositary shares
entitled to such property, as nearly as practicable, in proportion to the number
of depositary shares owned by the holder. However, if the depositary determines
that it is not feasible to make such distribution, it may, with our approval,
sell such property and distribute the net proceeds from such sale to the
holders. The amounts distributed by the depositary may be reduced by any amount
required to be withheld by us or the depositary on account of taxes.



         The deposit agreement also contains provisions relating to the manner
in which any subscription or similar rights we offer to holders of preferred
stock shall be made available to holders of depositary shares.

CONVERSION AND EXCHANGE

         If any preferred stock underlying the depositary shares is subject to
provisions relating to its conversion or exchange as set forth in the prospectus
supplement relating thereto, each record holder of depositary shares will have
the right or obligation to convert or exchange such depositary shares pursuant
to its terms.

REDEMPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES

         If a series of preferred stock underlying the depositary shares is
subject to redemption, the depositary shares will be redeemed from the proceeds
received by the depositary resulting from the redemption, in whole or in part,
of the series of preferred stock held by the depositary. The redemption price
per depositary share will be equal to the aggregate redemption price payable
with respect to the number of shares of such series of preferred stock
underlying the depositary shares. Whenever we redeem a series of preferred stock
from the depositary, the depositary will redeem as of the same redemption date a
proportionate number of depositary shares representing the shares of such series
of preferred stock that were redeemed. If less than all the depositary shares
are to be redeemed, the depositary shares to be redeemed will be selected by lot
or pro rata as we may determine.

         After the date fixed for redemption, the depositary shares so called
for redemption will no longer be deemed to be outstanding and all rights of the
holders of the depositary shares will cease, except the right to receive the
redemption price payable upon such redemption. Any funds we deposit with the
depositary for any depositary shares which the holders fail to redeem will be
returned to us after a period of two years from the date we deposit such funds.

VOTING

         Upon receipt of notice of any meeting or action in lieu of any meeting
at which the holders of any shares of a series of preferred stock underlying the
depositary shares are entitled to vote, the depositary will mail the information
contained in such notice to the record holders of the depositary shares relating
to such shares of preferred stock. Each record holder of such depositary shares
on the record date (which will be the same date as the record date for such
series of preferred stock) will be entitled to instruct the depositary as to the
exercise of the voting rights pertaining to the number of shares of such series
of preferred stock underlying such holder's depositary shares. The depositary
will endeavor, as practicable, to vote the number of shares of such series of
preferred stock underlying such depositary shares in accordance with such
instructions, and we will agree to take all action which may be deemed necessary
by the depositary in order to enable the depositary to do so. If the depositary
does not receive instructions from the holders of depositary shares, the
depositary will abstain from voting the preferred stock that underlies these
depositary shares.
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AMENDMENT OF THE DEPOSIT AGREEMENT

         The form of depositary receipt evidencing the depositary shares and any
provision of the deposit agreement may at any time be amended by agreement
between us and the depositary. However, any amendment which materially and
adversely alters the rights of the existing holders of depositary shares will
not be effective unless such amendment has been approved by the holders of at
least a majority of the depositary shares then outstanding.

CHARGES OF DEPOSITARY

         We will pay all transfer and other taxes and governmental charges that
arise solely from the existence of the depositary arrangements. We will pay
charges of the depositary in connection with the initial deposit of the
applicable series of preferred stock and any exchange or redemption of such
series of preferred stock. Holders of depositary shares will pay all other
transfer and other taxes and governmental charges, and, in addition, such other
charges as are expressly provided in the deposit agreement to be for their
accounts.

MISCELLANEOUS

         We, or at our option, the depositary, will forward to the holders of



depositary shares all of our reports and communications which we are required to
furnish to the holders of the series preferred stock represented by the
depository receipts.

         Neither we nor the depositary will be liable if we or the depositary is
prevented or delayed by law or any circumstances beyond our or its control in
performing our or its obligations under the deposit agreement. Our obligations
and the depositary's obligations under the deposit agreement will be limited to
performance in good faith and neither we nor the depositary will be obligated to
prosecute or defend any legal proceeding in respect of any depositary share or
preferred stock unless satisfactory indemnity has been furnished. Both we and
the depositary may rely upon written advice of counsel or accountants, or
information provided by persons presenting preferred stock for deposit, holders
of depositary shares or other persons believed to be competent and on documents
believed to be genuine.

RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL OF DEPOSITARY; TERMINATION OF THE DEPOSIT AGREEMENT

         The depositary may resign at any time by delivering notice to us of its
election to do so, and we may at any time remove the depositary. Any such
resignation or removal will take effect upon the appointment of a successor
depositary and its acceptance of such appointment. We will appoint a successor
depositary within 60 days after delivery of the notice of resignation or
removal. We may terminate the deposit agreement or it may be terminated by the
depositary if a period of 90 days expires after the depositary has delivered
written notice to us of its election to resign and we have not appointed a
successor depositary. Upon termination of the deposit agreement, the depositary
will discontinue the transfer of depositary receipts, will suspend the
distribution of dividends to the holders of depositary receipts, and will not
give any further notices (other than notice of such termination) or perform any
further acts under the deposit agreement except that the depositary will
continue to deliver the applicable series of preferred stock certificates,
together with dividends and distributions and the net proceeds of any sales of
rights, preferences, privileges or other property in exchange for depositary
receipts surrendered. Upon our request, the depositary will deliver to us all
books, records, certificates evidencing the applicable series of preferred
stock, depositary receipts and other documents relating to the subject matter of
the deposit agreement.

                           DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

         If we offer shares of Class A common stock, the prospectus supplement
will set forth the number of shares offered, the public offering price,
information regarding our dividend history and Class A common stock prices as
reflected on the New York Stock Exchange or other exchange that the Class A
common stock is then listed, including a recent reported last sale price of the
Class A common stock.

         Our authorized common stock consists of 305,000,000 shares, of which
275,000,000 shares are Class A common stock, par value $.01 per share, and
30,000,000 shares are Class B common stock, par value $.01 per share. At

                                       14

September 30, 2003, we had 93,077,510 shares of Class A common stock outstanding
and held of record by 1,001 stockholders, and 12,068,730 shares of Class B
common stock outstanding and held of record by 242 stockholders. In addition, at
September 30, 2003, options to purchase an aggregate of 12,734,821 shares of
Class A common stock were outstanding.

         All shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock currently
outstanding are, and the shares of Class A common stock offered by this
prospectus will, when issued, be validly issued and fully paid and
non-assessable, not subject to redemption and without preemptive or other rights
to subscribe for or purchase any proportionate part of any new or additional
issues of stock of any class or of securities convertible into stock of any
class.

         The following descriptions of our Class A common stock and certain
provisions of our Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated
By-Laws are summaries and are not complete. You should carefully review the
provisions of our certificate of incorporation and by-laws and appropriate
provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

GENERAL

         The rights of holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock
are identical except for voting, dividends and conversion rights.

VOTING



         Holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share and
holders of Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes per share. Holders of
Class A common stock, voting as a class, are entitled to elect at least one
fourth of the members of our board of directors to be elected at a meeting of
stockholders. The holders of Class A common stock are entitled to elect the
remaining directors voting together as a single class with holders of Class B
common stock, provided that the holders of Class A common stock have one vote
per share and the holders of Class B common stock have 10 votes per share. If
the number of outstanding shares of Class B common stock increases to an amount
equal to or more than 12 1/2% of the aggregate number of outstanding shares of
Class A common stock and Class B common stock, the holders of Class A common
stock, voting as a class, would still be entitled to elect at least one fourth
of the members of our board of directors to be elected at a meeting of
stockholders and the holders of Class B common stock, voting as a class, would
be entitled to elect the remaining directors.

         On all other matters submitted to a vote of the stockholders, the
holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a
single class, except where a separate class vote is required under Delaware law.

DIVIDENDS

         If we pay a cash dividend on Class B common stock, each share of Class
A common stock will receive an amount at least 10% greater than the amount of
the cash dividend per share paid on Class B common stock. In addition, our board
of directors may declare and pay a dividend on Class A common stock without
paying any dividend on Class B common stock. The indentures for our outstanding
senior notes, our outstanding senior subordinated notes, our existing senior
credit facility and the terms of our Series A mandatory convertible preferred
stock may restrict the payment of cash dividends under certain circumstances.
Any indentures for debt securities issued in the future, any credit agreements
entered into in the future and the terms of any preferred stock issued in the
future may also restrict or prohibit the payment of cash dividends.

CONVERSION

         Each share of Class B common stock is convertible into one fully paid
and non-assessable share of Class A common stock at the option of the holder at
any time. The shares of Class A common stock are not convertible into or
exchangeable for shares of Class B common stock or any of our other securities.
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OTHER PROVISIONS

         Holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled
to share pro rata in the distribution of our assets available for such purpose
in the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, after payment of, or
provision for, creditors and distribution of, or provision for, preferential
amounts and unpaid accumulated dividends to holders of preferred stock, if any.
Holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock have no preemptive
rights to subscribe for any additional securities of any class which we may
issue, and there are no redemption provisions or sinking fund provisions
applicable to any such classes, nor is the Class A common stock and Class B
common stock subject to calls or assessments.

CERTAIN STATUTORY PROVISIONS

         We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.
Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in any
"business combination" with any "interested stockholder" for a period of three
years following the time that such person became an interested stockholder,
unless

         o   prior to the time of the business combination, the transaction is
             approved by the board of directors of the corporation;

         o   upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the
             stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested
             stockholder owns at least 85% of the outstanding voting stock; or

         o   at or subsequent to such time the business combination is approved
             by the board of directors and authorized at a meeting of the
             corporation's stockholders by the affirmative vote of at least
             662/3% of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the
             interested stockholder.

         For purposes of Section 203, a "business combination" includes a
merger, assets sale or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the
interested stockholder, and an "interested stockholder" is a person who,
together with affiliates and associates, owns (or within three years, did own)



15% or more of the corporation's voting stock.

                              PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

         We may sell securities on a negotiated or competitive bid basis to or
through one or more underwriters or dealers. We may also sell securities
directly to institutional investors or other purchasers or through agents. Any
underwriter, dealer or agent involved in the offer and sale of securities, and
any applicable commissions, discounts and other items constituting compensation
to such underwriters, dealers or agents, will be set forth in the prospectus
supplement.

         We may effect distribution of securities from time to time in one or
more transactions at a fixed price or prices (which may be changed) or at market
prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to such prevailing
market prices or at negotiated prices.

         Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, the obligations
of any underwriters to purchase securities will be subject to certain conditions
and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the applicable
securities if any are purchased. If a dealer is used in a sale, we may sell the
securities to the dealer as principal. The dealer may then resell the securities
to the public at varying prices to be determined by the dealer at the time of
resale.

         We or our agents may solicit offers to purchase securities from time to
time. Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, any agent will be
acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

         In connection with the sale of securities, underwriters or agents may
receive compensation (in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions) from
us or from purchasers of securities for whom they may act as agents.
Underwriters may sell securities to or through dealers, and such dealers may
receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from
the underwriters or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as
agents. Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of
securities may be deemed to be underwriters as that term is defined in the
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Securities Act, and any discounts or commissions received by them from us and
any profits on the resale of the securities by them may be deemed to be
underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Any such
underwriter or agent will be identified, and any such compensation received from
us will be described, in the related prospectus supplement.

         Underwriters, dealers and agents may be entitled, under agreements with
us, to indemnification against and contribution toward certain civil
liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

         If so indicated in the prospectus supplement, we will authorize agents
and underwriters to solicit offers by certain specified institutions to purchase
securities at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement
pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a
specified date in the future. Institutions with whom such contracts may be made
include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds,
investment companies, educational and charitable institutions and other
institutions but shall in all cases be subject to our approval. Such contracts
will be subject only to those conditions set forth in the prospectus supplement
and the prospectus supplement will set forth the commission payable for
solicitation of such contracts. The obligations of any purchaser under any such
contract will be subject to the condition that the purchase of the securities
shall not be prohibited at the time of delivery under the laws of the
jurisdiction to which the purchaser is subject. The underwriters and other
agents will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or
performance of such contracts.

         The underwriters or agents and their associates may engage in
transactions with and perform services for us or our affiliates in the ordinary
course of their respective businesses.

         The securities may or may not be listed on a national securities
exchange or traded in the over-the-counter market. No assurance can be given as
to the liquidity of the trading market for any such securities.

         If underwriters or dealers are used in the sale, until the distribution
of the securities is completed, SEC rules may limit the ability of any such
underwriters and selling group members to bid for and purchase the securities.
As an exception to these rules, representatives of any underwriters are
permitted to engage in certain transactions that stabilize the price of the
securities. Such transactions may consist of bids or purchases for the purpose
of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the securities. If the
underwriters create a short position in the securities in connection with the
offerings (i.e., if they sell more securities than are set forth on the cover



page of the prospectus supplement) the representatives of the underwriters may
reduce that short position by purchasing securities in the open market. The
representatives of the underwriters may also elect to reduce any short position
by exercising all or part of any over-allotment option described in the
prospectus supplement. The representatives of the underwriters may also impose a
penalty bid on certain underwriters and selling group members. This means that
if the representatives purchase securities in the open market to reduce the
underwriters' short position or to stabilize the price of the securities, they
may reclaim the amount of the selling concession from the underwriters and
selling group members who sold those shares as part of the offering. In general,
purchases of a security for the purpose of stabilization or to reduce a short
position could cause the price of the security to be higher than it might be in
the absence of such purchases. The imposition of a penalty bid might also have
an effect on the price of the securities to the extent that it discourages
resales of the securities. We make no representation or prediction as to the
direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may
have on the price of the securities. In addition, the representatives of any
underwriters may determine not to engage in such transactions or that such
transactions, once commenced, may be discontinued without notice.

                                 LEGAL OPINIONS

         The validity of the securities offered by this prospectus will be
passed upon by McDermott, Will & Emery.

                                     EXPERTS

         The audited consolidated financial statements of Constellation Brands,
Inc. as of and for the fiscal year ended February 28, 2003 incorporated by
reference in this prospectus have been incorporated by reference herein in
reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent accountants, and are
incorporated by reference herein upon the authority of said firm as experts in
accounting and auditing. The audit report on the February 28, 2003 consolidated
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financial statements refers to KPMG LLP's audit of the disclosures added and
reclassifications and adjustments that were applied to restate the February 28,
2002 and 2001 consolidated financial statements. However, KPMG LLP was not
engaged to audit, review or apply any procedures to the February 28, 2002 and
2001 consolidated financial statements other than with respect to such
disclosures, reclassifications and adjustments.

         The audited consolidated financial statements of Constellation Brands,
Inc. as of February 28, 2002 and for the fiscal years ended February 28, 2002
and 2001 incorporated by reference in this prospectus to the extent indicated in
their report have been audited by Arthur Andersen LLP, independent public
accountants, and are incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the
authority of said firm as experts in giving said reports. Arthur Andersen LLP
has not reissued its audit report with respect to our audited consolidated
financial statements prepared by it and incorporated by reference in this
prospectus. In addition, Arthur Andersen LLP has not consented to the inclusion
of its audit report in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended
February 28, 2003 and incorporated by reference herein. As a result, you will
probably not have an effective remedy against Arthur Andersen LLP in connection
with a material misstatement or omission with respect to our consolidated
financial statements that were audited by Arthur Andersen LLP. Even if you were
able to assert such a claim successfully, as a result of its conviction and
other lawsuits and claims, Arthur Andersen LLP may not have sufficient assets to
satisfy claims made by us or by our investors that might arise under federal
securities laws or otherwise relating to any alleged material misstatement or
omission with respect to our audited consolidated financial statements audited
by Arthur Andersen LLP.

         The audited consolidated financial statements of BRL Hardy Limited as
of and for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001 incorporated in this
Prospectus by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed on July 18,
2003 has been so incorporated in reliance on the report of
PricewaterhouseCoopers, chartered accountants, given on the authority of said
firm as experts in auditing and accounting.
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                                     PART II

                   INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

ITEM 14.  OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION.

         The following table sets forth the estimated fees and expenses payable
by the Company in connection with the issuance and distribution of the
Securities being registered:

                  SEC registration fee...........................$    250,000
                  Printing expenses .............................     400,000
                  Fees and expenses of counsel ..................     400,000
                  Fees and expenses of accountants ..............     150,000
                  Trustees fees and expenses ....................      50,000
                  Rating agency fees ............................     200,000
                  Miscellaneous .................................     150,000

                  Total..........................................$  1,600,000

ITEM 15.  INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

         The Delaware General Corporation Law (Section 102) allows a corporation
to eliminate the personal liability of directors of a corporation to the
corporation or to any of its stockholders for monetary damage for a breach of
his/her fiduciary duty as a director, except in the case where the director
breached his/her duty of loyalty, failed to act in good faith, engaged in
intentional misconduct or knowingly violated a law, authorized the payment of a
dividend or approved a stock repurchase in violation of Delaware corporate law
or obtained an improper personal benefit. The Company's Restated Certificate of
Incorporation contains a provision which eliminates directors' personal
liability as set forth above.

         The Delaware General Corporation Law (Section 145) gives Delaware
corporations broad powers to indemnify their present and former directors and
officers and those of affiliated corporations against expenses incurred in the
defense of any lawsuit to which they are made parties by reason of being or
having been such directors or officers, subject to specified conditions and
exclusions; gives a director or officer who successfully defends an action the
right to be so indemnified; and authorizes a corporation to buy directors' and
officers' liability insurance. Such indemnification is not exclusive of any
other right to which those indemnified may be entitled under any bylaw,
agreement, vote of stockholders or otherwise.

         The Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides for
indemnification to the fullest extent authorized by Section 145 of the Delaware
General Corporation Law for directors, officers and employees of the Company and
also to persons who are serving at the request of the Company as directors,
officers or employees of other corporations (including subsidiaries); provided
that, with respect to proceedings initiated by such indemnitee, indemnification
shall be provided only if such proceedings were authorized by the Board of
Directors. This right of indemnification is not exclusive of any other right
which any person may acquire under any statute, bylaw, agreement, contract, vote
of stockholders or otherwise.

         The Company maintains a directors' and officers' liability insurance
and corporate reimbursement policy insuring directors and officers against loss
arising from claims made arising out of the performance of their duties.

ITEM 16.  EXHIBITS

Exhibit
Number                             Description of Exhibit
- ------                             ----------------------

1(1)          Form of Underwriting Agreement
4.1           Form of Indenture among the Company, as issuer, certain principal
              subsidiaries, as Guarantors, and BNY Midwest Trust Company, as



              Trustee.
5             Opinion of McDermott, Will & Emery
12            Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges and Combined
              Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends
23.1(2)       Consent of Arthur Andersen LLP
23.2          Consent of McDermott, Will & Emery (included as part of Exhibit 5)
23.3          Consent of KPMG LLP
23.4          Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers
24            Powers of Attorney (included on the signature pages of this
              registration statement)
25.1          Statement of Eligibility of Trustee on Form T-1 for the indenture
              filed as Exhibit 4.1 to this registration statement.

(1)  To be subsequently filed by amendment or as an exhibit to a Current Report
     on Form 8-K.
(2)  Omitted in reliance on Rule 437a of the Securities Act.

ITEM 17.  Undertakings.

1.       (a)      The undersigned registrants hereby undertake to file, during
                  any period in which offers or sales are being made, a
                  post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:

                  (i)      To include any prospectus required by Section
                           10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 (the
                           "Securities Act");

                  (ii)     To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events
                           arising after the effective date of the Registration
                           Statement (or the most recent post-effective
                           amendment thereof) which, individually or in the
                           aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the
                           information set forth in the Registration Statement.
                           Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or
                           decrease in volume of securities offered (if the
                           total dollar value of securities offered would not
                           exceed that which was registered) and any deviation
                           from the low or high end of the estimated maximum
                           offering range may be reflected in the form of
                           prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule
                           424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume
                           and price represent no more than a 20% change in the
                           maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the
                           "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the
                           effective registration statement; and

                  (iii)    To include any material information with respect to
                           the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in
                           the Registration Statement or any material change to
                           such information in the Registration Statement;

                  provided, however, that subparagraphs (a)(i) and (a)(ii) do
                  not apply if the Registration Statement is on Form S-3, Form
                  S-8, or Form F-3, and the information required to be included
                  in a post-effective amendment by those subparagraphs is
                  contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the
                  Commission by the registrants pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d)
                  of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act")
                  that are incorporated by reference in the Registration
                  Statement.

         (b)      The undersigned registrants hereby undertake that, for the
                  purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act,
                  each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new
                  registration statement relating to the securities offered
                  therein, and the offering of such securities at that time
                  shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

         (c)      The undersigned registrants hereby undertake to remove from
                  registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the
                  securities being registered which remain unsold at the
                  termination of the offering.

2.       The undersigned registrants hereby undertake that, for purposes of
         determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the
         registrants' annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d)
         of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee
         benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange
         Act) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement
         shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the
         securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that
         time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.



3.       Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities
         Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of
         the registrants pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the
         registrants have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and
         Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as
         expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In
         the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities
         (other than the payment by the registrants of expenses incurred or paid
         by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrants in the
         successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by
         such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the
         securities being registered, the registrants will, unless in the
         opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling
         precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question
         whether such indemnification by the registrants is against public
         policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the
         final adjudication of such issue.

4.       The undersigned registrants hereby undertake that for purposes of
         determining any liability under the Securities Act, (i) the information
         omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this Registration
         Statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of
         prospectus filed by the registrants pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4)
         or Rule 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of
         this Registration Statement as of the time it was declared effective,
         and (ii) each post-effective amendment that contains a form of
         prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating
         to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities
         at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering
         thereof.

5.       The undersigned registrants hereby undertake to file an application for
         the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under
         subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act (the "Act") in
         accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission
         under Section 305(b)(2) of the Act.

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       Constellation Brands, Inc.

                                       By:  /s/ Richard Sands
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Richard Sands
                                           Title: Chairman of the Board and
                                                  Chief Executive Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Constellation Brands, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Richard Sands                           Chairman of the Board, Chief
- -------------------------------             Executive Officer and a Director
Richard Sands                               (Principal Executive Officer)



/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Executive Vice President and Chief
- -------------------------------             Financial Officer
Thomas S. Summer                            (Principal Financial Officer and
                                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

/s/  Thomas C. McDermott                    Director
- -------------------------------
Thomas C. McDermott

/s/  James A. Locke III                     Director
- -------------------------------
James A. Locke III

/s/ Paul L. Smith                           Director
- -------------------------------
Paul L. Smith

/s/ George Bresler                          Director
- -------------------------------
George Bresler

/s/ Jeananne K. Hauswald                    Director
- -------------------------------
Jeananne K. Hauswald

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Incorporated

                                       By: /s/ Alexander L. Berk
                                           -------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Alexander L. Berk
                                           Title: President and Chief Executive
                                                  Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Incorporated) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/  Alexander L. Berk                      President, Chief Executive Officer
- -------------------------------             and a Director
Alexander L. Berk                           (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/  Thomas S. Summer                       Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/  Troy J. Christensen                    Director
- -------------------------------



Troy J. Christensen

/s/  Edward L. Golden                       Director
- -------------------------------
Edward L. Golden

/s/  William F. Hackett                     Director
- -------------------------------
William F. Hackett

/s/  Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                 Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

/s/  Richard Sands                          Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/  Robert Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Brands, Ltd.

                                       By:    /s/  Edward L. Golden
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Edward L. Golden
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Brands, Ltd.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/  Edward L. Golden                       President and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Edward L. Golden

/s/  Thomas S. Summer                       Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/  Alexander L. Berk                      Director
- -------------------------------
Alexander L. Berk

/s/  Troy J. Christensen                    Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen



/s/  Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                 Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Beers, Ltd.

                                       By:  /s/  Richard Sands
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Richard Sands
                                           Title: Chief Executive Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Beers, Ltd.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/  Richard Sands                          Chief Executive Officer and a
- -------------------------------             Director
Richard Sands                               (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/  Thomas S. Summer                       Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/  Alexander L. Berk                      Director
- -------------------------------
Alexander L. Berk

/s/  Troy J. Christensen                    Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/  William F. Hackett                     Director
- -------------------------------
William F. Hackett

/s/  Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                 Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Brands of California, Inc.



                                       By:  /s/  Alexander L. Berk
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Alexander L. Berk
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Brands of California, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/  Alexander L. Berk                      President and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Alexander L. Berk

/s/  Thomas S. Summer                       Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/  Troy J. Christensen                    Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/  Edward L. Golden                       Director
- -------------------------------
Edward L. Golden

/s/  Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                 Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Brands of Georgia, Inc.

                                       By:  /s/ Alexander L. Berk
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Alexander L. Berk
                                           Title:    President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Brands of Georgia, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits



thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Alexander L. Berk                       President and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Alexander L. Berk

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ Edward L. Golden                        Director
- -------------------------------
Edward L. Golden

/s/ Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                  Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Distillers Import Corp.

                                       By:  /s/ Alexander L. Berk
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Alexander L. Berk
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Distillers Import Corp.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Alexander L. Berk                       President and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Alexander L. Berk

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President



- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ Edward L. Golden                        Director
- -------------------------------
Edward L. Golden

/s/ Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                  Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Financial Corporation

                                       By:  /s/ Troy J. Christensen
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Troy J. Christensen
                                           Title: President and Secretary

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Financial Corporation) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     President, Secretary and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Michael A. Napientek                    Director
- -------------------------------
Michael A. Napientek

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Beers of Wisconsin, Ltd.



                                       By:  /s/ James P. Ryan
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  James P. Ryan
                                           Title: President and Chief Executive
                                                  Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Beers of Wisconsin, Ltd.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ James P. Ryan                           President, Chief Executive Officer
- -------------------------------             and a Director
James P. Ryan                               (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Alexander L. Berk                       Director
- -------------------------------
Alexander L. Berk

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ William F. Hackett                      Director
- -------------------------------
William F. Hackett

/s/ Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                  Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Monarch Import Company

                                       By:  /s/ James P. Ryan
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  James P. Ryan
                                           Title: Chief Executive Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Monarch Import Company) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this



Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ James P. Ryan                           Chief Executive Officer and
- -------------------------------             Vice President
James P. Ryan                               (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Alexander L. Berk                       Director
- -------------------------------
Alexander L. Berk

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ William F. Hackett                      Director
- -------------------------------
William F. Hackett

/s/ Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                  Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Canandaigua, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       Canandaigua Wine Company, Inc.

                                       By:  /s/ Jon Moramarco
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Jon Moramarco
                                           Title: President and Chief Executive
                                                  Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Canandaigua Wine Company, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title



       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Jon Moramarco                           President and Chief Executive
- -------------------------------             Officer
Jon Moramarco                               (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Treasurer
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                        Constellation International Holdings
                                        Limited

                                        By:  /s/ Richard Sands
                                             -----------------------------------
                                            Name:  Richard Sands
                                            Title: President and Chief Executive
                                                   Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Constellation International Holdings Limited) to sign any or all amendments
(including post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed
pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same,
with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the
Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and
agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and
every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the
premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in
person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and
agents or any of them, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully
do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Richard Sands                           President, Chief Executive Officer
- -------------------------------             and Director
Richard Sands                               (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Treasurer
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       Roberts Trading Corp.

                                       By:  /s/ Thomas S. Summer
                                            ------------------------------------



                                           Name:  Thomas S. Summer
                                           Title: President and Treasurer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Roberts Trading Corp.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        President and Treasurer (Principal
- -------------------------------             Executive Officer, Principal
Thomas S. Summer                            Financial Officer and Principal
                                            Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       Canandaigua Limited

                                       By:  /s/ Robert Sands
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Robert Sands
                                           Title: Chief Executive Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Canandaigua Limited) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities on November 24, 2003.



       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Robert Sands                            Chief Executive Officer and a
- -------------------------------             Director
Robert Sands                                (Principal Executive Officer and
                                            Authorized Representative in the
                                            United States)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Finance Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Anne Colquhoun                          Director
- -------------------------------
Anne Colquhoun

/s/ Nigel Hodges                            Director
- -------------------------------
Nigel Hodges

/s/ Richard Peters                          Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Peters

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Chicago, State of
Illinois on November 24, 2003.

                                       Barton Canada, Ltd.

                                       By:  /s/ Alexander L. Berk
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Alexander L. Berk
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Barton Canada, Ltd.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Alexander L. Berk                       President and a Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Alexander L. Berk

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Troy J. Christensen                     Director
- -------------------------------
Troy J. Christensen

/s/ Edward L. Golden                        Director
- -------------------------------
Edward L. Golden



/s/ Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner                  Director
- -------------------------------
Elizabeth Kutyla-Miner

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of St. Helena, State of
California on November 24, 2003.

                                       Franciscan Vineyards, Inc.

                                       By:  /s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                           Title: President and Chief Executive
                                                  Officer

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Franciscan Vineyards, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus               President and Chief Executive
- -------------------------------             Officer
Agustin Francisco Huneeus                   (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President and Treasurer
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of St. Helena, State of
California on November 24, 2003.

                                       Allberry, Inc.

                                       By:  /s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                           Title: President



                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Allberry, Inc.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus               President
- ---------------------------------           (Principal Executive Officer)
Agustin Francisco Huneeus

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President and Treasurer
- ---------------------------------           (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- ---------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- ---------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of St. Helena, State of
California on November 24, 2003.

                                       Cloud Peak Corporation

                                       By:  /s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                           Title:    President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Cloud Peak Corporation) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----



/s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus               President
- -----------------------------               (Principal Executive Officer)
Agustin Francisco Huneeus

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President and Treasurer
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of St. Helena, State of
California on November 24, 2003.

                                       M.J. Lewis Corp.

                                       By:  /s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
M.J. Lewis Corp.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus               President
- ------------------------------------        (Principal Executive Officer)
Agustin Francisco Huneeus

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President and Treasurer
- ------------------------------------        (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- ------------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- ------------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the



undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of St. Helena, State of
California on November 24, 2003.

                                       Mt. Veeder Corporation

                                       By:  /s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Agustin Francisco Huneeus
                                           Title: President

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Mt. Veeder Corporation) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Agustin Francisco Huneeus               President
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
Agustin Francisco Huneeus

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Vice President and Treasurer
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Richard Sands                           Director
- -------------------------------
Richard Sands

/s/ Robert Sands                            Director
- -------------------------------
Robert Sands

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Amsterdam, the
Netherlands on November 24, 2003.

                                       Canandaigua B.V.

                                       By:  /s/ G.A.L.R. Diepenhorst
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  G.A.L.R. Diepenhorst
                                           Title: Managing Director

                                       By:  /s/ Dick Haarsma
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Dick Haarsma
                                           Title: Managing Director

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of



Canandaigua B.V.) to sign any or all amendments (including post-effective
amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b)) to this
Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and
other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange
Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them,
full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ G.A.L.R. Diepenhorst                    Managing Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer)
G.A.L.R. Diepenhorst

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Chief Financial Officer and
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer,
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer and
                                            Authorized Representative in the
                                            United States)

/s/ Dick. Haarsma                           Managing Director
- -------------------------------
Dick  Haarsma

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       CBI Australia Holdings Pty Limited

                                       By:  /s/ Thomas S. Summer
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Thomas S. Summer
                                           Title: Director

                                       By:  /s/ Robert Sands
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Robert Sands
                                           Title: Director

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
CBI Australia Holdings Pty Limited) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----



/s/ Robert Sands                            Chief Executive Officer and Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer and
Robert Sands                                Authorized Representative in the
                                            United States)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Chief Financial Officer and Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Paul Hetterich                          Director
- -------------------------------
Paul Hetterich

/s/ John Whelan                             Director
- -------------------------------
John Whelan

                                   SIGNATURES

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant has
duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Town of Perinton, State of New
York on November 24, 2003.

                                       Constellation Australia Pty Limited

                                       By:  /s/ Thomas S. Summer
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Thomas S. Summer
                                           Title: Director

                                       By:  /s/ Robert Sands
                                            ------------------------------------
                                           Name:  Robert Sands
                                           Title: Director

                                POWER OF ATTORNEY

         KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature
appears below constitutes and appoints Thomas Summer and Thomas Roberts and each
of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of
substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in
any and all capacities (including his capacity as a director and/or officer of
Constellation Australia Pty Limited) to sign any or all amendments (including
post-effective amendments and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule
462(b)) to this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits
thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and
Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each
of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing
requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all
intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and
confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or their
or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue
hereof.

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on November 24, 2003.

       Signature                                         Title
       ---------                                         -----

/s/ Robert Sands                            Chief Executive Officer and Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Executive Officer and
Robert Sands                                Authorized Representative in the
                                            United States)

/s/ Thomas S. Summer                        Chief Financial Officer and Director
- -------------------------------             (Principal Financial Officer and
Thomas S. Summer                            Principal Accounting Officer)

/s/ Paul Hetterich                          Director
- -------------------------------
Paul Hetterich

/s/ John Whelan                             Director
- -------------------------------
John Whelan
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Exhibit
Number                                 Description of Exhibit
- ------                                 ----------------------

1(1)          Form of Underwriting Agreement
4.1           Form of Indenture among the Company, as issuer, certain principal
              subsidiaries, as Guarantors, and BNY Midwest Trust Company, as
              Trustee.
5             Opinion of McDermott, Will & Emery
12            Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges and Combined
              Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends
23.1(2)       Consent of Arthur Andersen LLP
23.2          Consent of McDermott, Will & Emery (included as part of Exhibit 5)
23.3          Consent of KPMG LLP
23.4          Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers
24            Powers of Attorney (included on the signature pages of this
              registration statement).
25.1          Statement of Eligibility of Trustee on Form T-1 for the indenture
              filed as Exhibit 4.1 to this registration statement.

(1)  To be subsequently filed by amendment or as an exhibit to a report on
     Form 8-K.

(2)  Omitted in reliance on Rule 437a of the Securities Act.
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                          and its subsidiary guarantors
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                         Barton Brands of Georgia, Inc.
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                         Barton Beers of Wisconsin, Ltd.
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                  Constellation International Holdings Limited
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                                Canandaigua B.V.
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                                M.J. Lewis Corp.
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                      BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY, as Trustee
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                                    INDENTURE

                     Dated as of __________________ __, 2003
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================================================================================

                           CONSTELLATION BRANDS, INC.

                    Reconciliation and Tie between Indenture
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                           Trust Indenture Act of 1939

Trust Indenture Act Section                                    Indenture Section
- ---------------------------                                    -----------------
310  (a)(1)...............................................11.5
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312  (a)..................................................4.6(d), 11.1
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     (d)..................................................Not applicable
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317  (a)..................................................7.2
     (b)..................................................4.8
318  (a)..................................................3.4
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         INDENTURE dated as of the _____ day of ____________________, 2003,
among Constellation Brands, Inc., a Delaware corporation (hereinafter called the
"Company"), the wholly-owned subsidiaries of the Company set forth on the
signature page hereto (such wholly-owned subsidiaries then-existing and, as
applicable, any successor who replaces such subsidiary pursuant to the
applicable provisions of this Indenture and, thereafter, such successor, all
together the "Guarantors") and BNY Midwest Trust Company, a [____________]
banking corporation with its principal offices in [CITY, STATE], as Trustee
hereunder (hereinafter called the "Trustee");

         WHEREAS, the Company for its lawful corporate purposes has duly
authorized the execution and delivery of this Indenture to provide for the
issuance from time to time of its debentures, notes or other evidences of
indebtedness (hereinafter called the "Debt Securities"), to be issued in one or
more series as herein provided; and

         WHEREAS, each Guarantor has duly authorized the issuance of a guarantee
of the Debt Securities, of substantially the tenor set forth herein, and to
provide therefor each Guarantor has duly authorized the execution and delivery
of this Indenture and such Guarantee (as hereinafter defined).

         NOW, THEREFORE, THIS INDENTURE WITNESSETH:

         THAT, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual covenants
herein contained and of the purchase and acceptance of the Debt Securities by
the holders thereof, and for other valuable consideration the receipt whereof is
hereby acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound hereby, it is hereby
agreed among the Company, the Guarantors and the Trustee, for the benefit of
those who shall hold the Debt Securities, as follows:

                                    ARTICLE I

                  DEFINITIONS; TRUST INDENTURE ACT CONTROLLING

         SECTION 1.1. Definitions. Unless otherwise specified or the context
otherwise requires, the terms defined in this Article I shall for all purposes
of this Indenture and of any indenture supplemental hereto have the meanings
herein specified, the following definitions to be equally applicable to both the
singular and plural forms of any of the terms herein defined. All accounting
terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in
accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of
America, and the words "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of
similar import refer to this Indenture as a whole and not to any particular
Article, Section or other subdivision.

         The term "Additional Amounts" has the meaning specified in Section
14.4.

         An "Affiliate" shall mean any person directly or indirectly controlling
or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with the Company or
any other obligor under this Indenture.

         The term "Authenticating Agent" means any Person authorized by the
Trustee pursuant to Section 11.14 to act on behalf of the Trustee to
authenticate Debt Securities of one or more series.

         The term "Authorized Newspaper" shall mean a newspaper in the English
language or in an official language of the country of publication, customarily
printed on each Business Day, whether or not published on Saturdays, Sundays or
holidays, and of general circulation in the place in connection with which the
term is used or in the financial community of such place. If, because of
temporary suspension of publication or general circulation of any newspaper or
for any other reason, it is impossible or, in the opinion of the Trustee,

impracticable to make any publication of any notice required by this Indenture
in the manner herein provided, such publication or other notice in lieu thereof
which is made at the written direction of the Company by the Trustee shall



constitute a sufficient publication of such notice. Where successive
publications are required to be made in Authorized Newspapers, the successive
publications may be made in the same or in different newspapers in the same
place meeting the foregoing requirements and in each case on any Business Day.

         The term "Bankruptcy Law" means Title 11 of the United States Code, as
now constituted or hereafter in effect, or any other applicable Federal or State
bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law.

         The term "Board" or "Board of Directors" shall mean the Board of
Directors of the Company or (i) the Executive Committee, if any, of such Board,
(ii) any other committee of such Board duly authorized to act hereunder, or
(iii) any officers of the Company duly authorized by such Board or by any duly
authorized committee of such Board to act hereunder.

         The term "Business Day" shall mean, with respect to any series of Debt
Securities, a day that, in the city (or in any of the cities, if more than one)
in which amounts are payable, as specified in the terms of such Debt Securities,
is not a day upon which banking institutions are authorized or required by law,
or by executive order issued by a governmental authority or agency regulating
such banking institutions, to close.

         The term "Capital Stock" shall mean stock of any class of the Company.

         The term "Certified Resolution" shall mean a copy of a resolution
certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company to have been
duly adopted by the Board of Directors and to be in full force and effect on the
date of such certification.

         The term "Class A Common Stock" shall mean the Class A Common Stock,
par value $.01 per share, of the Company.

         The term "Closing Price" on any day when used with respect to any class
of Capital Stock shall mean (i) if the stock is then listed or admitted to
trading on a national securities exchange in the United States, the last
reported sale price, regular way, for the stock as reported in the consolidated
transaction or other reporting system for securities listed or traded on such
exchange, or (ii) if the stock is listed on the National Association of
Securities Dealers, Inc. Automated Quotations System National Market System (the
"Nasdaq National Market System"), the last reported sale price, regular way, for
the stock, as reported on such list, or (iii) if the stock is not so admitted
for trading on any national securities exchange or the Nasdaq National Market
System, the average of the last reported closing bid and asked prices reported
by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Automated Quotations
System as furnished by any member in good standing of the National Association
of Securities Dealers, Inc., selected from time to time by the Company for that
purpose or as quoted by the National Quotation Bureau Incorporated. In the event
that no such quotation is available for any day, the Board of Directors shall be
entitled to determine the current market price on the basis of such quotations
as it considers appropriate.

         The term "the Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as
amended.

         The term "Company" shall mean Constellation Brands, Inc., a Delaware
corporation, and, subject to the provisions of Article X, shall include its
successors and assigns.
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         The term "Company Order" means a written order signed in the name of
the Company by its Chairman of the Board, President or any Vice President
(regardless of Vice Presidential designation), and by its Chief Financial
Officer, Treasurer, any Assistant Treasurer, Secretary or any Assistant
Secretary and delivered to the Trustee.

         The term "Debt Security" shall mean one of the debentures, notes or
other evidences of indebtedness that are issued from time to time in one or more
series under this Indenture and, more particularly, any series of Debt
Securities authenticated and delivered under this Indenture.

         The term "holder of Debt Securities" or other similar term shall mean
any person who shall at the time be the registered holder of any Debt Security
or Debt Securities as shown by the register or registers kept by the Company or
its agent for that purpose in accordance with the terms of this Indenture.

         The term "Depositary" has the meaning specified in Section 2.13.

         The term "Event of Default" shall mean an event listed in Section 7.1,
continued for the period of time, if any, and after the required notices, if
any, therein designated.

         The term "Global Security" has the meaning specified in Section 2.13.



         The term "Guaranteed Obligations" has the meaning specified in Section
14.1.

         The term "Guaranteed Parties" shall mean all Persons who are now or who
hereafter become holders of Debt Securities and the Trustee.

         The term "Guarantees" means the guarantee of each of the Guarantors as
set forth in Article XIV hereof, in one or more supplemental indentures hereto,
and any additional guarantee of the Debt Securities executed pursuant to the
terms thereof.

         The term "Guarantors" shall have the meaning set forth in the Recitals
hereto.

         The term "Indenture" shall mean this instrument as originally executed
or, if amended or supplemented as herein provided, as so amended or supplemented
and, unless the context otherwise indicates, shall include the form and terms of
each particular series of Debt Securities established as contemplated hereunder.

         The term "Officers' Certificate" shall mean a certificate signed by the
Chairman of the Board, President or any Vice President (regardless of Vice
Presidential designation), and by its Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer, any
Assistant Treasurer, Secretary or any Assistant Secretary of the Company, in
their capacities as such officers of the Company and delivered to the Trustee.
Each such certificate shall include the statements provided for in Section 3.8,
if and to the extent required by the provisions thereof.

         The term "Opinion of Counsel" shall mean an opinion in writing signed
by legal counsel (who may be an employee of the Company) acceptable in form and
substance to the Trustee and delivered to the Trustee. Such opinion shall
include the statements provided for in Section 3.8, if and to the extent
required by the provisions thereof.

         The term "Original Issue Discount" with respect to any debt security,
including an Original Issue Discount Security, has the same meaning as set forth
in Section 1273 of the Code, or any successor provision, and the applicable
Treasury Regulations thereunder.
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         The term "Original Issue Discount Security" means any series of a Debt
Security, including a series of a Debt Security that does not provide for the
payment of interest prior to maturity, which is issued at a price lower than the
principal amount thereof and which provides that upon redemption or acceleration
of the stated maturity thereof an amount less than the principal amount thereof
to be due and payable pursuant to Section 7.1.

         The term "Outstanding," when used with respect to the Debt Securities,
shall, subject to Section 3.3, mean, as of the date of determination, all Debt
Securities theretofore authenticated and delivered under this Indenture, except:
(a) Debt Securities for the payment or redemption of which cash (or other form
of payment if permitted by the terms of such Debt Securities) in the necessary
amount shall have been deposited in trust with the Trustee or any paying agent
(other than the Company) provided that, if such Debt Securities are to be
redeemed prior to the maturity thereof, notice of such redemption shall have
been duly given or provision satisfactory to the Trustee shall have been made
for giving such notice; (b) Debt Securities converted into Capital Stock in
accordance with Article XIII hereof, if the terms of such Debt Securities
provide for convertibility pursuant to Section 2.2; (c) Debt Securities paid or
in lieu of or in substitution for which other Debt Securities shall have been
authenticated and delivered pursuant to the terms of Section 2.9, unless proof
satisfactory to the Trustee is presented that any such Debt Securities are held
by persons in whose hands such Debt Securities are valid, binding and legal
obligations; and (d) Debt Securities which have been cancelled by the Trustee or
delivered to the Trustee or its designee for cancellation.

         The term "Paying Agent" shall mean any person authorized by the Company
to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on any Debt Securities.

         The term "Person" shall mean an individual, a corporation, a limited
liability company, a partnership, an association, a joint-stock company, a
trust, any unincorporated organization, or a government or political subdivision
thereof.

         The term "Preferred Stock" shall mean the Preferred Stock, par value
$.01 per share, of the Company.

         The term "principal" of a debt security, including any series of Debt
Securities, on any day and for any purpose means the amount (including, without
limitation, in the case of an Original Issue Discount Security, any accrued
original issue discount, but excluding interest) that is payable with respect to
such debt security as of such date and for such purpose (including, without
limitation, in connection with any sinking fund, upon any redemption at the
option of the Company upon any purchase or exchange at the option of the Company



or the holder of such debt security and upon any acceleration of the maturity of
such debt security).

         The term "principal amount" of a debt security, including any series of
Debt Securities, means the principal amount as set forth on the face of such
debt security.

         The term "Responsible Officer", when used with respect to the Trustee,
shall mean any officer of the Trustee assigned by the Trustee to administer its
corporate trust matters.

         The term "Securities Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934, as amended.

         The term "Significant Subsidiary" shall mean any subsidiary (i) whose
revenues exceed 10% of the total revenues of the Company, in each case for the
most recent fiscal year, or (ii) whose net worth exceeds 10% of the total
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stockholders' equity of the Company, in each case as of the end of the most
recent fiscal years.

         The term "Trustee" shall mean the trustee or trustees hereunder for the
time being, whether original or successor. "Trustee" as used with respect to the
Debt Securities of any series shall mean the Trustee with respect to Debt
Securities of such series. The term "principal office" of the Trustee shall mean
the principal office of the Trustee at which, at any particular time, the
corporate trust business of the Trustee shall be administered, which office as
of the date hereof is at [__________________________].

         The term "U.S. Government Obligations" means direct obligations of, or
obligations entitled to the full faith and credit of, the United States of
America.

         SECTION 1.2 Trust Indenture Act definitions controlling. All terms used
in this Indenture which are defined in the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as
amended, or which are by reference therein defined in the Securities Act of 1933
(except as herein otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise
requires) shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in such Trust Indenture
Act and such Securities Act as they were respectively in force at the date of
this Indenture, except as otherwise provided in Section 12.3.

                                   ARTICLE II

                 FORM, ISSUE AND REGISTRATION OF DEBT SECURITIES

         SECTION 2.1 Forms generally and dating. The Debt Securities of each
series shall be in the form or forms (including temporary or permanent global
form) established from time to time by or pursuant to a resolution of the Board
of Directors or in one or more indentures supplemental hereto, which shall set
forth the information required by Section 2.2. The Debt Securities and the
Trustee's certificate of authentication shall have such appropriate insertions,
omissions, substitutions and other variations as are required or permitted by
this Indenture or by a resolution of the Board of Directors and may have such
notations, legends or endorsements as the Company may deem appropriate and as
are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Indenture or as may be required
by law, stock exchange rule or usage. The Company shall approve and provide the
form of the Debt Securities and the form of any Guarantee thereto and any
notation, legend or endorsement thereon. If the form of Debt Securities of any
series is established by action taken pursuant to a resolution of the Board of
Directors, a copy of an appropriate record of such action shall be certified by
the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company and delivered to the
Trustee at or prior to the delivery of the Company Order contemplated by Section
2.5 for the authentication and delivery of such Debt Securities.
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         Each Debt Security shall be dated the date of its authentication. The
form of the Trustee's certificate of authentication to be borne by the Debt
Securities shall be substantially as follows:

                         [FORM OF TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE]

         This is one of the Debt Securities of the series referred to on the
reverse hereof.

                                       -----------------------------------,
                                       as Trustee

                                       By:________________________________
                                            Authorized Officer



         SECTION 2.2 Amount unlimited; Issuable in series. The aggregate
principal amount of the Debt Securities which may be authenticated and delivered
under this indenture is unlimited. The Debt Securities may be issued in one or
more series. There shall be established in or pursuant to one or more
resolutions of the Board of Directors, or established in or pursuant to one or
more indentures supplemental hereto, prior to the issuance of the Debt
Securities of any series:

                  (1) the title and designation of the Debt Securities of the
         series (which shall distinguish Debt Securities of the series from all
         other Debt Securities) including whether such Debt Securities shall be
         issued as senior Debt Securities, senior subordinated Debt Securities
         or subordinated Debt Securities, any subordination provisions
         particular to such series of Debt Securities, and whether such Debt
         Securities are convertible and/or exchangeable;

                  (2) any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of the Debt
         Securities of the series which may be authenticated and delivered under
         this Indenture (except for the Debt Securities authenticated and
         delivered upon registration of transfer of, or in exchange for, or in
         lieu of, other Debt Securities of the series pursuant to Section 2.6,
         2.8, 2.9, 2.10, 2.11, 5.2 or 12.5) and except for any Debt Securities
         which pursuant to Section 2.4 are deemed not to have been authenticated
         and delivered hereunder;

                  (3) the date or dates (and whether fixed or extendable) on
         which the principal of the Debt Securities of the series is payable or
         the method of determination thereof;

                  (4) the rate or rates (which may be fixed, floating or
         adjustable) at which the Debt Securities of the series shall bear
         interest, if any, the method of calculating such rates, the date or
         dates from which such interest shall accrue or the manner of
         determining such dates, the interest payment dates on which such
         interest shall be payable and the record dates for the determination of
         holders of Debt Securities to whom interest is payable;

                  (5) the place or places where the principal of and premium, if
         any, and interest on the Debt Securities, if any, of the series shall
         be payable;

                  (6) any provisions relating to the issuance of the Debt
         Securities of such series at an original issue discount;

                  (7) the price or prices at which, the period or periods within
         which and the terms and conditions upon which the Debt Securities of
         the series may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at the option of the
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         Company, pursuant to any sinking fund or otherwise (including, without
         limitation, the form or method of payment thereof if other than in
         cash);

                  (8) the obligation, if any, of the Company to redeem, purchase
         or repay the Debt Securities of the series pursuant to any mandatory
         redemption, sinking fund or analogous provisions or at the option of a
         holder of Debt Securities thereof and the price or prices at which and
         the period or periods within which and the terms and conditions upon
         which the Debt Securities of the series shall be redeemed, purchased or
         repaid, in whole or in part, pursuant to such obligation (including,
         without limitation, the form or method of payment thereof if other than
         in cash), and any provisions for the remarketing of such Debt
         Securities;

                  (9) if other than denominations of $1,000 and any integral
         multiple thereof, the denominations in which the Debt Securities of the
         series shall be issuable;

                  (10) if other than the principal amount thereof, the portion
         of the principal amount of the Debt Securities of the series which
         shall be payable upon declaration of acceleration of the maturity
         thereof pursuant to Section 7.1 or provable in bankruptcy pursuant to
         Section 7.2, or, if applicable, which is convertible in accordance with
         Article XIII.

                  (11) any Events of Default with respect to the Debt Securities
         of a particular series, in lieu of or in addition to those set forth
         herein and the remedies therefor;

                  (12) the obligations, if any, of the Company to permit the
         conversion of the Debt Securities of such series into Preferred Stock



         or Class A Common Stock, or combination thereof, and the terms and
         conditions upon which such conversion shall be effected (including,
         without limitation, the initial conversion price or rate, the
         conversion period and any other provision in addition to or in lieu of
         those set forth in this Indenture relative to such obligation);

                  (13) any trustees, authenticating or paying agents, transfer
         agents or registrars or any other agents with respect to the Debt
         Securities of such series;

                  (14) the currency or currencies, including composite
         currencies, in which the Debt Securities of the series shall be
         denominated if other than the currency of the United States of America,
         and, if so, whether the Debt Securities of the series may be satisfied
         and discharged other than as provided in Article VI;

                  (15) if other than the coin or currency in which the Debt
         Securities of that series are denominated, the coin or currency in
         which payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the
         Debt Securities of such series shall be payable (and the manner in
         which the equivalent of the principal amount thereof in the currency of
         the United States is to be determined for any purpose, including for
         the determination of the principal amount outstanding);

                  (16) if the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the
         Debt Securities of such series are to be payable, at the election of
         the Company or a holder of Debt Securities thereof, in a coin or
         currency other than that in which the Debt Securities are denominated,
         the period or periods within which, and the terms and conditions upon
         which, such election may be made;

                  (17) if the amount of payments of principal of, premium, if
         any, and interest on the Debt Securities of the series may be
         determined with reference to an index, the manner in which such amounts
         shall be determined;
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                  (18) whether and under what circumstances the Company will pay
         additional amounts on the Debt Securities of the series held by a
         person who is not a United States of America person in respect of any
         tax, assessment or governmental charge withheld or deducted and, if so,
         whether the Company will have the option to redeem such Debt Securities
         rather than pay such additional amounts;

                  (19) if receipt of certain certificates or other documents or
         satisfaction of other conditions will be necessary for any purpose,
         including, without limitation, as a condition to the issuance of the
         Debt Securities of such series in definitive form (whether upon
         original issue or upon exchange of a temporary Debt Security of such
         series), the form and terms of such certificates, documents or
         conditions;

                  (20) any other affirmative or negative covenants with respect
         to the Debt Securities of such series;

                  (21) whether the Debt Securities of such series shall be
         issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more Global Securities
         and in such case, (i) the Depositary for such Global Security or Debt
         Securities, which Depositary must be a clearing agency registered under
         the Securities Exchange Act, (ii) the circumstances under which any
         such Global Security may be exchanged for Debt Securities registered in
         the name of, and under which any transfer of such Global Security may
         be registered in the name of, any Person other than such Depositary or
         its nominee, if other than as set forth in Section 2.13 and (iii) any
         other provisions regarding such Global Securities which provisions may
         be in addition to or in lieu of, in whole or in part, the provisions of
         Section 2.13;

                  (22) whether the Debt Securities are defeasible;

                  (23) whether the Debt Securities of such series shall be
         guaranteed in whole or in part by the Guarantors, jointly and severally
         with all other Guarantors in such case, and (i) the extent that the
         Debt Securities of the series shall be guaranteed by the Guarantors;
         (ii) the ranking of such Guarantee; (iii) the terms of subordination of
         such Guarantee; and (iv) the form of any such Guarantee; and

                  (24) any other terms of a particular series and any other
         provisions expressing or referring to the terms and conditions upon
         which the Debt Securities of such series are to be issued under the
         Indenture, which terms and provisions are not in conflict with the
         provisions of this Indenture; provided, however, that the addition to
         or subtraction from or variation of Articles IV, V, VI, VII, and X (and



         Section 1.1, insofar as it relates to the definition of certain terms
         as used in such Articles) with regard to the Debt Securities of a
         particular series shall not be deemed to constitute a conflict with the
         provisions of those Articles.

         All Debt Securities of any one series shall be substantially identical
except as to denomination and except as may otherwise be provided in or pursuant
to such resolution of the Board of Directors or in any such indenture
supplemental hereto. Not all Debt Securities of any one series need be issued at
the same time, and, unless otherwise so provided, a series may be reopened for
issuances of additional Debt Securities of such series.

         If any of the terms of the Debt Securities of a series are established
by action taken pursuant to a resolution of the Board of Directors, a copy of an
appropriate record of such action shall be certified by the Secretary or an
Assistant Secretary of the Company and delivered to the Trustee with an
Officers' Certificate setting forth the terms of the Debt Securities of such
series. With respect to Debt Securities of a series which are not to be issued
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at one time, such resolution of the Board of Directors or action may provide
general terms or parameters for Debt Securities of such series and provide
either that the specific terms of particular Debt Securities of such series
shall be specified in a Company Order or that such terms shall be determined by
the Company or its agents in accordance with a Company Order as contemplated by
the proviso clause of Section 2.5.

         SECTION 2.3 Denominations. The Debt Securities of each series shall be
registered Debt Securities without coupons, in such denominations as shall be
specified as contemplated by Section 2.2. In the absence of any such provisions
with respect to the Debt Securities of any series, the Debt Securities of such
series shall be issuable in denominations of $1,000 or of any integral multiple
of $1,000.

         SECTION 2.4 Execution of Debt Securities; Authentication. The Debt
Securities shall be executed on behalf of the Company by its President, its
Treasurer or one of its Executive Vice Presidents or Vice Presidents, whose
signatures may be manual or facsimile, and its corporate seal shall be thereunto
affixed (or a facsimile thereof shall be engraved, printed or otherwise
reproduced thereon) and attested by the manual or facsimile signature of its
Secretary or one of its Assistant Secretaries. The Guarantees shall be executed
on behalf of each Guarantor by such Guarantor's President, its Treasurer, one of
its Vice Presidents (regardless of Vice Presidential designation), one of its
other officers (or an officer of the Company), duly authorized by its board of
directors to execute the Guarantee on behalf of such Guarantor, whose signatures
may be manual or facsimile, and its corporate seal shall be thereunto affixed
(or a facsimile thereof shall be engraved, printed or otherwise reproduced
thereon)and attested by the manual or facsimile signature of its Secretary or
one of its Assistant Secretaries. In case any officer of the Company who shall
have signed any of the Debt Securities shall cease to be such officer before the
Debt Securities so signed and attested shall actually have been authenticated
and delivered by the Trustee or the Authenticating Agent or disposed of by the
Company, such Debt Securities nevertheless may be authenticated, issued and
delivered or disposed of with the same force and effect as though the person or
persons who signed or attested such Debt Securities had not ceased to be such
officer of the Company; and any such Debt Security may be signed and attested on
behalf of the Company by such persons, as at the actual date of the execution of
such Debt Security, shall be the proper officers of the Company, although at the
date of such Debt Security or the date of execution of this Indenture any such
person was not such officer.

         No Debt Security of any series shall be entitled to the benefits hereof
or shall be or become valid or obligatory for any purpose unless there shall
appear on the Debt Security a certificate of authentication, substantially in
the form hereinbefore recited, manually executed by the Trustee for such series
or an Authenticating Agent; and such certificate on any series of Debt
Securities issued by the Company shall be conclusive evidence that it has been
duly authenticated and delivered hereunder.

         Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any series of Debt Securities shall
have been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder but never issued and sold
by the Company, and the Company shall deliver such Debt Security to the Trustee
or its designee for cancellation as provided in Section 2.11 together with a
written statement (which need not be accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel)
stating that such Debt Security has not been issued and sold by the Company, for
all purposes of this Indenture such Debt Security shall be deemed not to have
been authenticated and delivered hereunder and shall not be entitled to the
benefits of this Indenture.

         If the form or forms or terms of the Debt Securities of any series have
been established in or pursuant to one or more resolutions of the Board of
Directors or indentures supplemental hereto as permitted by Sections 2.1 and
2.2, in authenticating such Debt Securities, and accepting the additional



responsibilities under this Indenture in relation to such Debt Securities, the
Trustee and the Authenticating Agent shall be entitled to receive, and (subject
to Section 11.2) shall be fully protected in relying upon, a copy of such
resolution or resolutions delivered to the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent
and certified by the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of the Company or the
Guarantors to have been duly adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company or

                                      -9-

the boards of directors of the Guarantors, as applicable, and to be in full
force and effect on the date of such certification, and an Opinion of Counsel
stating:

                  (1) if the form or forms of such Debt Securities and
         Guarantees have been established by or pursuant to a resolution of the
         Board of Directors or indenture supplemental hereto, that such form or
         forms have been established in conformity with the provisions of this
         Indenture;

                  (2) if the terms of such Debt Securities and Guarantees have
         been established by or pursuant to a resolution of the Board of
         Directors or indenture supplemental hereto, that such terms have been
         established in conformity with the provisions of this Indenture;

                  (3) that such Debt Securities and Guarantees, when
         authenticated and delivered by the Trustee or an Authenticating Agent
         and issued by the Company and the Guarantors in the manner and subject
         to any conditions specified in such Opinion of Counsel, will constitute
         valid and legally binding obligations of the Company and the
         Guarantors, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to
         bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization and other
         laws of general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement
         of creditors' rights and to general equity principles (or such other
         similar matters as in the opinion of such counsel shall not materially
         adversely affect such enforceability); and

                  (4) that the issuance and authentication of such Debt
         Securities and Guarantees to be issued will not conflict with, result
         in a breach or constitute a default or with the giving of notice or the
         passage of time or both, would not constitute a default, under the
         articles of incorporation or bylaws of the Company or the Guarantors or
         result in such a default or violation;

provided, however, that, with respect to Debt Securities of a series which are
not to be issued at one time, the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent shall be
entitled to receive such Opinion of Counsel only once at or prior to the time of
the first authentication of Debt Securities of such series and that the opinions
described in clauses (2) and (3) above may state, respectively,

                  (a) that, when the terms of such Debt Securities and
         Guarantees shall have been established pursuant to a Company Order or
         pursuant to such procedures as may be specified from time to time by a
         Company Order, all as contemplated by and in accordance with a
         resolution of the Board of Directors or an Officers' Certificate
         pursuant to a resolution of the Board of Directors or indenture
         supplemental hereto, as the case may be, such terms will have been
         established in conformity with the provisions of this Indenture; and

                  (b) that such Debt Securities and Guarantees, when (i)
         executed by the Company or the Guarantors, as the case may be, (ii)
         completed, authenticated and delivered by the Trustee or Authenticating
         Agent in accordance with this Indenture, (iii) issued and delivered by
         the Company or the Guarantors, as the case may be, and (iv) paid for,
         all as contemplated by and in accordance with the aforesaid Company
         Order or specified procedures, as the case may be, will constitute
         valid and legally binding obligations of the Company or Guarantor, as
         the case may be, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to
         bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization and other
         laws or general applicability relating to or affecting the enforcement
         of creditors' rights and to general equitable principles (or such other
         similar matters as in the opinion of such counsel shall not materially
         adversely affect such enforceability).

         Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 2.1, 2.2, 3.8 and this
Section, if all the Debt Securities of a series are not to be originally issued
at one time, the resolution of the Board of Directors or indenture supplemental
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hereto, the certified copy of the record of action taken pursuant to such
resolution or supplemental indenture, the Officers' Certificate, the Company
Order and any other documents otherwise required pursuant to such Sections need
not be delivered at or prior to the time of authentication of each Debt Security



of such series if such documents are delivered at or prior to the authentication
upon original issuance of the first Debt Security of such series to be issued;
provided, however, that any subsequent request by the Company to the Trustee or
the Authenticating Agent to authenticate Debt Securities of such series shall
constitute a representation and warranty by the Company that, as of the date of
such request, the statements made in the Officers' Certificate delivered
pursuant to Section 3.8 at or prior to authentication of the first such Debt
Security shall be true and correct on the date thereof as if made on and as of
the date thereof.

         The Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall not be required to
authenticate such Debt Securities if the issue of such Debt Securities pursuant
to this Indenture will adversely affect the Trustee's or the Authenticating
Agent's own rights, duties or immunities under the Debt Securities and this
Indenture or otherwise in a manner which is not reasonably acceptable to the
Trustee or the Authenticating Agent.

         With respect to Debt Securities of a series which are not all issued at
one time, the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent may conclusively rely, as to
the authorization by the Company of any such Debt Securities or the Guarantors
of any such Guarantees, the form and terms thereof and the legality, validity,
binding effect and enforceability thereof, upon the Opinion of Counsel,
Officers' Certificate and other documents delivered pursuant to Sections 2.1,
2.2, 3.8 and this Section, as applicable, at or prior to the time of the first
authentication of Debt Securities of such series and Guarantees unless and until
such opinion, certificate or other documents have been superseded or revoked in
a writing delivered to the Trustee. In connection with the authentication and
delivery of Debt Securities of a series which are not all issued at one time,
the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent shall be entitled to assume that the
Company's instructions to authenticate and deliver such Debt Securities do not
violate any rules, regulations or orders of any governmental agency or
commission having jurisdiction over the Company.

         SECTION 2.5 Issue of Debt Securities. The Trustee and the
Authenticating Agent, forthwith upon the execution and delivery of this
Indenture and from time to time thereafter, upon the execution and delivery to
it of Debt Securities of any series by the Company and the Guarantees by the
Guarantors as herein provided, and without any further action on the part of the
Company and the Guarantors, shall authenticate such Debt Securities up to a
maximum amount, if any, designated for such series pursuant to Section 2.2 and
deliver them to or upon the receipt of a Company Order; provided, however, that
if not all the Debt Securities of a series are to be issued at one time and if
the resolution of the Board of Directors or indenture supplemental hereto
establishing such series as contemplated by Sections 2.1 and 2.2 shall so
permit, such Company Order may set forth procedures acceptable to the Trustee
for the issuance of such Debt Securities and for determining the form or forms
or terms of particular Debt Securities of such series including, but not limited
to, interest rate, if any, maturity date, date of issuance and date from which
interest, if any, shall accrue.

         SECTION 2.6 Transfer of Debt Securities. The transfer of any series of
Debt Securities may be registered by the registered owner thereof, in person or
by his attorney duly authorized in writing, at the office or agency of the
Company to be maintained by it as provided in Section 4.2, by delivering such
Debt Security for cancellation, accompanied by delivery of a duly executed
instrument of transfer, in form approved by the Company and satisfactory to the
Trustee or its designee, and thereupon the Company shall execute in the name of
the transferee or transferees, and the Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall
authenticate and deliver, a new Debt Security or Debt Securities of the same
series and of like form for the same aggregate principal amount.
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         SECTION 2.7 Persons deemed owners of Debt Securities. Prior to due
presentation of any series of Debt Securities for registration of transfer, the
person in whose name a Debt Security of any series shall be registered, on books
kept for such purpose in accordance with Section 4.2, shall be deemed the
absolute owner thereof for all purposes of this Indenture, whether or not such
Debt Security is overdue, and neither the Company, the Trustee nor any Paying
Agent or conversion agent nor any series of Debt Securities registrar shall be
affected by notice to the contrary. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.12,
payment of or on account of the principal, premium, if any, and interest shall
be made only to or upon the order in writing of such registered owner thereof,
but such registration may be changed as above provided. All such payments shall
be valid and effectual to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Debt
Security to the extent of the sum or sums so paid.

         SECTION 2.8 Provisions for Debt Securities in temporary form. Until
Debt Securities of any series in definitive form are ready for delivery, the
Company and the Guarantors may execute and, upon its request in writing, the
Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in lieu
thereof and subject to the same conditions, one or more printed or lithographed
Debt Securities in temporary form, substantially of the tenor of Debt Securities
of the same series, without a recital of specific redemption prices and with



such other appropriate omissions, variations and insertions, all as may be
determined by the Board of Directors. Until exchanged for Debt Securities of the
same series in definitive form such Debt Securities in temporary form shall be
entitled to the benefits of this Indenture. The Company and the Guarantors
shall, without unreasonable delay after the issue of Debt Securities in
temporary form, prepare, execute and deliver definitive Debt Securities of the
same series to the Trustee, and upon the presentation and surrender of Debt
Securities in temporary form, the Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall
authenticate and deliver, in exchange therefor, Debt Securities of the same
series in definitive form for the same aggregate principal amount as the Debt
Securities in temporary form surrendered. Such exchange shall be made by the
Company at its own expense and without any charge therefor.

         SECTION 2.9 Mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Debt Securities. Upon
receipt by the Company, the Guarantors, the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent
of evidence satisfactory to them that any Debt Security of any series has been
mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen, and upon receipt of indemnity (and in case
of a destroyed, lost or stolen Debt Security, proof of ownership) satisfactory
to them, the Company and the Guarantors shall, in the case of a mutilated Debt
Security, and may in the case of a lost, stolen or destroyed Debt Security,
execute, and thereupon the Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall
authenticate and deliver, a new Debt Security of the same series of like tenor
bearing a serial number not contemporaneously outstanding (bearing such
notation, if any, as may be required by the rules of any stock exchange upon
which the Debt Securities of the same series are listed or are to be listed), in
exchange and substitution for, and upon surrender and cancellation of, the
mutilated Debt Security, or in lieu of and in substitution for the Debt Security
so destroyed, lost or stolen; or, if any mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen
Debt Security of any series shall have matured or be about to mature, instead of
issuing a new Debt Security, the Company, upon written notice to the Trustee or
the Authenticating Agent, may pay the same without surrender of the destroyed,
lost or stolen Debt Security. The Company may require payment of the expenses
which may be incurred by the Company or any agent thereof and the charges and
expenses of the Trustee and the Authenticating Agent in the premises. Any series
of Debt Securities issued under the provisions, of this Section 2.9 in lieu of
any series of Debt Securities alleged to have been destroyed, lost or stolen,
shall constitute an additional contractual obligation of the Company and the
Guarantors, whether or not the Debt Security alleged to have been destroyed,
lost or stolen shall be found at any time, and shall be equally and
proportionately entitled to the benefits of this Indenture with all other Debt
Securities of the same series issued under this Indenture.

         All Debt Securities shall be held and owned upon the express condition
that the foregoing provisions are exclusive with respect to the replacement or
payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Debt Securities, and shall
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preclude, to the extent lawful, any and all other rights or remedies,
notwithstanding any law or statute existing or hereafter enacted to the contrary
with respect to the replacement or payment of negotiable instruments or other
securities without their surrender.

         SECTION 2.10 Exchanges of Debt Securities. Debt Securities of any
series may, upon surrender thereof as hereinafter provided in this Section 2.10,
be exchanged for one or more Debt Securities of the same series of the same
aggregate principal amount, in authorized denominations. The Debt Securities to
be exchanged shall be surrendered at the office or agency of the Company to be
maintained by it as provided in Section 4.2, accompanied by duly executed
instruments of transfer in a form acceptable to the Company, the Trustee and the
registrar, and the Company and the Guarantors shall execute and the Trustee or
the Authenticating Agent shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange therefor,
the Debt Security or Debt Securities of the same series, bearing numbers not
contemporaneously outstanding, which the holder of Debt Securities making the
exchange shall be entitled to receive. Every exchange of Debt Securities of any
series shall be effected in such manner as may be prescribed by the Company with
the approval of the Trustee and registrar, and as may be necessary to comply
with the regulations of any stock exchange upon which Debt Securities of such
series are listed or are to be listed or to conform to usage in respect thereof.

         Upon every exchange or registration of transfer of Debt Securities, no
service charge shall be made but the Company may require the payment of any
taxes or other governmental charges required to be paid with respect to such
exchange or registration, as a condition precedent to the exercise of the
privilege of such exchange or registration.

         All Debt Securities executed, authenticated and delivered in exchange
or upon registration of transfer shall be the valid obligations of the Company
and the Guarantors, evidencing the same debt as the Debt Securities surrendered,
and shall be entitled to the benefits of this Indenture to the same extent as
the Debt Securities in exchange for which they were authenticated and delivered.

         The Company shall not be required to make exchanges or registrations of
transfer under any provision of this Article II of: (a) the Debt Securities of



any series for the period of 15 days next preceding the date of any designation
of Debt Securities of such series to be redeemed, as provided in Article V, or
(b) any series of Debt Securities or portion thereof called or to be called for
redemption.

         SECTION 2.11 Cancellation of surrendered Debt Securities. All Debt
Securities of any series surrendered for the purpose of payment, exchange,
conversion or cancellation (including Debt Securities authenticated which the
Company has not issued and sold) shall, if surrendered to the Company or any
Paying Agent or conversion agent, be delivered to the Trustee or its designee
and cancelled by it, or, if surrendered to the Trustee or its designee, shall be
cancelled by it, and no Debt Securities shall be issued in lieu thereof except
as expressly permitted by any of the provisions of this Indenture or as
otherwise provided in the resolution of the Board of Directors or indenture
supplemental hereto establishing such series as contemplated by Section 2.2. All
Debt Securities of any series surrendered for the purpose of redemption or
credit against any sinking fund shall similarly be delivered to the Trustee or
its designee for cancellation, and no Debt Securities shall be issued in lieu
thereof except Debt Securities of the same series in the case of redemption of a
Debt Security in part only. If the Company shall acquire any of the Debt
Securities, such acquisition shall not operate as a redemption or satisfaction
of the indebtedness represented by such Debt Securities unless and until the
same are delivered to the Trustee or its designee for cancellation. Unless
otherwise directed in writing by the Company, the Trustee or its designee shall
destroy all cancelled Debt Securities and furnish to the Company a certificate
evidencing such destruction.
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         SECTION 2.12 Payment of interest; Defaulted interest. Except as
provided in Section 13.4, interest (except defaulted interest) on the Debt
Securities of any series which is payable on any interest payment date shall be
paid to the persons who are holders of Debt Securities of such series at the
close of business on the record date specified for that purpose as contemplated
by Section 2.2. At the option of the Company, payment of interest on any series
of Debt Securities may be made by check mailed to the holder's registered
address.

         If the Company defaults in a payment of interest on the Debt Securities
of any series, it shall pay the defaulted interest to the persons who are
holders of Debt Securities of such series at the close of business on a
subsequent special record date. The Company shall fix the record date (which
shall be not less than five Business Days prior to the date of payment of such
defaulted interest) and payment date. At least 15 days before the record date,
the Company shall mail to each holder of Debt Securities of such series a notice
that states the record date, the payment date and the amount of defaulted
interest to be paid. The Company shall notify the Trustee in writing of the
amount of defaulted interest proposed to be paid on each Debt Security of such
series and the date of the proposed payment, and at the same time the Company
shall deposit with the Trustee or any paying agent for such series an amount of
money in immediately available funds by 10:00 a.m. New York time on the payment
date equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such
defaulted interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to any Paying Agent
for such series for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment. The
Company may pay defaulted interest in any other lawful manner not inconsistent
with the requirements of any securities exchange on which the Debt Security may
be listed, and upon notice as may be required by such exchange if, after notice
given by the Company to the Trustee of the proposed payment pursuant to this
clause, such payment shall be deemed practicable by the Trustee.

         SECTION 2.13 Global Securities; Depositary. For the purpose of this
Section, the term "Agent Member" means a member of, or participant in, a
Depositary; the term "Depositary" means, with respect to Debt Securities
issuable or issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more Global
Securities, the entity designated as Depositary by the Company pursuant to
Section 2.2, and, if at any time there is more than one such person,
"Depositary" as used with respect to the Debt Securities shall mean the
respective Depositary with respect to a particular series of Debt Securities;
and the term "Global Security" means a global certificate evidencing all or part
of the series of Debt Securities as shall be specified herein, issued to the
Depositary for the series or such portion of the series, and registered in the
name of such Depositary or its nominee. The Global Security may provide that it
shall represent the aggregate amount of Outstanding Debt Securities from time to
time endorsed thereon which may from time to time be reduced to reflect
exchanges. Any endorsement to reflect the amount, or any increase or decrease in
the amount, of Outstanding Debt Securities shall be made by the Trustee.

         Notwithstanding Section 2.10, except as otherwise specified as
contemplated by Section 2.2, hereof, any Global Security shall be exchangeable
only as provided in this paragraph. A Global Security shall be exchangeable
pursuant to this Section 2.13 if (i) the Depositary notifies the Company that it
is unwilling or unable to continue as Depositary for such Global Security or if
at any time the Depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the
Securities Exchange Act, (ii) the Company in its sole discretion determines that



all Global Securities of any series then outstanding under this Indenture shall
be exchangeable for definitive Debt Securities of such series in registered form
or (iii) an Event of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of the series
represented by such Global Security has occurred and is continuing. Any Global
Security of such series exchangeable pursuant to the preceding sentence shall be
exchangeable for definitive Debt Securities of such series in registered form,
bearing interest (if any) at the same rate or pursuant to the same formula,
having the same date of issuance, redemption, conversion (if any) and other
provisions, and of differing denominations aggregating a like amount. Such
definitive Debt Securities of such series shall be registered in the names of
the owners of the beneficial interests in such Global Securities of such series
as such names are from time to time provided by the relevant participants in the
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Depositary holding such Global Securities (as such participants are identified
from time to time by such Depositary).

         No Global Security may be transferred except as a whole by a nominee of
the Depositary to the Depositary or another nominee of the Depositary or by the
Depositary or any such nominee to a successor of the Depositary or a nominee of
such successor. Except as provided above, owners solely of beneficial interests
in a Global Security shall not be entitled to receive physical delivery of Debt
Securities of such series in definitive form and will not be considered the
holders of Debt Securities thereof for any purpose under this Indenture.

         Any Global Security that is exchangeable pursuant to the preceding
paragraph shall be exchangeable for Debt Securities of such series in authorized
denominations and registered in such names as the Depositary that is the holder
of Debt Securities of such Global Securities of such series shall direct.

         In the event that a Global Security is surrendered for redemption in
part pursuant to Section 5.2 or 5.5, the Company shall execute, and the Trustee
or the Authenticating Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the Depositary for
such Global Security, without service charge, a new Global Security in a
denomination and tenor equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of
the principal for the Global Security so surrendered.

         The Agent Members shall have no rights under this Indenture with
respect to any Global Security held on their behalf by a Depositary, and such
Depositary may be treated by the Company, the Trustee, and any agent of the
Company or the Trustee as the owner of such Global Security for all purposes
whatsoever. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing herein shall prevent the
Company, the Trustee, or any agent of the Company or the Trustee, from giving
effect to any written certification, proxy or other authorization furnished by a
Depositary or impair, as between a Depositary and its Agent Members, the
operation of customary practices governing the exercise of the rights of a
holder of a Debt Security of any series, including without limitation the
granting of proxies or other authorization of participants to give or take any
request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other
action which a holder of Debt Securities is entitled to give or take under this
Indenture.

         The Trustee shall not be required to authenticate Global Securities
until it has received documentation satisfactory to it.

                                  ARTICLE III

                            MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

         SECTION 3.1 Rights under Indenture limited to the parties and holders
of Debt Securities. Nothing in this Indenture or the Debt Securities, express or
implied, is intended or shall be construed to confer upon, or to give to, any
person or corporation, other than the parties hereto, their successors and
assigns, and the holders of the Debt Securities, any right, remedy or claim
under or by reason of this Indenture or any provision hereof; and the provisions
of this Indenture are for the exclusive benefit of the parties hereto, their
successors and assigns, and the holders of the Debt Securities.

         SECTION 3.2 Certificate of independent accountants conclusive. Unless
otherwise specifically provided, the certificate or opinion of an independent
firm of public accountants of recognized standing selected by the Board of
Directors and acceptable to the Trustee in the exercise of reasonable care
(which firm may be regular independent accountants to the Company ), shall be
conclusive evidence of the correctness of any computation made under the
provisions of this Indenture, and wherever reference is made in this Indenture
to "generally accepted accounting principles" the certificate or opinion of such
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a firm shall be conclusive evidence thereof. The Company shall furnish to the
Trustee upon its request a copy of any such certificate or opinion.



         SECTION 3.3 Treatment of Debt Securities owned or held by the Company
in determining required percentages. For all purposes of this Indenture, in
determining whether the holders of a required percentage or proportion of the
principal amount of Debt Securities of one or more series have concurred in any
request, waiver, vote, direction or consent, Debt Securities owned or held by or
for the account or for the benefit of the Company or any other obligor under
this Indenture or any Affiliate shall be disregarded and deemed not Outstanding,
except that, for the purposes of determining whether the Trustee shall be
protected in relying on any such request, waiver, direction or consent, only
Debt Securities which the Trustee knows to be so owned or held shall be so
disregarded. Debt Securities so owned which have been pledged in good faith to
secure an obligation may be regarded as Outstanding for all such purposes, if
the Trustee receives an Officers' Certificate stating that said Debt Securities
have been so pledged, that the pledgee is entitled to vote with respect to such
Debt Securities and that the pledgee is not the Company or any other obligor on
the Debt Securities, an Affiliate of the Company or an Affiliate of such other
obligor. In case of a dispute as to such right, any decision by the Trustee
taken upon the advice of counsel shall be conclusive, and, subject to the
provisions of Section 11.1 of this Indenture, shall afford full protection to
the Trustee.

         SECTION 3.4 Remaining provisions not affected by invalidity of any
other provisions - required provisions of Trust Indenture Act of 1939 to
control. In case any one or more of the provisions contained in this Indenture
or in the Debt Securities of any series shall for any reason be held to be
invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such invalidity, illegality or
unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Indenture, but
this Indenture shall be construed as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable
provisions had never been contained herein.

         If any provision of this Indenture limits, qualifies or conflicts with
any other provision of this Indenture which is required to be included in an
indenture qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, such provision which
is so required to be included shall control. If any provisions of this Indenture
modifies or excludes any provisions of the Trust Indenture Act that may be so
modified or excluded, the latter provision shall be deemed to apply to this
Indenture as so modified or excluded, as the case may be.

         SECTION 3.5 Company released from Indenture requirements if entitled to
have Indenture cancelled. Whenever by the terms of this Indenture the Company
and the Guarantors shall be required to do or not to do anything so long as any
of the Debt Securities shall be Outstanding of any series, the Company and the
Guarantors shall, notwithstanding any such provision, not be required to comply
with such provision with respect to such series if it shall be entitled to have
this Indenture satisfied and discharged pursuant to the provisions hereof, even
though in either case the holders of any of the Debt Securities of such series
shall have failed to present and surrender such Debt Securities for payment
pursuant to the terms of this Indenture.

         SECTION 3.6 Date of execution. Although this Indenture, for convenience
and for the purpose of reference, is dated as of the date first above written,
the actual date of execution by the Company, the Guarantors and by the Trustee
is as indicated by their respective acknowledgements hereto annexed.

         SECTION 3.7 Execution of documents furnished under the Indenture.
Unless otherwise expressly provided, any order, notice, request, demand,
certificate or statement of the Company or any Guarantor required or permitted
to be made or given under any provision hereof shall be sufficiently executed if
signed by its Chairman of the Board, President or any Vice President (regardless
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of Vice Presidential designation), and by its Chief Financial Officer,
Treasurer, any Assistant Treasurer, Secretary or any Assistant Secretary.

         SECTION 3.8 Officers' Certificate and Opinions of Counsel to be
furnished to Trustee. Upon any application, demand or request by the Company or
any Guarantor to the Trustee to take any action under any of the provisions of
this Indenture, the Company and each Guarantor, as the case may be, shall
furnish to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that all conditions
precedent, if any, provided for in this Indenture relating to the proposed
action have been complied with, and an Opinion of Counsel stating that in the
opinion of such counsel all such conditions precedent have been complied with
and that such action is in compliance with applicable law.

         Each certificate or opinion with respect to compliance with a condition
or covenant provided for in this Indenture shall include (a) a statement that
the person making such certificate or opinion has read such covenant or
condition; (b) a brief statement as to the nature and scope of the examination
or investigation upon which the statements or opinions contained in such
certificate or opinion are based; (c) a statement that, in the opinion of such
person, he has made such examination or investigation as is necessary to enable
him to express an informed opinion as to whether or not such covenant or
condition has been complied with; and (d) a statement as to whether or not, in



the opinion of such person, such condition or covenant has been complied with.

         Any certificate, statement or opinion of an officer of the Company and
any Guarantor may be based, insofar as it relates to legal matters, upon a
certificate or opinion of or representations by counsel, unless such officer
knows that the certificate or opinion or representations with respect to the
matters upon which his certificate, statement or opinion may be based as
aforesaid are erroneous, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know that
the same are erroneous. Any certificate, statement or opinion of counsel may be
based, insofar as it relates to factual matters, information with respect to
which is in the possession of the Company and the Guarantors, upon the
certificate, statement or opinion of or representations by an officer or
officers of the Company and the Guarantors, as the case may be, unless such
counsel knows that the certificate, statement or opinion or representations with
respect to the matters upon which his certificate, statement or opinion may be
based as aforesaid are erroneous, or in the exercise of reasonable care should
know that the same are erroneous.

         Any certificate, statement or opinion of an officer of the Company, any
Guarantor, or of counsel may be based, insofar as it relates to accounting
matters, upon a certificate or opinion of or representations by an accountant or
firm of accountants in the employ of the Company and the Guarantors, as the case
may be, unless such officer or counsel, as the case may be, knows that the
certificate or opinion or representations with respect to the accounting matters
upon which his certificate, statement or opinion may be based as aforesaid are
erroneous, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know that the same are
erroneous. Any certificate or opinion of any independent firm of public
accountants filed with the Trustee shall contain a statement that such firm is
independent.

         SECTION 3.9 Presentation of notices and demands. All notices to or
demands upon the Trustee shall be in writing and may be served or presented at
the principal office of the Trustee. Any notice to or demand upon the Company or
any Guarantor shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or served by the
Trustee or the holders of Debt Securities, for all purposes, by being mailed by
first class mail addressed to the Company, attention of the President, at 300
WillowBrook Office Park, Fairport, New York 14450, or at such other address or
to such other counsel, as may be filed in writing by the Company with the
Trustee.

         Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, where this Indenture
provides for notice to holders of Debt Securities of any event, such notice
shall be sufficiently given to holders of Debt Securities if in writing and
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mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to each holder of a Debt Security affected
by such event, at the address of such holder as it appears in the Debt Security
register, not later than the latest date, and not earlier than the earliest
date, prescribed for the giving of such notice.

         In case by reason of the suspension of regular mail service or by
reason of any other cause it shall be impracticable to give such notice to
holders of Debt Securities by mail, then such notification as shall be made with
the approval of the Trustee shall constitute a sufficient notification for every
purpose hereunder. In any case where notice to holders of Debt Securities is
given by mail, neither the failure to mail such notice, nor any defect in any
notice so mailed, to any particular holder of a Debt Security shall affect the
sufficiency of such notice with respect to other holders of Debt Securities.

         SECTION 3.10 Successors and assigns bound by Indenture. All the
covenants, promises and agreements in this Indenture contained by or on behalf
of the Company, the Guarantors or by or on behalf of the Trustee, shall bind and
inure to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns, whether so
expressed or not.

         SECTION 3.11 Descriptive headings for convenience only. The descriptive
headings of the several Articles of this Indenture are inserted for convenience
only and shall not control or affect the meaning or construction of any of the
provisions hereof.

         SECTION 3.12 New York law to govern. This Indenture and each Debt
Security shall be deemed to be a contract made under the laws of the State of
New York, and for all purposes shall be construed in accordance with the laws of
said jurisdiction, and the rights, obligations, duties, immunities and
limitations of rights of the Trustee shall be construed in accordance with the
laws of the State of New York.

         SECTION 3.13 Indenture may be executed in counterparts. This Indenture
may be simultaneously executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when
so executed and delivered shall be an original, but such counterparts shall
together constitute but one and the same instrument. Harris Trust and Savings
Bank, as Trustee, hereby accepts the trusts in this Indenture declared and
provided upon the terms and conditions hereinbefore set forth.



                                   ARTICLE IV

                            COVENANTS OF THE COMPANY

         The Company covenants and agrees as follows:

         SECTION 4.1 Payment of Principal and interest. The Company and each
Guarantor will for the benefit of each series of Debt Securities duly and
punctually pay or cause to be paid the principal of, premium, if any, and
interest on the Debt Securities of such series at the times and place and in the
manner specified in this Indenture, the Guarantees and in the Debt Securities of
such series. At the option of the Company, interest on the Debt Securities shall
be payable without presentation of such Debt Securities by a check to the
registered holder. Any payment of principal and any premium or interest required
to be made on an interest payment date, redemption date or at maturity which is
not a Business Day need not be made on such date, but may be made on the next
succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such
interest payment date, redemption date or at maturity, as the case may be, and
no interest shall accrue for the period from and after such interest payment
date, redemption date or maturity.
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         SECTION 4.2 Maintenance of office or agency. So long as any of the Debt
Securities of any series remain unpaid, the Company will at all times keep an
office or agency in New York, New York, where Debt Securities of such series may
be presented for registration of transfer and exchange as in this Indenture
provided, where notices and demands with respect to the Debt Securities and this
Indenture may be served and where the Debt Securities may be presented for
payment or, for Debt Securities of each series that is convertible, for
conversion. The principal office of the Trustee shall be the office or agency
for all of the aforesaid purposes unless otherwise provided in a supplemental
indenture or unless the Company shall maintain some other office or agency with
respect to the Debt Securities of any series for such purposes and shall give
the Trustee written notice of the location thereof. In case the Company shall
fail to maintain such office or agency, presentations may be made and notices
and demands may be served at the principal office of the Trustee.

         The Company shall keep, at said office or agency, a register or
registers in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as it may prescribe,
the Company shall register or cause to be registered Debt Securities of each
series and shall register or cause to be registered the transfer or exchange of
Debt Securities of each series as in Article II provided. Such register or
registers shall be in written form in the English language or any other form
capable of being converted into written form within a reasonable time. At all
reasonable times, such register or registers shall be open for inspection by the
Trustee.

         SECTION 4.3 Corporate existence. Subject to Article X hereof, the
Company will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in
full force and effect its corporate existence and the rights (charter and
statutory) and franchises of the Company and each Guarantor; provided, however,
that the Company shall not be required to preserve any such right or franchise
if the Company shall determine that the preservation thereof is no longer
desirable in the conduct of the business and its Guarantors as a whole and that
the loss thereof is not disadvantageous in any material respect to the holders
of Debt Securities.

         SECTION 4.4 Restrictions on mergers, sales and consolidations. So long
as any of the Debt Securities remain unpaid, neither the Company nor any
Guarantor will consolidate or merge with or sell, convey or lease all or
substantially all of its property to any other corporation, partnership or
limited liability company except (a) to the extent expressly permitted pursuant
to the terms of any supplemental indenture governing any series of the Debt
Securities and (b) as otherwise permitted in Article X hereof.

         SECTION 4.5 Further assurances. From time to time whenever requested by
the Trustee, the Company and the Guarantors will execute and deliver such
further instruments and assurances and do such further acts as may be reasonably
necessary or proper to carry out more effectually the purposes of this Indenture
or to secure the rights and remedies hereunder of the holders of the Debt
Securities of any series.

         SECTION 4.6 File certain reports and information with the Trustee and
the Securities and Exchange Commission - transmit to holders of Debt Securities
summaries of certain documents filed with the Trustee - furnish list of holders
of Debt Securities to the Trustee. The Company will:

                  (a) file with the Trustee, within 15 days after the Company
         files the same with the Securities and Exchange Commission, copies of
         the annual reports and of the information, documents and other reports
         which the Company may be required to file with the Securities and
         Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the



         Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (or copies of such portions thereof as
         may be prescribed by the Securities and Exchange Commission); or, if
         the Company is not required to file with the Securities and Exchange
         Commission information, documents or reports pursuant to either Section
         13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, then the
         Company will file with the Trustee and will file with the Securities
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         and Exchange Commission, in accordance with rules and regulations
         prescribed by the Securities and Exchange Commission, such of the
         supplementary and periodic information, documents and reports required
         pursuant to Section 13 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 in
         respect of a security listed and registered on a national securities
         exchange as may be prescribed in such rules and regulations;

                  (b) file with the Trustee and the Securities and Exchange
         Commission, in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed
         from time to time by the Securities and Exchange Commission, such
         additional information, documents and reports with respect to
         compliance by the Company with the conditions and covenants provided
         for in this Indenture as may be required by such rules and regulations;

                  (c) transmit to the holders of Debt Securities, in the manner
         and to the extent provided in subdivision (c) of Section 11.10, such
         summaries of any information, documents and reports required to be
         filed with the Trustee pursuant to the provisions of subdivisions (a)
         and (b) of this Section 4.6 as may be required by the rules and
         regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission; and

                  (d) furnish or cause to be furnished to the Trustee, not more
         than 15 days after each record date (but in no event less frequently
         than every six months) for the payment of interest with respect to Debt
         Securities of any series, and at such other times as the Trustee may
         request in writing, within 30 days after receipt by the Company of any
         such request, a list in such form as the Trustee may reasonably require
         containing all information in the possession or control of the Company
         or of any Paying Agent, other than the Trustee, as to the names and
         addresses of the holders of Debt Securities of such series obtained
         since the date as of which the next previous list, if any, was
         furnished; provided, that so long as the Trustee is Debt Security
         registrar for such series, no such list need be furnished. Any such
         list may be dated as of a date not more than 15 days prior to the time
         such information is furnished or caused to be furnished, and need not
         include information received after such date (excluding from any such
         list names and addresses received by the Trustee in its capacity as
         Debt Security registrar).

         SECTION 4.7 File statement by officers annually with the Trustee.
Within 120 days after the close of the fiscal year ending February 29, 2004, and
within 120 days after the close of each fiscal year thereafter, the Company will
file with the Trustee a brief certificate from the chief executive officer,
chief financial officer or treasurer as to his or her knowledge of the Company's
compliance with all conditions and covenants under this Indenture. For purposes
of this paragraph, such compliance shall be determined without regard to any
period of grace or requirement of notice provided under this Indenture.

         SECTION 4.8 Duties of Paying Agent. The Company will cause each Paying
Agent for the Debt Securities of any series other than the Trustee to execute
and deliver to the Trustee an instrument in which such agent shall agree with
the Trustee:

                  (a) that it will hold all sums held by it as such agent for
         the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the
         Debt Securities of such series (whether such sums have been paid to it
         by the Company or by any other obligor on the Debt Securities of such
         series) in trust for the benefit of the holders of the Debt Securities
         of such series;

                  (b) that it will give the Trustee written notice of any
         failure by the Company (or by any other obligor on the Debt Securities
         of such series) to make any payment of the principal of, premium, if
         any, or interest on the Debt Securities of such series when the same
         shall be due and payable; and
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                  (c) that it will, at any time during the continuance of any
         Event of Default with respect to such series, upon the written request
         of the Trustee, forthwith pay to the Trustee all sums so held in trust
         by such Paying Agent.

If the Company acts as its own Paying Agent for the Debt Securities of any



series, it will, on or before each due date of the principal of, premium, if
any, or interest on the Debt Securities of such series, set aside and segregate
and hold in trust for the benefit of the holders of the Debt Securities of such
series a sum sufficient to pay such principal, premium, if any, or interest and
will notify the Trustee of such action or any failure to take such action.

         Whenever the Company shall have one or more Paying Agents for any
series of Debt Securities, it will, on or before each due date of the principal
of, premium, if any, or interest on any Debt Securities of such series, deposit
with the Paying Agent or Agents for the Debt Securities of such series a sum, by
10:00 a.m. New York time in immediately available funds on the payment date,
sufficient to pay the principal, premium, if any, or interest so becoming due
with respect to the Debt Securities of such series, and (unless such paying
agent is the Trustee) the Company will promptly notify the Trustee in writing of
any failure so to act.

         The Company may at any time, for the purpose of obtaining the
satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities
of one or more series or for any other purpose, pay, or by Company order direct
any Paying Agent for such series to pay, to the Trustee all sums held in trust
by the Company or such Paying Agent, such sums to be held by the Trustee upon
the same trusts as those upon which such sums were held by the Company or such
Paying Agent; and, upon such payment by any Paying Agent to the Trustee, such
Paying Agent shall be released from all further liability with respect to such
payment.

         Anything in this Section 4.8 to the contrary notwithstanding, the
agreement to hold sums in trust as provided in this Section 4.8 shall be subject
to the provisions of Section 6.3.

                                   ARTICLE V

                   REDEMPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES; SINKING FUND

         SECTION 5.1 Applicability of Article. Debt Securities of any series
which are redeemable before their stated maturity at the election of the Company
or through the operation of any sinking fund for the retirement of Debt
Securities of such series shall be redeemable in accordance with their terms
established pursuant to Section 2.2 and (except as otherwise established
pursuant to Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of such series) in accordance with
this Article.

         SECTION 5.2 Notice of redemption to be given to Trustee - deposit of
cash (or other form of payment) with Trustee - selection by Trustee of Debt
Securities to be redeemed. Not less than 30 days (or such lesser number of days
as the Trustee shall approve) nor more than 60 days (or such greater number of
days as the Trustee shall approve) prior to the date fixed by the Company for
the redemption at the option of the Company of any Debt Securities of any series
which are subject to redemption or portions thereof, the Company shall give
written notice, by delivering a Company Order to the Trustee, stating the
aggregate principal amount of Debt Securities of such series which the Company
elects to redeem and the date and place fixed for redemption, that the Company,
in the case of any redemption of Debt Securities subject to any restrictions on
such redemption provided in the terms of Debt Securities of such series
established pursuant to Section 2.2 or elsewhere in this Indenture, is in
compliance with such restrictions. On or before 10:00 a.m. New York time of the
date fixed for redemption, the Company shall deposit with the Trustee or the
Paying Agent money in immediately available funds on such redemption date (or
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other form of payment if permitted by the terms of such Debt Securities) in an
amount sufficient to redeem on the date fixed for redemption all the Debt
Securities of such series or portions thereof to be redeemed, other than any
Debt Securities of such series called for redemption on such date which have
been converted prior to the date of such deposit, at the appropriate redemption
price, together with any accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption. If
less than all the Debt Securities then Outstanding of such series are to be
redeemed, the Trustee shall select, substantially pro rata or by lot, in such
manner as it shall deem appropriate and fair, in its sole discretion, the
numbers of the Debt Securities to be redeemed as a whole or in part, and shall
thereafter promptly notify the Company in writing of the numbers of the Debt
Securities to be redeemed; provided, however, that Debt Securities of such
series registered in the name of the Company shall be excluded from any such
selection for redemption until all Debt Securities of such series not so
registered shall have been previously selected for redemption. For the purpose
of such selection in case of redemption of less than all of the Debt Securities
of any series, the Trustee and the Company shall have the option to treat as
Outstanding Debt Securities any Debt Securities of such series which are
surrendered for conversion after the fifteenth day immediately preceding the
mailing of the notice of such redemption, and need not treat as Outstanding Debt
Securities any Debt Securities authenticated and delivered during such period in
exchange for the unconverted portion of any Debt Securities converted in part
during such period. In case any series of Debt Securities shall be redeemed in



part only, the notice of redemption shall specify the principal amount thereof
to be redeemed and shall state that, upon surrender thereof for redemption, a
new Debt Security or new Debt Securities of the same series of an aggregate
principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion of such Debt Security will be
issued in lieu thereof; and in such case the Company shall execute and the
Trustee or the Authenticating Agent shall authenticate and deliver such new Debt
Security or Debt Securities of such series to or upon the written order of the
holder of Debt Securities, at the expense of the Company. Provisions of this
Indenture that apply to Debt Securities called for redemption also apply to
portions of Debt Securities called for redemption.

         Upon or after the receipt of such notice, the Trustee, in the name of
the Company and as its agent, shall mail by first-class mail, postage prepaid,
to each registered holder of a Debt Security to be redeemed in whole or in part
at his last address appearing on the registration books of the Company, a notice
of redemption. Such notice of redemption shall identify the Debt Securities to
be so redeemed in whole or in part and whether such Debt Securities are to be
redeemed in whole or in part and shall state: (i) the date fixed for redemption;
(ii) the redemption price at which Debt Securities are to be redeemed and method
of payment, if other than in cash; (iii) if applicable, the current conversion
price or rate; (iv) if applicable, that the right of the holder of Debt
Securities to convert Debt Securities called for redemption shall terminate at
the close of business on the date fixed for redemption (or such other day as may
be specified as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of any series);
(v) if applicable, that holders of Debt Securities who want to convert Debt
Securities called for redemption must satisfy the requirements for conversion
contained in such Debt Securities; (vi) that, subject to Section 13.4, interest,
if any, accrued to the date fixed for redemption will be paid as specified in
said notice and that on and after said date interest thereon shall cease to
accrue; (vii) the provision of the Debt Security or this Indenture under which
the redemption is being made; and (viii) that the Company so elects to redeem
such Debt Securities or portions thereof at the place or places specified in
such notice. Such notice shall be mailed not later than the tenth, and not
earlier than the sixtieth, day before the date fixed for redemption. Any notice
which is mailed in the manner herein provided shall be conclusively presumed to
have been duly given, whether or not the holder receives such notice; and
failure duly to give such notice by mail, or any defect in such notice, to the
holder of any series of Debt Securities designated for redemption as a whole or
in part shall not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of
any other Debt Security.

         The Company shall pay to the Trustee the cost of mailing notices of
redemption and any other necessary expenses incurred by the Trustee in
connection therewith.
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         SECTION 5.3 Debt Securities called for redemption to become due -
rights of holders of redeemed Debt Securities - return of funds on conversion.
The notice of election to redeem having been mailed as hereinbefore provided,
the Debt Securities or portions thereof called for redemption shall become due
and payable on the redemption date at the applicable redemption price, together
with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption, at the place or places
specified in such notice, and if cash (or other form of payment if permitted by
the terms of such Debt Securities) in the amount necessary to redeem such Debt
Securities or portions thereof has been deposited with the Trustee, interest on
such Debt Securities or portions thereof shall cease to accrue from and after
the date fixed for redemption (unless the Company shall default in the payment
of the redemption price, plus accrued interest, if any) and the right to convert
such Debt Securities or portions thereof, if the terms of such Debt Securities
provide for conversion pursuant to Section 2.2, shall terminate at the close of
business on the date fixed for redemption or such other day as may be specified
as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of such series. The
respective registered holders of Debt Securities or portions thereof so called
for redemption shall be entitled to receive payment of the applicable redemption
price, together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption on or
after the date fixed for redemption (unless the Company shall default in the
payment of the redemption price, plus accrued interest, if any), upon
presentation and surrender at the place or places of payment specified in such
notice. Notwithstanding the foregoing, subject to Section 13.4, if the record
date for payment of interest is on or prior to the redemption date, such
interest shall be payable to the persons who are holders of such Debt Securities
on such record date according to the terms of such Debt Securities and Section
2.12.

         If any series of Debt Securities called for redemption pursuant to
Section 5.1 is converted pursuant to Article XIII, any monies deposited with the
Trustee for the purpose of paying or redeeming any such Debt Security shall be
promptly paid to the Company.

         SECTION 5.4 Credits against sinking fund. Against any one or more
sinking fund payments to be made pursuant to the terms of the Debt Securities of
any series providing for a sinking fund, the Company may elect, by delivery of
an Officers' Certificate to the Trustee, at least 45 days prior to the sinking



fund payment date (or such shorter period as may be acceptable to the Trustee or
is otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of any
series), to take credit for any Debt Securities of such series or portions
thereof acquired or redeemed by the Company, pursuant to the terms of such Debt
Securities or through the application of permitted optional sinking fund
payments pursuant to the terms of such Debt Securities, which have not
previously been used by the Company for the purposes permitted in this Section
5.4 and for any Debt Securities which have been converted pursuant to the terms
of such Debt Securities. Such Debt Securities shall be received and credited for
such purpose by the Trustee at the redemption price specified in such Debt
Securities for redemption through operation of the sinking fund and the amount
of such sinking fund payment shall be reduced accordingly. Upon any such
election the Company shall receive credit against such sinking fund payments
required to be made in the order in which they are to be made. Any series of
Debt Securities for which credit is elected to be taken which shall not
theretofore have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation shall at the
time of such election be delivered to the Trustee for cancellation by the
Trustee.

         SECTION 5.5 Redemption through sinking fund. Each sinking fund payment
made under the terms of the Debt Securities of any series established pursuant
to Section 2.2 shall be applied to the redemption of Debt Securities of such
series on the date for redemption specified in the Debt Securities of such
series next succeeding such sinking fund payment date; provided, however, if at
any time the amount of cash to be paid into the sinking fund for such series on
the next succeeding such sinking fund payment date; provided, however, if at any
time the amount of cash to be paid into the sinking fund for such series on the
next succeeding sinking fund payment date, together with any unused balance of
any preceding sinking fund payment or payments for such series, shall not exceed
in the aggregate $10,000, the Trustee, unless requested by the Company, shall
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not give notice of the redemption of Debt Securities of such series through the
operation of the sinking fund on the succeeding date for redemption specified in
the Debt Securities of such series. At least 45 days (or such lesser number of
days as the Trustee shall approve) prior to the date on which a sinking fund
payment with respect to the Debt Securities of any series is due, the Company
shall give written notice to the Trustee of the principal amount of Debt
Securities of such series registered in the name of the Company (which shall be
excluded from such redemption) and the Trustee shall select, substantially pro
rata or by lot, in such manner as it shall deem appropriate and fair, the
principal amount of Debt Securities of such series to be redeemed in accordance
with the terms of the Debt Securities of such series after allowance for any
credit elected under Section 5.4 and shall, in the name and at the expense of
the Company and as its agent, give notice of such redemption, all in the manner
provided for in Section 5.2, except that such notice shall state that the Debt
Securities of such series are being redeemed for the sinking fund. The notice of
redemption having been mailed as hereinbefore provided, the Debt Securities or
portions thereof called for redemption shall become due and payable on the next
succeeding date for redemption specified in the Debt Securities of such series
at the sinking fund redemption price thereof, all in the manner and with the
effect provided for in Section 5.3.

         Any sinking fund payment not so required to be applied to the
redemption of Debt Securities of any series on the date for redemption specified
in the Debt Securities of such series next succeeding any sinking fund payment
date may, at the direction of the Company as evidenced by a Company Order, be
applied by the Trustee prior to the forty-fifth day preceding the next following
sinking fund payment date for such series, in such manner and from time to time,
in such amount as the Company may direct the Trustee in writing, so far as such
moneys shall be adequate, to the purchase for the sinking fund of Debt
Securities of such series or portions thereof, in the open market, from the
Company or otherwise, at prices (exclusive of accrued interest and brokerage
commissions) not in excess of the sinking fund redemption price for such series.
The Company agrees to pay to the Trustee, upon request, accrued interest and
brokerage commissions paid by the Trustee with respect to any Debt Securities of
such series so purchased by the Trustee and such accrued interest and brokerage
commissions shall not be charged against the sinking fund for such series.

         Any unused balance of sinking fund moneys with respect to Debt
Securities of any series remaining in the hands of the Trustee on the
forty-fifth day preceding the sinking fund payment date for such series in any
year shall be added to any sinking fund payment for such series to be made in
cash in such year, and together with such payment, if any, shall be applied to
the redemption or purchase of Debt Securities of such series in accordance with
the provisions of this Section 5.5, provided that any sinking fund moneys so
remaining in the hands of the Trustee after the date specified in the Debt
Securities of such series and not utilized in the purchase of Debt Securities of
such series as provided in this Section 5.5 shall be applied by the Trustee to
the payment of Debt Securities at maturity.

         SECTION 5.6 Debt Securities no longer Outstanding after notice to
Trustee and deposit of cash. If the Company, having given notice to the Trustee



as provided in Section 5.1 or 5.2, shall have deposited with the Trustee or the
Paying Agent, for the benefit of the holders of any Debt Securities of any
series or portions thereof called for redemption in whole or in part cash or
other form of payment if permitted by the terms of such Debt Securities (which
amount shall be immediately due and payable to the holders of such Debt
Securities or portions thereof) in the amount necessary so to redeem all such
Debt Securities or portions thereof on the date fixed for redemption and
provision satisfactory to the Trustee shall have been made for the giving of
notice of such redemption, such Debt Securities, or portions thereof, shall
thereupon, for all purposes of this Indenture, be deemed to be no longer
Outstanding, and the holders thereof shall be entitled to no rights thereunder
or hereunder, except the right to receive payment of the applicable redemption
price, together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption, on or
after the date fixed for redemption of such Debt Securities or portions thereof
and the right to convert such Debt Securities or portions thereof, if the terms
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of such Debt Securities provide for convertibility pursuant to Section 2.2, at
or prior to the close of business on the date fixed for redemption.

         SECTION 5.7 Conversion arrangement on call for redemption. In
connection with any redemption of Debt Securities, the Company may arrange for
the purchase and conversion of any Debt Securities called for redemption by an
agreement with one or more investment bankers or other purchasers to purchase
such Debt Securities by paying to the Trustee or the Paying Agent in trust for
the holders of Debt Securities, on or before 10:00 a.m. New York time on the
redemption date, an amount no less than the redemption price, together with
interest, if any, accrued to the redemption date of such Debt Securities, in
immediately available funds. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained
in this Article V, the obligation of the Company and the Guarantors to pay the
redemption price of such Debt Securities, including all accrued interest, if
any, shall be deemed to be satisfied and discharged to the extent such amount is
so paid by such purchasers. If such an agreement is entered into, any Debt
Securities not duly surrendered for conversion by the holders thereof may, at
the option of the Company, be deemed, to the fullest extent permitted by law,
acquired by such purchasers from such holders and (notwithstanding anything to
the contrary contained in Article XIII) surrendered by such purchasers for
conversion, all as of immediately prior to the close of business on the last day
on which Debt Securities of such series called for redemption may be converted
in accordance with this Indenture and the terms of such Debt Securities, subject
to payment of the above amount aforesaid. The Trustee or the Paying Agent shall
hold and pay to the holders of Debt Securities whose Debt Securities are
selected for redemption any such amount paid to it in the same manner as it
would moneys deposited with it by the Company for the redemption of Debt
Securities. Without the Trustee's and the Paying Agent's prior written consent,
no arrangement between the Company and such purchasers for the purchase and
conversion of any Debt Securities shall increase or otherwise affect any of the
powers, duties, responsibilities or obligations of the Trustee as set forth in
this Indenture, and the Company agrees to indemnify the Trustee from, and hold
it harmless against, any loss, liability or expense arising out of or in
connection with any such arrangement for the purchase and conversion of any Debt
Securities between the Company and such purchasers, including the costs and
expenses incurred by the Trustee and the Paying Agent in the defense of any
claim or liability arising out of or in connection with the exercise or
performance of any of its powers, duties, responsibilities or obligations under
this Indenture.

                                   ARTICLE VI

                     SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE OF INDENTURE

         SECTION 6.1 Satisfaction and discharge of Indenture with respect to
Debt Securities of any series. If (a) the Company shall deliver to the Trustee
for cancellation all Debt Securities of any series theretofore authenticated
(other than any such Debt Securities which shall have been destroyed, lost or
stolen and in lieu of or in substitution for which other such Debt Securities
shall have been authenticated and delivered or Debt Securities for whose payment
money (or other form of payment if permitted by the terms of such Debt
Securities) has theretofore been held in trust and thereafter repaid to the
Company, as provided in Section 6.3) and not theretofore cancelled, or (b) the
Company shall irrevocably deposit (subject to Section 6.3) with the Trustee or
Paying Agent as trust funds the entire amount in cash or U.S. Government
Obligations sufficient to pay at maturity or upon redemption all of the Debt
Securities of such series (other than any Debt Securities which shall have been
destroyed, lost or stolen and in lieu of or in substitution for which other Debt
Securities shall have been authenticated and delivered or Debt Securities for
whose payment money (or other form of payment if permitted by the terms of such
Debt Securities) has theretofore been held in trust and thereafter repaid to the
Company, as provided in Section 6.3) not theretofore paid, surrendered or
delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, including the principal, premium, if
any, and interest due or to become due to such date of maturity or redemption
date, as the case may be, and if in either case the Company shall also pay or
cause to be paid all other sums payable hereunder by the Company and the Company
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shall deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel,
each stating that in the opinion of the signers all conditions precedent to the
satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities
of such series have been complied with (and, in the event that such deposit
shall be made more than one year prior to the maturity of the Debt Securities of
such series, such Opinion of Counsel shall also state that such deposit will not
result in an obligation of the Company, the Trustee or the trust fund created by
such deposit to register as an investment company under the Investment Company
Act of 1940, as amended) and a certificate (upon which the Trustee may rely) of
a firm of independent public accounts of recognized national standing selected
by the Board of Directors (who may be the regular accountants employed by the
Company) stating that the cash, if any, and U.S. Government Obligations, if any,
deposited as set forth above are sufficient to pay at maturity or upon
redemption all of the Debt Securities of such series as set forth above, then,
except with respect to the remaining rights of conversion of any Debt Securities
the terms of which provide for conversion (which shall continue in full force
and effect pursuant to the terms set forth in Article XIII to the extent
provided for in such terms) or to rights of exchange or registration of transfer
or of the Company's right of optional redemption of any Debt Securities of such
series, this Indenture shall cease to be of further effect with respect to the
Debt Securities of such series, and the Trustee, on demand of and at the cost
and expense of the Company, shall execute proper instruments acknowledging
satisfaction of and discharging this Indenture with respect to the Debt
Securities of such series. Notwithstanding the satisfaction and discharge of
this Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities of such series, the
obligations of the Company and the Guarantors to the Trustee under Section 11.2
shall survive, and if moneys or U.S. Government Obligations shall have been
irrevocably deposited with the Trustee or Paying Agent pursuant to clause (b) of
this Section, the obligations of the Trustee under Section 6.2 and the first
paragraph of Section 6.3 shall survive.

         In order to have money available on a payment date to pay the principal
of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Debt Securities, the U.S.
Government Obligations shall be payable as to principal or interest on or before
such payment date in such amounts as will provide the necessary money. Such U.S.
Government Obligations shall not be callable at the issuer's option.

         SECTION 6.2 Deposits for payment or redemption of Debt Securities to be
held in trust. Subject to the provisions hereinafter contained in this Article
VI, any moneys or U.S. Government Obligations (or other form of payments if
permitted by the terms of such Debt Security) which at any time shall be
deposited by the Company, or on its behalf with the Trustee or Paying Agent, for
the purpose of paying or redeeming any of the Debt Securities of any series
shall be held in trust and applied by the Trustee to the payment to the holders
of the particular Debt Securities for the payment or redemption of which such
moneys (or other form of payments if permitted by the terms of such Debt
Security) have been deposited, of all sums due and to become due thereon for
principal, premium, if any, and interest, upon presentation and surrender of
such Debt Securities at the office or agency of the Company maintained as
provided in this Indenture. Neither the Company nor the Trustee (except as
provided in Section 11.2) nor any Paying Agent shall be required to pay interest
on any moneys so deposited.

         SECTION 6.3 Repayment of moneys. Any moneys or U.S. Government
Obligations deposited with the Trustee or any Paying Agent remaining unclaimed
by the holders of Debt Securities for two years after the date upon which the
principal of or interest on such Debt Securities shall have become due and
payable, shall (unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of applicable
escheat or abandoned or unclaimed property law) be repaid to the Company by the
Trustee or Paying Agent and such holders shall (unless otherwise required by
mandatory provisions of applicable escheat or abandoned or unclaimed property
law) thereafter be entitled to look to the Company only for payment thereof;
provided, however, that, before being required to make any such payment to the
Company, the Trustee or Paying Agent may, at the expense and written direction
of the Company, cause to be published once, in an Authorized Newspaper, a notice
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that such moneys remain unclaimed and that, after the date set forth in said
notice, the balance of such moneys then unclaimed will be returned to the
Company.

         Upon satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture, all moneys then held
by any Paying Agent other than the Trustee hereunder shall, upon demand of the
Company, be repaid to it and thereupon such Paying Agent shall be released from
all further liability with respect to such moneys.

         The Trustee or any Paying Agent shall deliver or pay to the Company
from time to time upon a request in writing by the Company any moneys or U.S.
Government Obligations (or the principal or interest on such U.S. Government



Obligations) held by it as provided in Section 6.1 which, in the opinion of a
nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants expressed in a
written certification thereof to the Trustee, are then in excess of the amount
thereof which then would have been required to be deposited for the purpose for
which such money or U.S. Government Obligations were deposited or received.

                                  ARTICLE VII

                              REMEDIES UPON DEFAULT

         SECTION 7.1 Events of Default defined -- acceleration of maturity upon
default -- waiver of default after acceleration. The following events are hereby
defined for all purposes of this Indenture (except where the term is otherwise
defined for specific purposes) as Events of Default with respect to Debt
Securities of a particular series, unless it is either inapplicable to a
particular series or is specifically deleted or modified as contemplated by
Section 2.2 for the Debt Securities of such series, in addition to any other
events as may be defined as Events of Default pursuant to Section 2.2 for the
Debt Securities of such series:

                  (a) Failure of the Company to pay or provide for payment of
         the principal of or premium, if any, on any of the Debt Securities of
         such series, when and as the same shall become due and payable, whether
         at maturity thereof, by call for redemption, through any mandatory
         sinking fund, by redemption at the option of the holder of any series
         of Debt Securities pursuant to the terms of such Debt Security, by
         declaration of acceleration or otherwise; or

                  (b) Failure of the Company to pay or provide for payment of
         any installment of interest on any of the Debt Securities of such
         series, when and as the same shall become due and payable, which
         failure shall have continued for a period of 30 days; or

                  (c) Failure of the Company or the Guarantors to perform or
         observe any other of the covenants or agreements on the part of the
         Company or the Guarantors in this Indenture or in the Debt Securities
         of such series (other than a covenant or agreement which has expressly
         been included in this Indenture solely for the benefit of Debt
         Securities of any series other than that series or is expressly made
         inapplicable to the Debt Securities of such series pursuant to Section
         2.2) or in the Guarantees, which failure shall have continued for a
         period of 90 days after written notice by certified or registered mail
         given to the Company or the Guarantors, as the case may be, by the
         Trustee hereunder or to the Company and to the Trustee from the holders
         of not less than 25% of the aggregate principal amount of Debt
         Securities then Outstanding of such series under this Indenture
         specifying such Event of Default or failure and requesting that it be
         remedied and stating that such notice is a notice of an event which, if
         continued for 90 days after such written notice, will become an Event
         of Default;
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                  (d) The institution by the Company of proceedings to be
         adjudicated a bankrupt or insolvent, or the consent by it to the
         institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against it, or the
         filing by it of a petition or answer or consent seeking relief under
         any Bankruptcy Law or the consent by it to the institution of
         proceedings thereunder or consent by it to the filing of any such
         petition or to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee,
         trustee, custodian, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the
         Company or of any substantial part of its property, or the making by
         the Company of an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or the
         admission by the Company in writing of its inability to pay its debts
         generally as they become due;

                  (e) The entry of a decree or order by a court having
         jurisdiction for relief in respect of the Company, or adjudging the
         Company a bankruptcy or insolvent, or approving as properly filed a
         petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition
         of or in respect of the Company under any Bankruptcy Law or appointing
         a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other
         similar official) of the Company or of any substantial part of its
         property, or ordering the winding-up or liquidation of its affairs, and
         the continuance of any such decree or order unstayed and in effect for
         a period of 180 consecutive days; or

                  (f) any Guarantee of any Guarantor that is a Significant
         Subsidiary shall for any reason cease to be, or be asserted in writing
         by any such Guarantor thereof or the Company not to be, in full force
         and effect and enforceable in accordance with its terms (other than by
         reason of the termination of this Indenture or the release of any such
         Guarantee in accordance with this Indenture), provided, however, that
         if the Company or any Guarantor asserts in writing that any Guarantee



         is not in full force and effect and enforceable in accordance with its
         terms, such assertion shall not constitute an Event of Default for
         purposes of this subsection (f) if (i) such written assertion is
         accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that, as a matter of
         law, the defect or defects rendering such Guarantee unenforceable can
         be remedied within 10 days of the date of such assertion, (ii) the
         Company or such Guarantor delivers an Officers' Certificate to the
         effect that the Company or such Guarantor represents that such defect
         or defects shall be so remedied within such 10-day period, and (iii)
         such defect or defects are in fact so remedied within such 10-day
         period: and provided, further, that notwithstanding anything to the
         -------- ------- contrary in this subsection (f), any reduction in the
         maximum amount of any such Guarantee in accordance with Article V shall
         not be an Event of Default hereunder.

         If one or more Events of Default shall occur and be continuing with
respect to Debt Securities then Outstanding of any series, then, and in each and
every such case, either the Trustee, by notice in writing to the Company, or the
holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Debt
Securities then Outstanding of such series, by notice in writing to the Company
and to the Trustee, may declare the principal amount (or, if the Debt Securities
of such series are Original Issue Discount Securities, such portion of the
principal amount as may be specified in the terms of the Debt Securities of such
series) of all Debt Securities of such series and/or such other amount or
amounts as the Debt Securities or supplemental indenture with respect to such
series may provide, if not already due and payable, to be immediately due and
payable; and upon any such declaration all Debt Securities of such series shall
become and be immediately due and payable, anything in this Indenture or in any
of the Debt Securities of such series contained to the contrary notwithstanding.
This provision, however, is subject to the condition that if, at any time after
the principal of (and/or such other specified amount on) the Debt Securities of
such series shall so become due and payable, and before any judgement or decree
for the payment of the moneys due shall have been obtained or entered as
hereinafter provided, the Company shall pay or shall deposit with the Trustee a
sum sufficient to pay all matured installments of interest upon all the Debt
Securities of such series and the principal of (and/or such other specified
amount) and premium, if any, on any and all Debt Securities of such series which
shall have become due otherwise than by acceleration, with interest on such
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principal (and/or such other specified amount) and premium, if any, and (to the
extent that payment of such interest is enforceable under applicable law) on any
overdue installment of interest, at the rate specified in the Debt Securities of
such series (or, if no such rate is specified, at the rate borne by the Debt
Securities of such series), to the date of such payment or deposit, and the
reasonable compensation and expenses of the Trustee, and any and all defaults
under this Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities of such series, other
than the nonpayment of principal of (and/or such other specified amount) or
premium, if any, and accrued interest on Debt Securities of such series which
shall have become due by acceleration, shall have been remedied, then and in
every such case the Trustee shall, upon written request or consent of the
holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities then
Outstanding of such series delivered to the Company and to the Trustee, waive
such default and its consequences and rescind or annul such declaration and its
consequences, but no such waiver, rescission or annulment shall extend to or
affect any subsequent default, or impair any right consequent thereon.

         For all purposes under this Indenture, if the portion of the principal
amount as may be specified in the terms of any Original Issue Discount
Securities shall have been accelerated and declared due and payable pursuant to
the provisions hereof, then, from and after such declaration, unless such
declaration has been rescinded and annulled, payment of such portion of the
principal amount thereof, together with interest, if any, thereon and all other
amounts owing thereunder, shall constitute payment in full of such Original
Issue Discount Securities.

         SECTION 7.2 Covenant of Company to pay to Trustee whole amount due on
default in payment of Principal or interest - Trustee may recover judgment for
whole amount due - application of moneys received by the Trustee. In case the
Company or any Guarantor shall commit an Event of Default with respect to the
Debt Securities of any series described in Section 7.1(a) or (b) or any
Guarantee, then, upon demand of the Trustee, the Company and the Guarantors
shall pay to the Trustee, for the benefit of the holders of the Debt Securities
then Outstanding of such series, the whole amount which then shall have become
due on all such Debt Securities of such series for principal, premium, if any,
and interest, with interest on the overdue principal and premium, if any, and
(to the extent that payment of such interest is enforceable under applicable
law) upon overdue installments of interest, at the rate specified in the Debt
Securities of such series (or, if no such rate is specified, at the rate borne
by the Debt Securities of such series), and in addition thereto, such additional
amount as shall be sufficient to cover the costs and expenses of collection,
including the reasonable compensation, expenses, liabilities, disbursements and
advances of the Trustee, any predecessor Trustee, their agents and counsel. In



case the Company or the Guarantors shall pay the same in accordance with the
provisions of this Section 7.2 and, prior to such payment neither the Trustee
nor the holders of the Debt Securities then Outstanding of such series shall
have taken any steps to begin enforcing their rights under this Indenture and so
long as no additional Event of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of
such series shall have occurred, from and after such payment, the Event of
Default giving rise to the demand by the Trustee pursuant to this Section 7.2
shall be deemed to be no longer continuing and shall be deemed to have thereupon
been remedied, cured or waived without further action upon the part of either
the Trustee or any of the holders of Debt Securities. In case the Company or the
Guarantors shall fail to pay the same forthwith upon such demand, the Trustee,
in its own name and as trustee of an express trust, may institute any judicial
proceedings at law or in equity for the collection of the sums so due and unpaid
and may prosecute such proceedings to judgment or final decree, and may enforce
the same against the Company or the Guarantors or any other obligor upon the
Debt Securities of such series and collect the moneys adjudged or decreed to be
payable in the manner provided by law out of the property of the Company or the
Guarantors or any other obligor upon the Debt Securities of such series,
wherever situated. The right of the Trustee to recover such judgment shall not
be affected by the exercise of any other right, power or remedy for the
enforcement of the provisions of this Indenture.
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         In case of the pendency of any receivership, insolvency, liquidation,
bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, composition or other
judicial proceeding relative to the Company, the Guarantors or any other obligor
upon the Debt Securities or the property of the Company, the Guarantors or of
such other obligor or their creditors, the Trustee (irrespective of whether the
principal of any Debt Securities shall then be due and payable as therein
expressed or by declaration of acceleration or otherwise and irrespective of
whether the Trustee shall have made any demand on the Company for the payment of
overdue principal or interest) shall be entitled and empowered to file and prove
a claim for the whole amount of principal, premium, if any, and interest owing
and unpaid in respect of the Debt Securities of any series for which it serves
as Trustee and to file such other papers or documents as may be necessary or
advisable in order to have the claims of the Trustee (including any claim for
the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the
Trustee, any predecessor Trustee, their agents and counsel) and of the holders
of Debt Securities of such series allowed in such judicial proceeding, and to
receive payment of or on account of such claims and to distribute the same after
the deduction of its charges and expenses; and any receiver, assignee, trustee,
liquidator, sequestrator (or other similar official) in any judicial proceeding
is hereby irrevocably authorized and instructed by each of the holders of Debt
Securities of such series to make such payments to the Trustee, and, in the
event that the Trustee shall consent to the making of such payments directly to
the holders of Debt Securities of such series, to pay to the Trustee any amount
due it or any predecessor Trustee, for compensation and expenses, including
counsel fees incurred up to the date of such distribution. Nothing contained in
this Indenture shall be deemed to give to the Trustee any right to accept or
consent to any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition
affecting the holders of Debt Securities or the rights of any holder of Debt
Securities, or to authorize the Trustee to vote in respect of the claim of any
holder of Debt Securities in any such proceeding; provided, however, that the
Trustee may, on behalf of the holders of Debt Securities, vote for the election
of a trustee in bankruptcy or similar official and may be a member of any
creditors' committee.

         Any moneys or property received by the Trustee under this Section 7.2
shall be applied in the following order, at the date or dates fixed by the
Trustee and, in case of the distribution of such moneys or property on account
of principal, premium, if any, or interest, upon presentation of the several
Debt Securities of the series in respect of which such moneys were received, and
stamping thereon the payment, if only partially paid, and upon surrender thereof
if fully paid:

                  First: To the payment of costs and expenses of collections,
         and reasonable compensation to the Trustee, its agents, attorneys and
         counsel, and all advances made and expenses and liabilities incurred by
         the Trustee, except as a result of its negligence or bad faith and all
         other amounts owing to the Trustee or any predecessor Trustee pursuant
         to Section 11.2 hereof;

                  Second: In case the principal of the Outstanding Debt
         Securities in respect of which such moneys were received shall not have
         become due and be unpaid, to the payment of interest on such Debt
         Securities, in the order of the maturity of the installments of such
         interest, with interest (so far as may be lawful) upon the overdue
         installments of interest at the rate specified in such Debt Securities
         (or, if no such rate is specified, at the rate borne by the Debt
         Securities of such series), such payments to be made ratably to the
         persons entitled thereto;

                  Third: In case the principal of the Outstanding Debt



         Securities in respect of which such moneys were received and/or such
         other amount or amounts as the Debt Securities or supplemental
         indenture with respect to such series shall provide, shall have become
         due, by declaration or otherwise, to the payment of the whole amount
         then owing and unpaid upon such Debt Securities for principal (and/or
         such other specified amount), premium, if any, and interest, with
         interest on the overdue principal (and/or such other specified amount),
         premium, if any, and (so far as may be lawful) upon overdue
         installments of interest, at the rate specified in such Debt Securities
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         (or, if no such rate is specified, at the rate borne by the Debt
         Securities of such series), and in case such moneys shall be
         insufficient to pay in full the whole amount so due and unpaid upon
         such Debt Securities, then to the payment of such principal (and/or
         such other specified amount), premium, if any, and interest, with
         interest on the overdue principal (and/or such other specified amount),
         premium, if any, and (so far as may be lawful) upon overdue
         installments of interest, at the rate specified in such Debt Securities
         (or, if no such rate is specified, at the rate borne by the Debt
         Securities of such series), without preference or priority of principal
         (and/or such other specified amount) and premium, if any, over
         interest, or of interest over principal (and/or specified amount) and
         premium, if any, or of any installment of interest over any other
         installment of interest, or of any such Debt Security over any other
         such Debt Security, ratably to the aggregate of such principal (and/or
         such other specified amount), premium, if any, and accrued and unpaid
         interest; and

                  Fourth: To the payment of the remainder, if any, to the
         Company, its successors or assigns, or to whomever may be so lawfully
         entitled to receive the same, or as a court of competent jurisdiction
         may direct.

         SECTION 7.3 Trustee may enforce rights of action without possession of
Debt Securities. All rights of action under this Indenture or any of the Debt
Securities Outstanding of any series hereunder enforceable by the Trustee may be
enforced by the Trustee without the possession of any of the Debt Securities or
the production thereof at the trial or other proceedings relative thereto, and
any such suit or proceeding instituted by the Trustee shall be brought for the
ratable benefit of the holders of the Debt Securities with respect to which the
rights are being exercised, subject to the provisions of this Indenture.

         SECTION 7.4 Delays or omissions not to impair any rights or powers
accruing upon default. No delay or omission of the Trustee or of the holders of
Debt Securities to exercise any rights or powers accruing upon any default which
shall not have been remedied shall impair any such right or power, or shall be
construed to be a waiver of any such default or acquiescence therein; and every
power and remedy given by this Article VII to the Trustee and the holders of the
Debt Securities of any series may be exercised from time to time and as often as
may be deemed expedient by the Trustee or by the holders of the Debt Securities
of such series.

         SECTION 7.5 In Event of Default Trustee may protect and enforce its
rights by appropriate proceedings - holders of majority in aggregate Principal
amount of Debt Securities of a series may waive default. If any one or more
Events of Default shall happen and be continuing, the Trustee may, in its
discretion, proceed to protect and enforce the rights vested in it by this
Indenture by such appropriate judicial proceedings as the Trustee, being advised
by its counsel, shall deem most effectual to protect and enforce any of said
rights, either by suit in equity or by action at law or by proceeding in
bankruptcy or otherwise, whether for the specific performance of any covenant or
agreement contained in this Indenture or in aid of the exercise of any power
granted in this Indenture, or to enforce any other legal or equitable right
vested in the Trustee by this Indenture or by law.

         Provided the Debt Securities of any series shall not then be due and
payable by reason of a declaration pursuant to Section 7.1 hereof, the holders
of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities of such
series then Outstanding may on behalf of the holders of all of the Debt
Securities of such series waive by written notice any past default hereunder and
its consequences, except a default in the payment of interest on or principal
and premium, if any, of any of the Debt Securities of such series. In the case
of any such waiver, the Company, the Guarantors, the Trustee and the holders of
the Debt Securities of such series shall be restored to their former positions
and rights hereunder, respectively; but no such waiver shall extend to any
subsequent or other default or impair any right consequent thereon.
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         SECTION 7.6 Holders of majority in aggregate principal amount of Debt
Securities of any series may direct exercise of remedies. The holders of a



majority in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities then Outstanding
of any series shall have the right, by an instrument in writing executed and
delivered to the Trustee, to direct the time, method and place of conducting any
proceedings for any remedy available to the Trustee, or of exercising any power
or trust conferred upon the Trustee under this Indenture, with respect to the
Debt Securities of such series; provided, however, that subject to the
provisions of Section 11.1 of this Indenture, the Trustee shall have the right
to decline to follow any such direction if the Trustee, being advised by
counsel, determines that the action or proceedings so directed may not lawfully
be taken or if the Trustee in good faith shall, by Responsible Officers,
determine that the action or proceedings so directed would involve the Trustee
in personal liability, or would be unduly prejudicial to the holders of the Debt
Securities of such series not joining in such direction, it being understood
that the Trustee (subject to Section 11.1) shall have no duty to ascertain
whether or not such actions or forbearances are unduly prejudicial to such
holders, and the Trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the Trustee
which is not inconsistent with such direction.

         SECTION 7.7 Limitation on suits by holders of Debt Securities. No
holder of any Debt Security of any series shall have the right to institute any
suit, action or proceeding, in equity or at law for the execution of any trust
or power hereof, or for the enforcement of any other remedy under or upon this
Indenture or the Debt Securities of such series, unless the holders of a
majority in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities then Outstanding
of such series shall have made written request upon the Trustee and shall have
afforded to it a reasonable opportunity either to proceed to exercise the powers
hereinbefore granted or to institute such suit, action or proceeding in its own
name, as Trustee hereunder, and shall have offered to the Trustee reasonable
indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred therein or
thereby, and the Trustee shall have refused or neglected to comply with such
request for 60 days after its receipt of such request and no direction
inconsistent with such request shall have been given to the Trustee pursuant to
Section 7.6; it being understood and intended that no one or more holders of
Debt Securities of any series shall have any right under this Indenture or under
the Debt Securities, by his or their action, to enforce any right hereunder
except in the manner herein provided, and that all proceedings hereunder, at law
or in equity, shall be instituted, had and maintained in the manner herein
provided and for the ratable benefit of all holders of the Debt Securities of
such series. Notwithstanding any provision of this Indenture to the contrary,
the right, which is absolute and unconditional, of any holder of Debt Securities
to receive the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on his
Debt Securities at and after the respective due dates (including maturity by
call for redemption, through any sinking fund, declaration unless annulled
pursuant to Section 7.1 hereof, or otherwise), of such principal, premium, if
any, or interest, or the right, which is also absolute and unconditional, of any
holder of Debt Securities to require conversion of his Debt Securities pursuant
to Article XIII hereof if the terms of such Debt Securities provide for
convertibility pursuant to Section 2.2, or the right to institute suit for the
enforcement of any such payment at or after such due dates or of such right to
convert, shall not be impaired or affected without the consent of such holder,
and the obligation of the Company, which is also absolute and unconditional, to
pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on each of the Debt
Securities to the respective holders thereof at the times and places in the Debt
Securities expressed shall not be impaired or affected.

         Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 7.7,
the parties to this Indenture and the holders of Debt Securities agree as
follows:

         Any court may in its discretion require, in any suit for the
enforcement of any right or remedy under this Indenture, or in any suit against
the Trustee for any action taken, suffered or omitted by it as Trustee, the
filing by any party litigant in such suit of an undertaking to pay the costs of
such suit, and such court may in its discretion assess reasonable costs,
including reasonable attorneys' fees, against any party litigant in such suit,
having due regard to the merits and good faith of the claims or defenses made by
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such party litigant; provided, however, that the provisions of this paragraph
shall not apply to any suit instituted, directly or through an agent or agents,
by the Trustee, to any suit instituted by any holder of Debt Securities of any
series, or group of holders of Debt Securities of any series, holding in the
aggregate more than 10% in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities
then Outstanding of such series or to any suit instituted by any holder of Debt
Securities of any series for the enforcement of the payment of the principal of,
premium, if any, or interest on, any Debt Security of such series at or after
the respective due dates of such principal, premium, if any, or interest
expressed in his Debt Security of such series.

         SECTION 7.8 No Debt Securities owned or held by, for the account of or
for the benefit of the Company to be deemed Outstanding for purpose of payment
or distribution. No Debt Securities owned or held by, for the account of or for
the benefit of the Company or any Affiliate (other than Debt Securities pledged



in good faith which would be deemed Outstanding under the provisions of Section
3.3) shall be deemed Outstanding for the purpose of any payment or distribution
provided for in this Article VII.

         SECTION 7.9 Company and Trustee restored to former position on
discontinuance or abandonment of proceedings. If the Trustee shall have
proceeded to enforce any right under this Indenture with respect to the Debt
Securities of any series, and such proceedings shall have been discontinued or
abandoned because of waiver, or for any other reason, or shall have been
determined adversely to the Trustee, then, and in any such case, the Company,
the Guarantors, the Trustee and the holders of Debt Securities of such series
shall each be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder, and all
rights, remedies and powers of the Trustee shall continue as though no such
proceeding had been taken.

                                  ARTICLE VIII

                EVIDENCE OF ACTION BY HOLDERS OF DEBT SECURITIES

         SECTION 8.1 Evidence of action by holders of Debt Securities. Any
demand, request, consent, proxy or other instrument which this Indenture may
require or permit to be signed and executed by the holders of Debt Securities of
any series may be in any number of concurrent instruments of similar tenor, and
may be signed or executed by such holders of Debt Securities in person or by an
attorney duly authorized in writing. Proof of the execution of any such demand,
request, consent, proxy or other instrument, or of a writing appointing any such
attorney, shall be sufficient for any purpose of this Indenture if made in the
following manner: the fact and date of the execution by any person of such
demand, request, consent, proxy or other instrument or writing may be proved by
the certificate of any notary public, or other officer authorized to take
acknowledgments of deeds to be recorded in any state or country, that the person
signing such request or other instrument or writing acknowledged to him the
execution thereof, or by an affidavit of a witness of such execution. Where such
execution is by an officer of a corporation or association or a member of a
partnership on behalf of such corporation, association or partnership, or by a
trustee or other fiduciary, such certificate or affidavit shall also constitute
sufficient proof of his authority. The Trustee may nevertheless in its
discretion accept such other proof or require further proof of any matter
referred to in this Section 8.1 as it shall deem reasonable. The ownership of
Debt Securities shall be proved by the registry books or by a certificate of the
registrar thereof.

         The Trustee shall not be bound to recognize any person as a holder of
Debt Securities of any series unless and until his title to the Debt Securities
of such series held by him is proved in the manner in this Article VIII
provided.
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         Any demand, request, discretion, waiver, consent, vote or other action
of the holder of any series of Debt Securities shall be conclusive and shall
bind all future holders of the same Debt Security and of any series of Debt
Securities issued in exchange or substitution therefor irrespective of whether
or not any notation in regard thereto is made upon such Debt Security. Any such
holder, however, may revoke the consent as to his Debt Security or portion
thereof. Such revocation shall be effective only if the Trustee receives the
notice of revocation before the date the amendment, supplement, waiver or other
action becomes effective. An amendment, supplement, waiver or other action shall
become effective on receipt by the Trustee of written consents from the holders
of Debt Securities of the requisite percentage in aggregate principal amount of
the Outstanding Debt Securities of the relevant series. After an amendment,
supplement, waiver or other action becomes effective, it shall bind every holder
of Debt Securities of each series of Debt Securities so affected.

         The Company or the Trustee, as applicable, may set a date for the
purpose of determining the holders of Debt Securities entitled to consent, vote
or take any other action referred to in this Section 8.1, which date shall be
not less than 10 days nor more than 60 days prior to the taking of the consent,
vote or other action.

                                   ARTICLE IX

         IMMUNITY OF INCORPORATORS, STOCKHOLDERS, OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS

         SECTION 9.1 Immunity of incorporators, stockholders, officers,
directors and employees. No recourse shall be had for the payment of the
principal of, premium, if any, or interest on any series of Debt Securities or
for any claim based thereon or otherwise in any manner in respect thereof, or in
respect of this Indenture, to or against any subsidiary, incorporator,
stockholder, officer, director or employee, as such, past, present or future, of
the Company or any subsidiary, incorporator, stockholder, officer, director or
employee, as such, past, present or future, of any predecessor or successor
corporation, partnership or limited liability company either directly or through
the Company or such predecessor or successor corporation, partnership or limited



liability company, whether by virtue of any constitutional provision or statute
or rule of law, or by the enforcement of any assessment or penalty, or in any
other manner, all such liability being expressly waived and released by the
acceptance of any series of Debt Securities and as part of the consideration for
the issue thereof.

                                   ARTICLE X

                      MERGER, CONSOLIDATION, SALE OR LEASE

         SECTION 10.1 Documents required to be filed with the Trustee upon
consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or lease - execution of supplemental
indentures - acts of successor corporation. Nothing in this Indenture or in the
Debt Securities shall prevent any consolidation or merger of the Company or the
Guarantors with or into any other corporation, partnership or limited liability
company, or any consolidation or merger of any other corporation, partnership or
limited liability company with or into the Company or any Guarantor, or any
sale, transfer or lease of all or substantially all of the property and assets
of the Company or any Guarantor to any other corporation, partnership or limited
liability company lawfully entitled to acquire the same; provided, however, and
the Company and the Guarantors hereby covenant and agree, that any consolidation
or merger of the Company or the Guarantors with or into any other corporation,
partnership or limited liability company or the sale, transfer or lease of all
or substantially all of the property and assets of the Company and its
subsidiaries on a consolidated basis shall be upon the condition that (a) the
due and punctual payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on
all the Debt Securities according to their tenor, and the due and punctual
performance and observance of all the terms, covenants and conditions of this
Indenture to be kept or performed by the Company and the Guarantors shall, by an
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indenture supplemental hereto complying with the provisions of Section 12.1,
executed and delivered to the Trustee, be expressly assumed by the corporation,
partnership or limited liability company (other than the Company or the
Guarantors) formed by or resulting from any such consolidation or merger, or
which shall have received the transfer or lease of all or substantially all of
the property and assets of the Company and its subsidiaries on a consolidated
basis, just as fully and effectually as if such successor corporation,
partnership or limited liability company had been an original party hereto; and
(b) the Company, the Guarantor or such successor corporation, partnership or
limited liability company, as the case may be, shall not, immediately after such
consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or lease be in default in the performance
of any such covenant or condition. Thereafter, unless otherwise specified
pursuant to Section 2.2 for the Debt Securities of any series, all obligations
of the predecessor corporation, partnership or limited liability company under
the Debt Securities of such series shall terminate. In the event of any such
sale, transfer or lease, the predecessor Company or the Guarantor may be
dissolved, wound up and liquidated at any time thereafter.

         Every such successor corporation, partnership or limited liability
company, upon executing an indenture supplemental hereto as provided in this
Section 10.1 in form satisfactory to the Trustee, shall succeed to and be
substituted for the Company and the Guarantors, as the case may be, with the
same effect as if it had been named herein as the Company and the Guarantors;
and any order, certificate or resolution of the Board or officers of the Company
or the a Guarantor provided for in this Indenture may be made by like officials
of such successor corporation, partnership or limited liability company. Such
successor corporation, partnership or limited liability company may thereupon
cause to be signed, either in its own name or in the name of the Company or the
Guarantors, with such suitable reference, if any, to such consolidation, merger,
sale, transfer or lease as may be required by the Trustee, any or all of the
Debt Securities or Guarantees which shall not theretofore have been signed by
the Company or the Guarantors and authenticated by the Trustee or any
Authenticating Agent; and upon the written order of such successor corporation,
partnership or limited liability company in lieu of the Company or any
Guarantor, as the case may be, signed by the President or any Vice President
(regardless of Vice Presidential designation) and the Chief Financial Officer,
Treasurer or any Assistant Treasurer of such successor corporation, partnership
or limited liability company, and subject to all the terms, conditions and
restrictions herein prescribed with respect to the authentication and delivery
of the Debt Securities and Guarantees, the Trustee or any Authenticating Agent
shall authenticate and deliver any and all Debt Securities and Guarantees which
shall have been previously signed by the proper officers of the Company and the
Guarantors and delivered to the Trustee or any Authenticating Agent for
authentication and any of such Debt Securities and Guarantees which such
successor corporation, partnership or limited liability company shall
thereafter, in accordance with the provisions of this Indenture, cause to be
signed and delivered to the Trustee or any Authenticating Agent for such
purpose. All Debt Securities of any series so authenticated and delivered shall
in all respects have the same rank as the Debt Securities of such series
theretofore or thereafter authenticated and delivered in accordance with the
terms of this Indenture.



         Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 10.1 shall not apply in the
event, and to the extent, that any such consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or
lease described above is expressly permitted pursuant to the terms of any
supplemental indenture governing any series of Debt Securities, provided that
the Company or the applicable Guarantor (as the case may be) complies with all
conditions set forth in such supplemental indenture for any such consolidation,
merger, sale, transfer or lease.

         SECTION 10.2 Trustee may rely upon Opinion of Counsel. The Trustee may
receive and shall, subject to the provisions of Section 11.1 of this Indenture,
be fully protected in relying upon an Officers' Certificate and Opinion of
Counsel as conclusive evidence that any supplemental indenture executed under
the foregoing Section 10.1 complies with the foregoing conditions and provisions
of this Article X.
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ARTICLE XI

                             CONCERNING THE TRUSTEE

         SECTION 11.1 Acceptance of Trust - responsibilities of Trustee.

                  (a) The Trustee, prior to the occurrence of an Event of
         Default and after the curing or waiving of all Events of Default which
         may have occurred, undertakes to perform such duties and only such
         duties as are specifically set forth in this Indenture or in the Trust
         Indenture Act of 1939, and no implied covenants or conditions shall be
         read into this Indenture against the Trustee. In case an Event of
         Default with respect to the Debt Securities of a particular series has
         occurred (but only during the continuance thereof), the Trustee shall
         exercise with respect to the Debt Securities of such series such of the
         rights and powers vested in it by this Indenture, and use the same
         degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent man would
         exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of his own
         affairs.

                  The Trustee, upon receipt of all resolutions, certificates,
         statements, opinions, reports, documents, orders or other instruments
         furnished to the Trustee pursuant to any provision of this Indenture,
         shall examine them to determine whether they conform to the
         requirements of this Indenture.

                  (b) No provision of this Indenture shall be construed to
         relieve the Trustee from liability for its own negligent action, its
         own negligent failure to act, or its own willful misconduct, except
         that

                           (i) prior to the occurrence of an Event of Default
                  with respect to the Debt Securities of any series hereunder
                  and after the curing or waiving of all Events of Default with
                  respect to the Debt Securities of such series which may have
                  occurred, the Trustee shall not be liable with respect to the
                  Debt Securities of such series except for the performance of
                  such duties as are specifically set forth in this Indenture,
                  and no implied covenants or obligations shall be read into
                  this Indenture against the Trustee, but the duties and
                  obligations of the Trustee with respect to the Debt Securities
                  of such series, prior to the occurrence of an Event of Default
                  with respect to the Debt Securities of such series and after
                  the curing or waiving of all Events of Default with respect to
                  the Debt Securities of such series which may have occurred,
                  shall be determined solely by the express provisions of this
                  Indenture;

                           (ii) Subject to the limitations contained in
                  subsection (a) of this Section 11.1, prior to the occurrence
                  of an Event of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of
                  any series hereunder and after the curing or waiving of all
                  Events of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of such
                  series which may have occurred, and in the absence of bad
                  faith on the part of the Trustee, the Trustee may conclusively
                  rely, as to the truth of the statements and the correctness of
                  the opinions expressed herein, upon certificates or opinions
                  conforming to the requirements of this Indenture;

                           (iii) the Trustee shall not be personally liable for
                  any error of judgment made in good faith by a Responsible
                  Officer or Officers of the Trustee unless it shall be proved
                  that the Trustee was negligent in ascertaining the pertinent
                  facts; and

                           (iv) the Trustee shall not be personally liable with
                  respect to any action taken, suffered or omitted to be taken



                  by it in good faith in accordance with the direction of the
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                  holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal
                  amount of the Debt Securities then Outstanding of any series
                  relating to the time, method and place of conducting any
                  proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or
                  exercising any trust or power conferred upon the Trustee,
                  under this Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities of
                  such series.

                  (c) Subject to the limitations contained in subsections (a)
         and (b) of this Section 11.1, the recitals contained herein and in the
         Debt Securities (except in the Trustee's certificate of authentication)
         shall be taken as the statements of the Company, and the Trustee
         assumes no responsibility for the correctness of the same. The Trustee
         makes no representations as to the validity or sufficiency of this
         Indenture or of the Debt Securities except that the Trustee represents
         that it is duly authorized to execute and deliver this Indenture and to
         perform its obligations hereunder.

                  (d) Subject to the limitations contained in subsections (a)
         and (b) of this Section 11.1:

                           (i) the Trustee may rely and shall be protected in
                  acting or refraining from action upon any resolution,
                  certificate, opinion, notice, consent, request, order,
                  appraisal, report, bond or other paper or document believed by
                  it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the
                  proper party or parties;

                           (ii) before the Trustee acts or refrains from acting,
                  the Trustee may consult with counsel and the advice of such
                  counsel or any Opinion of Counsel shall be full and complete
                  authorization and protection in respect of any action taken,
                  suffered or omitted by it hereunder in good faith and in
                  accordance with such advice or Opinion of Counsel;

                           (iii) whenever in the administration of the trusts of
                  this Indenture, prior to an Event of Default hereunder and
                  after the curing or waiving of all Events of Default which may
                  have occurred, the Trustee shall deem it necessary or
                  desirable that a matter be proved or established prior to
                  taking, suffering or omitting any action hereunder, such
                  matter (unless other evidence in respect thereof be herein
                  specifically prescribed) may be deemed to be conclusively
                  proved and established by an Officers' Certificate delivered
                  to the Trustee, and such certificate shall be full warrant to
                  the Trustee for any action taken, suffered or omitted by it
                  under the provisions of this Indenture upon the faith thereof;

                           (iv) the Trustee shall be under no obligation to
                  exercise any of the trusts or powers hereof at the request,
                  order or direction of any of the holders of Debt Securities,
                  pursuant to the provisions of this Indenture, unless such
                  holders of Debt Securities shall have offered to the Trustee
                  reasonable indemnity against all the costs, expenses and
                  liabilities which might be incurred therein;

                           (v) the Trustee shall not be liable for any action
                  taken or omitted to be taken by it in good faith and believed
                  by it to be authorized or within the discretion or power
                  conferred upon it by this Indenture;

                           (vi) prior to the occurrence of an Event of Default
                  with respect to the Debt Securities of any series hereunder
                  and after the curing or waiving of all Events of Default with
                  respect to the Debt Securities of such series which may have
                  occurred, the Trustee shall not be bound to make any
                  investigation into the facts or matters stated in any
                  resolution, certificate, opinion, notice, consent, request,
                  order, appraisal, report, bond or other document or instrument
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                  concerning such series, unless requested in writing to do so
                  by the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate
                  principal amount of the Debt Securities then Outstanding of
                  such series; provided, however, that if the payment within a
                  reasonable time to the Trustee of the costs, expenses or
                  liabilities likely to be incurred by it in the making of such
                  investigation is, in the opinion of the Trustee (subject to



                  the limitations contained in subsections (a) and (b) of this
                  Section 11.1), not reasonably assured to the Trustee by the
                  security afforded to it by the terms of this Indenture, the
                  Trustee may require reasonable indemnity against such expense
                  or liability as a condition to so proceeding; and provided,
                  further, that nothing in this subdivision (d)(vi) shall
                  require the Trustee to give the holders of Debt Securities any
                  notice other than that required by Section 11.3 hereof. The
                  reasonable expense of every such investigation shall be paid
                  by the Company or, if paid by the Trustee, shall be repaid by
                  the Company upon demand;

                           (vii) the Trustee shall not be required to give any
                  bond or surety in respect of the performance of its powers and
                  duties hereunder;

                           (viii) except for (i) a default under Sections 7.1(a)
                  or (b) hereof, or (ii) any other event which the Trustee has
                  "actual knowledge" and which event, with the giving of notice
                  or the passage of time or both, would constitute an Event of
                  Default under this Indenture, the Trustee shall not be deemed
                  to have notice of any default or Event of Default unless
                  specifically notified in writing of such event by the Company
                  or the holders of not less than 25% aggregate principal amount
                  of the Debt Securities then outstanding; as used herein, the
                  term "actual knowledge" means the actual fact or statement of
                  knowing, without any duty to make any investigation with
                  regard thereto;

                           (ix) the Trustee may execute any of the trusts or
                  powers hereunder or perform any duties hereunder either
                  directly or by or through agents or attorneys, and the Trustee
                  shall not be responsible for any misconduct or negligence on
                  the part of any agent or attorney appointed with due care by
                  it hereunder; and

                           (x) none of the provisions of this Indenture shall
                  require the Trustee to expend or risk its own funds or
                  otherwise incur any personal financial liability in the
                  performance of any of its duties hereunder, or in the exercise
                  of any of its rights or powers, if it shall have reasonable
                  grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or adequate
                  indemnity against such risk or liability is not reasonably
                  assured to it.

         SECTION 11.2 Trustee to be entitled to compensation - Trustee not to be
accountable for application of proceeds - moneys held by Trustee to be trust
funds. The Company covenants and agrees to pay to the Trustee from time to time,
and the Trustee shall be entitled to reasonable compensation (which shall not be
limited by any provision of law in regard to the compensation of a trustee of an
express trust) for services rendered by it in the execution of the trusts hereby
created, and shall also be entitled to payment of reasonable expenses and
disbursements actually made or incurred hereunder, including the reasonable fees
and expenses of counsel, accountants and of all persons not regularly in its
employ, and all taxes which may have been assessed against the Trustee as such
or any funds on deposit with the Trustee. The Company also agrees to indemnify
each of the Trustee and any predecessor Trustee for and hold it harmless against
loss, liability or expense incurred arising out of or in connection with the
acceptance or administration of this trust or performance of its duties
hereunder, including the costs and expenses of defending itself against any
claim of liability in the premises and the costs and expenses of enforcing this
Section 11.2, except to the extent that such loss, liability or expense is
incurred due to the negligence or willful misconduct of the Trustee or
predecessor Trustee. If any property other than cash shall at any time be
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subject to a lien in favor of the holders of Debt Securities, the Trustee, if
and to the extent authorized by a receivership or bankruptcy court of competent
jurisdiction or by the supplemental instrument subjecting such property to such
lien, shall be entitled to make advances for the purpose of preserving such
property or of discharging tax liens or other prior liens or encumbrances
thereon. The obligations of the Company under this Section 11.2 to compensate
the Trustee and to indemnify, pay or reimburse the Trustee or any predecessor
Trustee for expenses, disbursements and advances shall constitute additional
indebtedness hereunder and shall survive the resignation or removal of the
Trustee, the termination of this Indenture, and the satisfaction and discharge
or any other termination pursuant to any Bankruptcy Law hereof. Such additional
indebtedness shall be secured by a lien prior to that of the Debt Securities of
all series with respect to which the Trustee acts as Trustee upon all property
and funds held or collected by the Trustee as such, except funds held in trust
for the benefit of the holders of particular Debt Securities.

         The Trustee shall not be accountable for the use or application by the



Company of any Debt Securities authenticated and delivered hereunder or of the
proceeds of such Debt Securities, or for the use or application of any moneys
paid over by the Trustee in accordance with any provision of this Indenture, or
for the use or application of any moneys received by any paying agent.

         All moneys received by the Trustee in trust under or pursuant to any
provision of this Indenture shall constitute trust funds for the purposes for
which they were paid or were held, but need not be segregated in any manner from
any other moneys and may be deposited by the Trustee, under such conditions as
may be prescribed by law, in its general banking department, and the Trustee
shall not be liable for any interest thereon, except as otherwise agreed with
the Company.

         The parties hereto, and the holders of Debt Securities by their
acceptance of their Debt Securities, hereby agree, that when the Trustee incurs
expenses and renders services after an Event of Default occurs, such expenses
and the compensation for such services are intended by the holders of the Debt
Securities and Company to constitute expenses of administration under any
Bankruptcy Law.

         SECTION 11.3 Trustee to give holders of Debt Securities notice of
default. The Trustee shall give to the holders of Debt Securities of any series
notice of the happening of all defaults with respect to the Debt Securities of
such series known to it, within 90 days after the occurrence thereof unless such
defaults shall have been cured before the giving of such notice; provided,
however, that, except in the case of a default resulting from the failure to
make any payment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on the Debt
Securities of any series, or in the payment of any mandatory sinking fund
installment with respect to the Debt Securities of such series, the Trustee may
withhold the giving of such notice if and so long as the board of directors, the
executive committee or a trust committee of directors and/or Responsible
Officers of the Trustee in good faith determine that the withholding of such
notice is in the interest of the holders of Debt Securities of such series. For
the purpose of this Section 11.3, the term "default" means any event which is,
or after notice or lapse of time or both would become, an Event of Default. Such
notice shall be given to the holders of Debt Securities of such series in the
manner and to the extent provided in subsection (c) of Section 11.10.

         SECTION 11.4 Trustee acquiring conflicting interest must eliminate it
or resign. Reference is made to Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of
1939, as amended. There shall be excluded under Section 310(b)(1) thereof this
Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities of any series other than the Debt
Securities of the first series.

         SECTION 11.5 Eligibility of Trustee. There shall at all times be a
corporate Trustee under this Indenture which shall be a bank or trust company
organized and doing business under the laws of the United States or of any State
or the District of Columbia and having a combined capital and surplus of not
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less than $50,000,000 which is authorized under the laws of its jurisdiction of
incorporation to exercise corporate trust powers and is subject to supervision
or examination by Federal, State or District of Columbia authority and which has
an office or agency in New York, New York. If the Trustee publishes reports of
condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the requirements of the
aforesaid supervising or examining authority, the combined capital of the
Trustee shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in
its most recent report of condition so published. If the Trustee shall at any
time cease to meet the foregoing standards of eligibility, then such Trustee
shall resign immediately in the manner and with the effect specified in Section
11.6.

         SECTION 11.6 Resignation or removal of Trustee.

                  (a) Subject to the limitations contained in subsection (d) of
         this Section 11.6, the Trustee may resign and be discharged from the
         trust hereby created with respect to the Debt Securities of one or more
         series by giving notice thereof to the Company and by giving notice
         thereof to the holders of Debt Securities of such series, in the manner
         and to the extent provided in subsection (c) of Section 11.10. Upon
         receiving such notice of resignation, the Company shall promptly
         appoint a successor trustee or trustees (it being understood that any
         such successor trustee may be appointed with respect to the Debt
         Securities of one or more or all of such series with respect to which
         the resigning trustee has resigned and that at any time there shall be
         only one trustee with respect to the Debt Securities of any particular
         series) by written instrument, in duplicate, executed by order of the
         Board of Directors, one copy of which instrument shall be delivered to
         the resigning trustee and one copy to the successor trustee. If no
         successor trustee shall have been so appointed and have accepted
         appointment within 60 days after the mailing of such notice of
         resignation, the resigning trustee may petition any court of competent
         jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor trustee, or any holder



         of Debt Securities of such series who has been a bona fide holder of a
         Debt Security or Debt Securities of such series for at least six months
         may on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition
         any such court for the appointment of a successor trustee. Such court
         may thereupon, after such notice, if any, as it may deem proper and
         prescribe, appoint a successor trustee.

                  (b) In case at any time any of the following shall occur:

                           (1) the Trustee shall fail to comply with the
                  provisions of Section 11.4 with respect to the Debt Securities
                  of any series after written request therefor by the Company or
                  by any holder of Debt Securities of such series who has been a
                  bona fide holder of a Debt Security or Debt Securities of such
                  series for at least six months; or

                           (2) the Trustee shall cease to be eligible in
                  accordance with the provisions of Section 11.5 with respect to
                  the Debt Securities of any series and shall fail to resign
                  after written request therefor by the Company or by any such
                  holder of Debt Securities; or

                           (3) the Trustee shall become incapable of acting, or
                  shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent, or a receiver of
                  the Trustee or of its property shall be appointed, or any
                  public officer shall take charge or control of the Trustee or
                  of its property or affairs

then, in any such case, the Company may remove the Trustee with respect to all
Debt Securities of such series and appoint a duly qualified successor trustee by
written instrument, in duplicate, executed by order of the Board of Directors of
the Company, one copy of which instrument shall be delivered to the Trustee so
removed and one copy to the successor trustee so appointed, or, subject to the
provisions of Section 7.7, any holder of Debt Securities who has been a bona
fide holder of a Debt Security or Debt Securities of such series for at least
six months may, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition
any court of competent jurisdiction for the removal of the Trustee with respect
to all Debt Securities of such series and the appointment of a successor
trustee. Such court may thereupon after such notice, if any, as it may deem
proper and prescribe, remove the Trustee and appoint a duly qualified successor
trustee with respect to the Debt Securities of such series.

                  (c) The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of
         the Debt Securities then Outstanding of any series may at any time
         remove the Trustee and appoint a duly qualified successor trustee with
         respect to such series by delivery to the Trustee so removed, to the
         successor trustee and to the Company of the evidence provided for in
         Section 8.1 of the action in that regard taken by holders of Debt
         Securities.

                  (d) Any resignation or removal of the Trustee and any
         appointment of a duly qualified successor trustee pursuant to any of
         the provisions of this Section shall become effective upon acceptance
         of appointment by the successor trustee as provided in Section 11.7.

         SECTION 11.7 Acceptance by successor Trustee.

         (a) In case of the appointment hereunder of a successor trustee with
respect to all Debt Securities, every duly qualified successor trustee so
appointed under any of the methods herein provided shall execute, acknowledge
and deliver to its predecessor trustee and to the Company an instrument in
writing accepting such appointment hereunder and thereupon such successor
trustee, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become fully vested
with the rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations of its predecessor in
the trust hereunder with like effect as if originally named as Trustee herein.
The predecessor trustee shall, nevertheless, at the written request of the
successor trustee, pay over to the successor trustee all moneys at the time held
by it herein; and the Company and the predecessor trustee upon payment or
provision therefor of any amounts then due the predecessor trustee pursuant to
the provisions of Section 11.2, shall execute and deliver such instruments and
do such other things as may reasonably be required for more fully and certainly
vesting and confirming in the successor trustee all such rights, powers, trusts,
duties and obligations. The Company shall promptly give notice of the
appointment of such successor trustee to the holders of Debt Securities in the
manner and to the extent provided in subsection (c) of Section 11.10.

         (b) In case of the appointment hereunder of a successor trustee with
respect to the Debt Securities of one or more (but not all) series, the Company,
the predecessor trustee and each successor trustee with respect to the Debt
Securities of such series shall execute and deliver an indenture supplemental
hereto wherein each successor trustee shall accept such appointment and which
(i) shall contain such provisions as shall be necessary or desirable to transfer
and confirm to, and to vest in, each successor trustee all the rights, powers,
trusts and duties of the predecessor trustee with respect to the Debt Securities
of such series to which the appointment of such successor trustee relates, (ii)



if the predecessor trustee is not retiring with respect to all Debt Securities
of such series, shall contain such provisions as shall be deemed necessary or
desirable to confirm that all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the
predecessor trustee with respect to the Debt Securities of such series as to
which the predecessor trustee is not retiring shall continue to be vested in the
predecessor trustee, and (iii) shall add to or change any of the provisions of
this Indenture as shall be necessary to provide for or facilitate the
administration of the trusts hereunder by more than one Trustee, it being
understood that nothing herein or in such supplemental indenture shall
constitute such Trustees co-trustees of the same trust and that each such
Trustee shall be trustee of a trust or trusts hereunder separate and apart from
any trust or trusts hereunder administered by any other such Trustee; and upon
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the execution and delivery of such supplemental indenture the resignation or
removal of the predecessor trustee shall become effective to the extent provided
therein and each such successor trustee, without any further act, deed or
conveyance, shall become vested with all the rights, powers, trusts and duties
of the predecessor trustee with respect to the Debt Securities of such series to
which the appointment of such successor trustee relates; but, on request of the
Company or any successor trustee, such predecessor trustee upon payment of its
charges shall duly assign, transfer and deliver to such successor trustee all
property and money held by such predecessor trustee hereunder with respect to
the Debt Securities of such series to which the appointment of such successor
trustee relates. Upon request of any such successor trustee, the Company shall
execute any and all instruments for more fully and certainly vesting in and
confirming to such successor trustee all such rights, powers and trusts referred
to in this subsection (b) of this Section.

         SECTION 11.8 Successor to Trustee by merger or consolidation, etc. Any
corporation or national banking association into which the Trustee may be
merged, or with which it may be consolidated, or to which the Trustee transfers
all or substantially all of its corporate trust assets, or any corporation or
national banking association resulting from any merger or consolidation or
conversion to which the Trustee shall be a party, shall be the successor trustee
under this Indenture without the execution or filing of any instruments or any
further act on the part of any of the parties hereto.

         In case at the time such successor trustee shall succeed to the trusts
created by this Indenture any of the Debt Securities shall have been
authenticated but not delivered, any such successor trustee may adopt the
certificate of authentication of its predecessor trustee, and deliver such Debt
Securities so authenticated; and in case at that time any of the Debt Securities
shall not have been authenticated, any successor trustee may authenticate such
Debt Securities either in the name of any predecessor hereunder or in the name
of the successor trustee; and in all such cases such certificates shall have the
full force which it is anywhere in the Debt Securities or in this Indenture
provided that the certificate of authentication of the Trustee shall have;
provided, however, that the right to adopt the certificate of authentication of
any predecessor trustee or authenticate Debt Securities in the name of any
predecessor trustee shall apply only to its successor or successors by merger,
conversion or consolidation.

         SECTION 11.9 Limitations on right of Trustee as a creditor to obtain
payment of certain claims. Reference is made to Section 311 of the Trust
Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, for purposes of which the following terms
shall have the following meanings:

                           (i) the term "cash transaction" shall mean any
                  transaction in which full payment for goods or securities sold
                  is made within seven days after delivery of the goods or
                  securities in currency or in checks or other orders drawn upon
                  banks or bankers and payable upon demand; and

                           (ii) the term "self-liquidating paper" shall mean any
                  draft, bill of exchange, acceptance or obligation which is
                  made, drawn, negotiated or incurred by the Company for the
                  purpose of financing the purchase, processing, manufacturing,
                  shipment, storage or sale of goods, wares or merchandise and
                  which is secured by documents evidencing title to, possession
                  of, or a lien upon, the goods, wares or merchandise or the
                  receivables or proceeds arising from the sale of the goods,
                  wares, or merchandise previously constituting the security,
                  provided the security is received by the Trustee
                  simultaneously with the creation of the creditor relationship
                  with the Company arising from the making, drawing, negotiating
                  or incurring of the draft, bill of exchange, acceptance or
                  obligation.
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         SECTION 11.10 Trustee to make annual report to holders of Debt



Securities - Trustee to make other reports to holders of Debt Securities -
holders of Debt Securities to whom reports to be transmitted.

                  (a) The Trustee shall, so long as any Debt Securities are
         Outstanding of any series with respect to which it acts as Trustee,
         transmit to the holders of Debt Securities of such series, any report
         which is required to be transmitted to the holders of Debt Securities
         of such series pursuant to Section 313(a) of the Trust Indenture Act of
         1939, as amended.

                  (b) The Trustee shall, so long as any Debt Securities of any
         series with respect to which it acts as Trustee shall be Outstanding,
         also transmit to the holders of Debt Securities of such series, as
         hereinafter provided, within the times hereinafter specified, a brief
         report with respect to the character and amount of any advances (and if
         the Trustee elects so to state the circumstances surrounding the making
         thereof) made by the Trustee, as such, since the date of the last
         report transmitted pursuant to the provisions of subsection (a) of this
         Section 11.10 (or if no such report has been so transmitted, since the
         date of the execution of this Indenture), for the reimbursement of
         which it claims or may claim a lien or charge prior to that of the Debt
         Securities of such series, on property or funds held or collected by
         the Trustee, as such, and which it has not previously reported pursuant
         to this subsection (b), if such advances remaining unpaid at any time
         aggregate more than 10% of the principal amount of the Debt Securities
         of such series then Outstanding, such report to be so transmitted
         within 90 days after such time.

                  (c) All reports required by this Section 11.10, and all other
         reports or notices which are required by any other provision of this
         Indenture to be transmitted in accordance with the provisions of this
         Section 11.10, shall be transmitted by mail: (i) to all registered
         holders of Debt Securities of such series, as the names and addresses
         of such holders appear upon the Debt Security register; (ii) to such
         holders of Debt Securities of such series as have, within the two years
         preceding such transmission, filed their names and addresses with the
         Trustee for that purpose; and (iii) except in the case of reports
         pursuant to subsection (b) of this Section 11.10, to all holders of
         Debt Securities of such series whose names and addresses have been
         furnished to or received by the Trustee pursuant to Section 4.6(d).

                  (d) The Trustee shall, at the time of the transmission to the
         holders of Debt Securities of any report or notice pursuant to this
         Section 11.10, file a copy thereof with the Securities and Exchange
         commission. The Company will notify the Trustee if and when the Debt
         Securities of any series become listed on any stock exchange and the
         Trustee will thereafter file a copy of any such report or notice with
         such stock exchange.

         SECTION 11.11 Preservation of information by Trustee - Trustee to give
certain information to holders of Debt Securities upon application. The Trustee
shall preserve, in as current a form as is reasonably practicable, all
information furnished it pursuant to Section 4.6(d) hereof or received by it as
Debt Security registrar hereunder. The Trustee may destroy such information upon
receipt of new information updating information previously furnished.

         Within five Business Days after receipt by the Trustee or its designee
of a written application by any three or more holders of Debt Securities stating
that the applicants desire to communicate with other holders of Debt Securities
with respect to their rights under this Indenture or under the Debt Securities,
and accompanied by a copy of the form of proxy or other communication which such
applicants propose to transmit, and by reasonable proof that each such applicant
has owned a Debt Security or Debt Securities for a period of at least six months
preceding such application, the Trustee or its designee shall, at its election,
either (a) afford to such applicants access to all information so furnished to
or received by the Trustee or its designee and not destroyed pursuant to the
provisions of this Section 11.11, or (b) inform such applicants as to the
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approximate number of holders of Debt Securities according to the most recent
information so furnished to or received by the Trustee or its designee, and as
to the approximate cost of mailing to the holders of Debt Securities the form of
proxy or other communication, if any, specified in such application. If the
Trustee or its designee shall elect not to afford to such applicants access to
such information, the Trustee or its designee shall, upon the written request of
such applicants, mail to all holders of Debt Securities whose names and
addresses are contained in the then current information filed with the Trustee
or its designee as aforesaid copies of the form of proxy or other communication
which is specified in such request, with reasonable promptness after a tender to
the Trustee or its designee of the material to be mailed and the payment, or
provision for the payment, of the reasonable expenses of such mailing, unless
within five Business Days after such tender, the Trustee or its designee shall
mail to such applicants, and file with the Securities and Exchange Commission,



together with a copy of the material to be mailed, a written statement to the
effect that, in the opinion of the Trustee or its designee, such mailing would
be contrary to the best interests of the holders of Debt Securities or would be
in violation of applicable law. Such written statement shall specify the basis
of such opinion. If the Securities and Exchange Commission, after granting
opportunity for a hearing upon the objections specified in said written
statement and on notice to the Trustee or its designee, shall enter an order
refusing to sustain any of such objections, or, if, after the entry of an order
sustaining one or more of such objections, the Securities and Exchange
Commission shall find, after notice and opportunity for a hearing, that all
objections sustained have been met and shall enter an order so declaring, the
Trustee or its designee shall mail copies of such material to all such holders
of Debt Securities with reasonable promptness after such determination and the
renewal of the aforesaid tender; otherwise the Trustee or its designee shall be
relieved of any obligation or duty to such applicants respecting their
application.

         Neither the Company, the Trustee or its designee nor any person acting
as Debt Security registrar or paying agent shall be liable or accountable to the
Company or to any holder of Debt Securities by reason of the disclosure of any
such information as to the names and addresses of holders of Debt Securities in
accordance with the provisions of this Section 11.11, regardless of the source
from which such information was derived, nor by reason of the mailing of any
material pursuant to a request made under this Section 11.11.

         SECTION 11.12 Trustee may hold Debt Securities and otherwise deal with
Company. The Trustee, the Debt Security registrar, any paying agent or any other
agent of the Company in its individual or any other capacity may buy, own, hold
and sell any of the Debt Securities or any other evidences of indebtedness or
other securities, whether heretofore or hereafter created or issued, of the
Company or any subsidiary or Affiliate with the same rights it would have if it
were not Trustee, Debt Security registrar, paying agent or such other agent; and
subject to the provisions of this Article XI, the Trustee may engage or be
interested in any financial or other transaction with the Company or any
subsidiary or Affiliate, including, without limitation, secured and unsecured
loans to the Company or any subsidiary or Affiliate; and may maintain any and
all other general banking and business relations with the Company and any
subsidiary or Affiliate with like effect and in the same manner and to the same
extent as if the Trustee were not a party to this Indenture; and no implied
covenant shall be read into this Indenture against the Trustee in respect of any
such matters.

         SECTION 11.13 Trustee may comply with any rule, regulation or order of
the Securities and Exchange Commission. The Trustee may comply in good faith
with any rule, regulation or order of the Securities and Exchange Commission
made pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 and
shall be fully protected in so doing notwithstanding that such rule, regulation
or order may thereafter be amended or rescinded or determined by judicial or
other authority to be invalid for any reason, but nothing herein contained shall
require the Trustee to take any action or omit to take any action in accordance
with such rule, regulation or order, except as is in this Indenture otherwise
required.
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         SECTION 11.14 Appointment of Authenticating Agent. The Trustee may
appoint an Authenticating Agent or Agents with respect to one or more series of
Debt Securities which shall be authorized to act on behalf of the Trustee to
authenticate Debt Securities of such series issued upon exchange, registration
of transfer or partial redemption or partial conversion thereof, and if the
Trustee is required to appoint one or more Authenticating Agents with respect to
any series of Debt Securities, to authenticate Debt Securities of such series
and to take such other actions as are specified in Sections 2.4, 2.8, 2.11, 5.2
and 13.3, and Debt Securities so authenticated shall be entitled to the benefits
of this Indenture and shall be valid and obligatory for all purposes as if
authenticated by the Trustee hereunder. Wherever reference is made in this
Indenture to the authentication and delivery of Debt Securities by the Trustee
or the Trustee's certificate of authentication, such reference shall be deemed
to include authentication and delivery on behalf of the Trustee by an
Authenticating Agent and a certificate of authentication executed on behalf of
the Trustee by an Authenticating Agent (except in respect of original issue and
Section 2.9). Each Authenticating Agent shall be acceptable to the Company and
shall at all times be a corporation organized and doing business under the laws
of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia,
authorized under such laws to act as Authenticating Agent, having a combined
capital and surplus of not less than $1,000,000 and subject to supervision or
examination by Federal or State authority. If such Authenticating Agent
publishes reports of condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the
requirements of said supervising or examining authority, then for the purposes
of this Section 11.14, the combined capital and surplus of such Authenticating
Agent shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in its
most recent report of condition so published. If at any time an Authenticating
Agent shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this
Section 11.14, such Authenticating Agent shall resign immediately in the manner



and with the effect specified in this Section 11.14.

         Any corporation into which an Authenticating Agent may be merged or
converted or with which it may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting
from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which such Authenticating Agent
shall be a party, or any corporation succeeding to the corporate agency or
corporate trust business of such Authenticating Agent, shall continue to be an
Authenticating Agent, provided such corporation shall be otherwise eligible
under this Section 11.14, without the execution or filing of any paper or any
further act on the part of the Trustee or such Authenticating Agent.

         An Authenticating Agent may resign at any time by giving written notice
thereof to the Trustee and to the Company. The Trustee may at any time terminate
the agency of an Authenticating Agent by giving written notice thereof to such
Authenticating Agent and to the Company. Upon receiving such a notice or
resignation or upon such a termination, or in case at any time such
Authenticating Agent shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the
provisions of this Section 11.14, the Trustee may appoint a successor
Authenticating Agent which shall be acceptable to the Company and shall provide
notice to the holders of the Debt Securities of the series as to which the
Authenticating Agent will serve as provided in Section 3.9. Any successor
Authenticating Agent upon acceptance of its appointment hereunder shall become
vested with all the rights, powers and duties of its predecessor hereunder, with
like effect as if originally named as an Authenticating Agent. No successor
Authenticating Agent shall be appointed unless eligible under the provisions of
this Section 11.14.

         The Trustee agrees to pay each Authenticating Agent from time to time
reasonable compensation for its services under this Section, and the Trustee
shall be entitled to be reimbursed for such payments, subject to the provisions
of Section 11.2.
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         If an appointment with respect to one or more series is made pursuant
to this Section 11.14, the Debt Securities of such series may have endorsed
thereon, in addition to the Trustee's certificate of authentication, an
alternative certificate of authentication in the following form:

         This is one of the Debt Securities of the series designated therein
referred to in the within-mentioned Indenture.

                           BNY Midwest Trust Company, as Trustee

                           By:
                                ------------------------------------------------
                                 As Authenticating Agent

                           By:
                                ------------------------------------------------
                                 Authorized Officer

         If all of the Debt Securities of a series may not be originally issued
at one time, and if the Trustee does not have an office capable of
authenticating Debt Securities upon original issuance located where the Company
wishes to have Debt Securities of such series authenticated upon original
issuance, the Trustee, if so requested by the Company in writing (which writing
need not comply with Section 3.8 and need not be accompanied by an Opinion of
Counsel), shall appoint in accordance with this Section 11.14 an Authenticating
Agent having an office in a place designated by the Company with respect to such
series of Debt Securities.

                                  ARTICLE XII

                                              SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES

         SECTION 12.1 Company and Trustee may enter into supplemental indenture
for special purposes. Without the consent of any of the holders of Debt
Securities, the Company, when authorized by resolution of its Board of
Directors, and, upon receipt of an Opinion of Counsel stating that the execution
of such supplemental indenture is authorized or permitted by this Indenture, is
duly authorized by all necessary corporate action, constitutes the legal, valid
and binding obligation of the Company and is in compliance with applicable law,
the Trustee from time to time and at any time, subject to the conditions and
restrictions in this Indenture contained, may enter into an indenture or
indentures supplemental hereto in form satisfactory to the Trustee, which
thereafter shall form a part hereof, for any one or more of the following
purposes:

                  (a) to add to the covenants and agreements of the Company and



         the Guarantors in this Indenture contained, other covenants and
         agreements thereafter to be observed for the benefit of the holders of
         all or any series of Debt Securities (and if such covenants and
         agreements are to be for the benefit of less than all series of Debt
         Securities, stating that such covenants and agreements are expressly
         being included solely for the benefit of such series) or to surrender
         any right or power herein reserved to or conferred upon the Company or
         the Guarantors; or

                  (b) to cure any ambiguity or to cure, correct or supplement
         any defect or inconsistent provision contained in this Indenture or in
         any supplemental indenture; or

                                      -46-

                  (c) to make such provisions in regard to matters or questions
         arising under this Indenture which may be necessary or desirable, or
         otherwise change this Indenture in any manner which shall not adversely
         affect the interests of the holders of Debt Securities of any series;
         or

                  (d) to evidence the succession of another corporation to the
         Company or any Guarantor, or successive successions, and the assumption
         by the successor corporation of the covenants, agreements and
         obligations of the Company or any Guarantor pursuant to Article X and
         to provide for the adjustment of conversion rights pursuant to Section
         13.7; or (e) to establish the form or terms of the Debt Securities of
         any series as permitted by Sections 2.1 and 2.2; or

                  (f) to change or eliminate any of the provisions of this
         Indenture, provided that, except as otherwise contemplated by Section
         2.2(11), any such change or elimination shall become effective only
         when there is no Debt Security outstanding of any series created prior
         thereto which is entitled to the benefit of such provision; or

                  (g) to add or change any of the provisions of this Indenture
         to such extent as shall be necessary to permit or facilitate the
         issuance of Debt Securities in bearer form, registrable or not
         registrable as to principal, and with or without interest coupons, or
         to provide for uncertificated Debt Securities in addition to
         certificated Debt Securities (so long as any "registration-required
         obligation" within the meaning of Section 163(f)(2) of the Code is in
         registered form for purposes of the Code); or

                  (h) to amend or supplement any provision contained herein,
         which was required to be contained herein in order for this Indenture
         to be qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, if the Trust
         Indenture Act of 1939 or regulations thereunder change what is so
         required to be included in qualified indentures, in any manner not
         inconsistent with what then may be required for such qualification; or

                  (i) to add any additional Events of Default (and if such
         Events of Default are to be applicable to less than all series of Debt
         Securities, stating that such Events of Default are expressly being
         included solely to be applicable to such series); or

                  (j) to convey, transfer, assign, mortgage or pledge to the
         Trustee as security for the Debt Securities of one or more series any
         property or assets; or

                  (k) to add a Guarantor; or

                  (l) to add to or change any of the provisions of this
         Indenture as contemplated in Section 11.7(b);

and the Company hereby covenants that it will fully perform all the requirements
of any such supplemental indenture which may be in effect from time to time.
Nothing in this Article XII contained shall affect or limit the right or
obligation of the Company to execute and deliver to the Trustee any instrument
of further assurance or other instrument which elsewhere in this Indenture it is
provided shall be delivered to the Trustee.

         The Trustee shall join with the Company in the execution of any such
supplemental indenture, make any further appropriate agreements and stipulations
which may be therein contained and accept the conveyance, transfer, assignment,
mortgage or pledge of any property thereunder, but the Trustee shall not be
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obligated to enter into any such supplemental indenture which adversely affects
the Trustee's own rights, duties or immunities under this Indenture or
otherwise.



         Any supplemental indenture authorized by the provisions of this Section
12.1 may be executed by the Company, the Guarantors and the Trustee without the
consent of the holders of any of the Debt Securities at the time Outstanding,
notwithstanding any of the provisions of Section 12.2.

         SECTION 12.2 Modification of Indenture with consent of holders of Debt
Securities. With the consent (evidenced as provided in Section 8.1) of the
holders of more than 50% in aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities at
the time Outstanding of each series affected by such supplement, the Company and
the Guarantors, when authorized by a resolution of each of their respective
Board of Directors, and the Trustee may from time to time and at any time enter
into an indenture or indentures supplemental hereto for the purpose of adding
any provision to or changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions
of this Indenture or of any supplemental indenture or of modifying in any manner
the rights of the holders of such series of the Debt Securities; provided,
however, that no such supplemental indenture shall (i) extend the time or times
of payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or the interest on, any series
of Debt Securities, or reduce the principal amount of, premium, if any, or the
rate of interest on, any series of Debt Securities (and/or such other amount or
amounts as any Debt Securities or supplemental indentures with respect thereto
may provide to be due and payable upon declaration of acceleration of the
maturity thereof pursuant to Section 7.1) or change the currency of payment of
principal of, premium, if any, or interest on, any series of Debt Securities or
reduce any amount payable on redemption thereof or alter or impair the right to
convert the same at the rate and upon the terms provided in the Indenture or
alter or impair the right to require redemption at the option of the holder,
without the consent of the holder of each Debt Security so affected, or (ii)
reduce the percentage of Debt Securities of any series, the vote or consent of
the holders of which is required for such modifications and alterations, without
the consent of the holders of all Debt Securities then Outstanding of such
series under the Indenture. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no consent of the
holders of Debt Securities shall be necessary to permit the execution of
supplemental indentures pursuant to Section 13.7.

         Upon the request of the Company, accompanied by a copy of a resolution
of its Board of Directors certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary
of the Company authorizing the execution of any such supplemental indenture, and
upon the filing with the Trustee of evidence of the consent of holders of Debt
Securities as aforesaid, the Trustee shall join with the Company and the
Guarantors, as the case may be, in the execution of such supplemental indenture
unless such supplemental indenture affects the Trustee's own rights, duties or
immunities under this Indenture or otherwise, in which case the Trustee may, in
its discretion, but shall not be obligated, to enter into such supplemental
indenture.

         It shall not be necessary for the consent of the holders of Debt
Securities under this Section 12.2 to approve the particular form of any
proposed supplemental indenture, but is shall be sufficient if such consent
shall approve the substance thereof.

         A supplemental indenture which changes or eliminates any provision of
this Indenture which has expressly been included solely for the benefit of one
or more particular series of Debt Securities, or which modifies the rights of
the holders of Debt Securities of such series with respect to such provision,
shall be deemed not to affect the rights under this Indenture of the holders of
Debt Securities of any other series.

         SECTION 12.3 Effect of supplemental indentures. Upon the execution of
any supplemental indenture pursuant to the provisions of this Article XII, this
Indenture shall be and be deemed to be modified and amended in accordance
therewith and the respective rights, limitations of rights, obligations, duties
and immunities under this Indenture of the Trustee, the Company, the Guarantors
and the holders of Debt Securities shall thereafter be determined, exercised and
enforced hereunder subject in all respects to such modifications and amendments,
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and all the terms and conditions of any such supplemental indenture shall be and
be deemed to be part of the terms and conditions of this Indenture for any and
all purposes.

         The Trustee, subject to the provisions of Section 11.1, may receive an
Opinion of Counsel as conclusive evidence that any such supplemental indenture
complies with the provisions of this Article XII.

         SECTION 12.4 Supplemental indentures to conform to Trust Indenture Act.
Any supplemental indenture executed and delivered pursuant to the provisions of
this Article XII shall conform in all respects to the requirements of the Trust
Indenture Act of 1939 as then in effect.

         SECTION 12.5 Notation on or exchange of Debt Securities. If an
amendment, supplement or waiver changes the terms of a Debt Security of any
series, the Trustee may require the holder of the Debt Security to deliver it to
the Trustee. The Trustee may place an appropriate notation on the Debt Security



about the changed terms and return it to the holder. Alternatively, if the
Company or the Trustee so determines, the Company in exchange for the Debt
Security of any series shall issue and the Trustee shall authenticate a new Debt
Security of such series that reflects the changed terms.

                                  ARTICLE XIII

                          CONVERSION OF DEBT SECURITIES

         SECTION 13.1 Applicability of Article. Debt Securities of any series
which are convertible into Capital Stock at the option of the holder of Debt
Securities shall be convertible in accordance with their terms and (unless
otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of any
series) in accordance with this Article. Each reference in this Article XIII to
"a Debt Security" or "the Debt Securities" refers to the Debt Securities of the
particular series that is convertible into Capital Stock. Each reference in this
Article to "Capital Stock" into which Debt Securities of any series are
convertible refers to the class of Capital Stock into which the Debt Securities
of such series are convertible in accordance with their terms (as specified as
contemplated by Section 2.2). If more than one series of Debt Securities with
conversion privileges are outstanding at any time, the provisions of this
Article XIII shall be applied separately to each such series.

         SECTION 13.2 Right of holders of Debt Securities to convert Debt
Securities. Subject to and upon compliance with the terms of the Debt Securities
and the provisions of Section 5.7 and this Article XIII, at the option of the
holder thereof, any series of Debt Securities of any series of any authorized
denomination, or any portion of the principal amount thereof which is $1,000 or
any integral multiple of $1,000, may, at any time during the period specified in
the Debt Securities of such series, or in case such Debt Security or portion
thereof shall have been called for redemption, then in respect of such Debt
Security or portion thereof until and including, but not after (unless the
Company shall default in payment due upon the redemption thereof) the close of
business on the date fixed for redemption except that in the case of redemption
at the option of the holder of Debt Securities, if specified in the terms of
such Debt Securities, such right shall terminate upon receipt of written notice
of the exercise of such option, be converted into duly authorized, validly
issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of the class of Preferred Stock or
Class A Common Stock, or combination thereof, as specified in such Debt
Security, at the conversion rate for each $1,000 principal amount of Debt
Securities (such initial conversion rate reflecting an initial conversion price
specified in such Debt Security) in effect on the conversion date, or, in case
an adjustment in the conversion rate has taken place pursuant to the provisions
of Section 13.5, then at the applicable conversion rate as so adjusted, upon
surrender of the Debt Security or Debt Securities, the principal amount of which
is so to be converted, to the Company at any time during usual business hours at
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the office or agency to be maintained by it in accordance with the provisions of
Section 4.2, accompanied by a written notice of election to convert as provided
in Section 13.3 and, if so required by the Company and the Trustee, by a written
instrument or instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company and
the Trustee duly executed by the registered holder or his attorney duly
authorized in writing. All Debt Securities surrendered for conversion shall, if
surrendered to the Company or any conversion agent, be delivered to the Trustee
for cancellation and cancelled by it, or shall, if surrendered to the Trustee,
be cancelled by it, as provided in Section 2.11.

         The initial conversion price or conversion rate in respect of a series
of Debt Securities shall be as specified in the Debt Securities of such series.
The conversion price or conversion rate will be subject to adjustment on the
terms set forth in Section 13.5 or such other or different terms, if any, as may
be specified by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of such series. Provisions of
this Indenture that apply to conversion of all of a Debt Security also apply to
conversion of a portion of it.

         SECTION 13.3 Issuance of shares of Capital Stock on conversion. As
promptly as practicable after the surrender, as herein provided, of any series
of Debt Securities or Debt Securities for conversion, the Company shall deliver
or cause to be delivered at its said office or agency to or upon the written
order of the holder of the Debt Security or Debt Securities so surrendered a
certificate or certificates representing the number of duly authorized, validly
issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of Capital Stock into which such
Debt Security or Debt Securities may be converted in accordance with the terms
thereof and the provisions of this Article XIII. Prior to delivery of such
certificate or certificates, the Company shall require a written notice at its
said office or agency from the holder of the Debt Security or Debt Securities so
surrendered stating that the holder irrevocably elects to convert such Debt
Security or Debt Securities, or, if less than the entire principal amount
thereof is to be converted, stating the portion thereof to be converted. Such
notice shall also state the name or names (with address and social security or
other taxpayer identification number) in which said certificate or certificates
are to be issued. Such conversion shall be deemed to have been made at the time



that such Debt Security or Debt Securities shall have been surrendered for
conversion and such notice shall have been received by the Company or the
Trustee, the rights of the holder of such Debt Security or Debt Securities as a
holder of Debt Securities shall cease at such time, the person or persons
entitled to receive the shares of Capital Stock upon conversion of such Debt
Security or Debt Securities shall be treated for all purposes as having become
the record holder or holders of such shares of Capital Stock at such time and
such conversion shall be at the conversion rate in effect at such time. In the
case of any series of Debt Securities of any series which is converted in part
only, upon such conversion, the Company shall execute and the Trustee or an
Authenticating Agent shall authenticate and deliver to the holder thereof, as
requested by such holder, a new Debt Security or Debt Securities of such series
of authorized denominations in aggregate principal amount equal to the
unconverted portion of such Debt Security.

         If the last day on which a Debt Security may be converted is not a
Business Day in a place where a conversion agent is located, the Debt Security
may be surrendered to that conversion agent on the next succeeding day that is a
Business Day.

         The Company will not be required to deliver certificates for shares of
Capital Stock upon conversion while its stock transfer books are closed for a
meeting of stockholders or for the payment of dividends or for any other
purpose, but certificates for shares of Capital Stock shall be delivered as soon
as the stock transfer books shall again be opened.

         SECTION 13.4 No payment or adjustment for interest or dividends. Unless
otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of such
series, Debt Securities surrendered for conversion during the period from the
close of business on any regular record date (or special record date for payment
of defaulted interest) next preceding any interest payment date to the opening

                                      -50-

of business on such interest payment date (except Debt Securities called for
redemption on a redemption date within such period) when surrendered for
conversion must be accompanied by payment of an amount equal to the interest
thereon which the registered holder is to receive on such interest payment date.
Payment of interest shall be made, as of such interest payment date or such
date, as the case may be, to the holder of record of the Debt Securities as of
such regular, or special record date, as applicable. Except where Debt
Securities surrendered for conversion must be accompanied by payment as
described above, no interest on converted Debt Securities will be payable by the
Company on any interest payment date subsequent to the date of conversion. No
other payment or adjustment for interest or dividends is to be made upon
conversion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon conversion of any series of Debt
Securities with original issue discount, the fixed number of shares of Capital
Stock into which such Debt Security is convertible delivered by the Company to
the holder thereof shall be applied, first, to pay the accrued original issue
discount attributable to the period from the date of issuance to the date of
conversion of such Debt Security, and, second, to pay the balance of the
principal amount of such Debt Security.

         SECTION 13.5 Adjustment of conversion rate. Unless otherwise specified
as contemplated by Section 2.2 for Debt Securities of such series, the
conversion rate for Debt Securities in effect at any time shall be subject to
adjustment as follows:

                  (a) In case the Company shall (i) declare a dividend or make a
         distribution on the class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities
         of such series are convertible in shares of its Capital Stock, (ii)
         subdivide the outstanding shares of the class of Capital Stock into
         which Debt Securities of such series are convertible into a greater
         number of shares, (iii) combine the outstanding shares of the class of
         Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of such series are convertible
         into a smaller number of shares, or (iv) issue by reclassification of
         the shares of the class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of
         such series are convertible (including any such reclassification in
         connection with a consolidation or merger in which the Company is the
         continuing corporation) any shares, the conversion rate for the Debt
         Securities of such series in effect at the time of the record date for
         such dividend or distribution, or the effective date of such
         subdivision, combination or reclassification, shall be proportionately
         adjusted so that the holder of any series of Debt Securities of such
         series surrendered for conversion after such time shall be entitled to
         receive the number and kind of shares which he would have owned or have
         been entitled to receive had such Debt Security been converted
         immediately prior to such time. Similar adjustments shall be made
         whenever any event listed above shall occur.

                  (b) In case the Company shall fix a record date for the
         issuance of rights or warrants to all holders of the class of Capital
         Stock into which Debt Securities of such series are convertible
         entitling them (for a period expiring within 45 days after such record



         date) to subscribe for or purchase shares of such class of Capital
         Stock (or securities convertible into shares of such class of Capital
         Stock) at a price per share (or, in the case of a right or warrant to
         purchase securities convertible into such class of Capital Stock,
         having a conversion price per share, after adding thereto the exercise
         price, computed on the basis of the maximum number of shares of such
         class of Capital Stock issuable upon conversion of such convertible
         securities, per share of such class of Capital Stock, so issuable) less
         than the current market price per share of such class of Capital Stock
         (as defined in subsection (d) below) on the date on which such issuance
         was declared or otherwise announced by the Company (the "Determination
         Date"), the number of shares of such class of Capital Stock into which
         each $1,000 principal amount of Debt Securities shall be convertible
         after such record date shall be determined by multiplying the number of
         shares of such class of Capital Stock into which such principal amount
         of Debt Securities was convertible immediately prior to such record
         date by a fraction, of which the numerator shall be the number of
         shares of such class of Capital Stock outstanding on the Determination
         Date plus the number of additional shares of such class of Capital
         Stock offered for subscription or purchase (or in the case of a right
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         or warrant to purchase securities convertible into such class of
         Capital Stock, the aggregate number of additional shares of such class
         of Capital Stock into which the convertible securities so offered are
         initially convertible), and of which the denominator shall be the
         number of shares of such class of Capital Stock outstanding on the
         Determination Date plus the number of shares of such class of Capital
         Stock obtained by dividing the aggregate offering price of the total
         number of shares so offered (or, in the case of a right or warrant to
         purchase securities convertible into such class of Capital Stock, the
         aggregate initial conversion price of the convertible securities so
         offered, after adding thereto the aggregate exercise price of such
         rights or warrants computed on the basis of the maximum number of
         shares of such class of Capital Stock issuable upon conversion of such
         convertible securities) by such current market price. Shares of such
         class of Capital Stock of the Company owned by or held for the account
         of the Company shall not be deemed outstanding for the purpose of any
         such computation. Such adjustment shall be made successively whenever
         such a record date is fixed; and to the extent that shares of such
         class of Capital Stock are not delivered (or securities convertible
         into shares of such class of Capital Stock are not delivered) after the
         expiration of such rights or warrants (or, in the case of rights or
         warrants to purchase securities convertible into such class of Capital
         Stock once exercised, the expiration of the conversion right of such
         securities) the conversion rate shall be readjusted to the conversion
         rate which would then be in effect had the adjustments made upon the
         issuance of such rights or warrants (or securities convertible into
         shares) been made upon the basis of delivery of only the number of
         shares actually delivered. In the event that such rights or warrants
         are not so issued, the conversion rate shall again be adjusted to the
         conversion rate which would then be in effect if such record date had
         not been fixed.

                  (c) In case the Company shall fix a record date for the making
         of a distribution to all holders of the class of Capital Stock into
         which Debt Securities of such series are convertible (including any
         such distribution made in connection with a consolidation or merger in
         which the Company is the continuing corporation) of evidences of its
         indebtedness or assets (excluding any cash dividends paid from retained
         earnings and dividends payable in Capital Stock for which adjustment is
         made pursuant to subsection (a) above) or subscription rights or
         warrants (excluding subscription rights or warrants to purchase the
         class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of such series are
         convertible), the number of shares of such class of Capital Stock into
         which each $1,000 principal amount of Debt Securities of such series
         shall be convertible after such record date shall be determined by
         multiplying the number of shares of such class of Capital Stock into
         which such principal amount of Debt Securities was convertible
         immediately prior to such record date by a fraction, of which the
         numerator shall be the fair market value of the assets of the Company,
         after deducting therefrom all liabilities of the Company and all
         preferences (including accrued but unpaid dividends) in respect of
         classes of Capital Stock having a preference with respect to the assets
         of the Company over such class of Capital Stock (all as determined by
         the Board of Directors, whose determination shall be conclusive, and
         described in a certificate signed by any Chairmen of the Board,
         President or any Vice President (regardless of Vice Presidential
         designation) and the Chief Financial Officer or Treasurer of the
         Company, filed with the Trustee and each conversion agent) on such
         record date, and of which the denominator shall be such fair market
         value after deducting therefrom such liabilities and preferences, less
         the fair market value (as determined by the Board of Directors, whose



         determination shall be conclusive, and described in a statement filed
         with the Trustee and each conversion agent) of the assets or evidences
         of indebtedness, so distributed or of such subscription rights or
         warrants applicable, so distributed. Such adjustment shall be made
         successively whenever such a record date is fixed; and in the event
         that such distribution is not so made, the conversion rate shall again
         be adjusted to the conversion rate which would then be in effect if
         such record date had not been fixed.
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                  (d) For the purpose of any computation under subsection (b)
         above and Section 13.6, the current market price per share of the
         Capital Stock on any date as of which such price is to be computed
         shall mean the average of the Closing Prices for the 30 consecutive
         Business Days commencing 45 Business Days before such date.

                  (e) No adjustment in the conversion rate shall be required
         unless such adjustment would require a cumulative increase or decrease
         of at least 1% in such rate; provided, however, that any adjustments
         which by reason of this subsection (e) are not required to be made
         shall be carried forward and taken into account in any subsequent
         adjustment, and provided, further, that adjustments shall be required
         and made in accordance with the provisions of this Article XIII (other
         than this subsection (e)) not later than such time as may be required
         in order to preserve the tax-free nature of a distribution for United
         States income tax purposes to the holders of Debt Securities or the
         class of Capital Stock into which such Debt Securities are convertible.
         All calculations under this Article XIII shall be made to the nearest
         cent or to the nearest one-thousandth of a share, as the case may be.
         Anything in this Section 13.5 to the contrary notwithstanding, the
         Company shall be entitled to make such adjustments in the conversion
         rate, in addition to those required by this Section 13.5, as it in its
         discretion shall determine to be advisable in order that any stock
         dividend, subdivision of shares, distribution of rights to purchase
         stock or securities, or distribution of securities convertible into or
         exchangeable for stock hereafter made by the Company to its
         stockholders shall not be taxable for United States income tax
         purposes.

                  (f) Whenever the conversion rate is adjusted, as herein
         provided, the Company shall promptly file with the Trustee and with the
         office or agency maintained by the Company for the conversion of Debt
         Securities of such series pursuant to Section 4.2, a certificate of a
         firm of independent public accountants of recognized national standing
         selected by the Board of Directors (who may be the regular accountants
         employed by the Company) setting forth the conversion rate after such
         adjustment and setting forth a brief statement of the facts requiring
         such adjustment and a computation thereof. Such certificate shall be
         conclusive evidence of the correctness of such adjustment. Neither the
         Trustee nor any conversion agent shall be under any duty or
         responsibility with respect to any such certificate or any facts or
         computations set forth therein, except to exhibit said certificate from
         time to time to any holder of Debt Securities of such series desiring
         to inspect the same. The Company shall promptly cause a notice setting
         forth the adjusted conversion rate to be mailed to the holders of Debt
         Securities of such series, as their names and addresses appear upon the
         registration books of the Company.

                  (g) In the event that at any time, as a result of shares of
         any other class of Capital Stock becoming issuable in exchange or
         substitution for or in lieu of shares of the class of Capital Stock
         into which such Debt Securities are convertible or as a result of an
         adjustment made pursuant to subsection (a) above, the holder of any
         series of Debt Securities of such series thereafter surrendered for
         conversion shall become entitled to receive any shares of the Company
         other than shares of the class of Capital Stock into which the Debt
         Securities of such series are convertible, thereafter the number of
         such other shares so receivable upon conversion of any series of Debt
         Securities shall be subject to adjustment from time to time in a manner
         and on terms as nearly equivalent as practicable to the provisions with
         respect to the class of Capital Stock into which the Debt Securities of
         such series are convertible contained in subsections (a) to (f),
         inclusive, above, and the provisions of this Article XIII with respect
         to the class of Capital Stock into which the Debt Securities of such
         series are convertible shall apply on like terms to any such other
         shares.
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                  (h) The conversion rate with respect to any Debt Securities
         with original issue discount, the terms of which provide for
         convertibility, shall not be adjusted during the term of such Original



         Issue Discount Securities for accrued original issue discount.

                  (i) In the event that the Debt Securities of any series are
         convertible into more than one class of Capital Stock, the provisions
         of this Section 13.5 shall apply separately to events affecting each
         such class.

         SECTION 13.6 No fractional shares to be issued. No fractional shares of
Capital Stock shall be issued upon conversions of Debt Securities. If more than
one Debt Security of any series shall be surrendered for conversion at one time
by the same holder, the number of full shares which shall be issuable upon
conversion thereof shall be computed on the basis of the aggregate principal
amount of Debt Securities of such series (or specified portions thereof to the
extent permitted hereby) so surrendered. Instead of a fraction of a share of
Capital Stock which would otherwise be issuable upon conversion of any series of
Debt Securities or Debt Securities (or specified portions thereof), the Company
shall pay a cash adjustment in respect of such fraction of a share in an amount
equal to the same fractional interest of the current market price (as defined in
Section 13.5) per share of Capital Stock on the Business Day next preceding the
day of conversion.

         SECTION 13.7 Preservation of conversion rights upon consolidation,
merger, sale or conveyance. In case of any consolidation of the Company with, or
merger of the Company into, any other corporation (other than a consolidation or
merger in which the Company is the continuing corporation), or in the case of
any sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company,
the corporation formed by such consolidation or the corporation into which the
Company shall have been merged or the corporation which shall have acquired such
assets, as the case may be, shall execute and deliver to the Trustee, a
supplemental indenture, subject to the provisions of Article X and XII as they
relate to supplemental indentures, providing that the holder of each Debt
Security then Outstanding of a series which was convertible into Capital Stock
shall have the right thereafter to convert such Debt Security into the kind and
amount of shares of stock and other securities and property, including amount of
shares of stock and other securities and property, including cash, receivable
upon such consolidation, merger, sale or transfer by a holder of the number of
shares of Capital Stock of the Company into which such Debt Securities might
have been converted immediately prior to such consolidation, merger, sale or
transfer. Such supplemental indenture shall conform to the provisions of the
Trust Indenture Act of 1939 as then in effect and shall provide for adjustments
which shall be as nearly equivalent as may be practicable to the adjustments
which shall be as nearly equivalent as may be practicable to the adjustments
provided for in this Article XIII. Neither the Trustee nor any conversion agent
shall be under any responsibility to determine the correctness of any provision
contained in any such supplemental indenture relating either to the kind or
amount of shares of stock or other securities or property receivable by holders
of Debt Securities upon the conversion of their Debt Securities after any such
consolidation, merger, sale or transfer, or to any adjustment to be made with
respect thereto and, subject to the provisions of Section 11.1, may accept as
conclusive evidence of the correctness of any such provisions, and shall be
protected in relying upon, an Opinion of Counsel with respect thereto. If in the
case of any such consolidation, merger, sale or transfer, the stock or other
securities and property receivable by a holder of the Debt Securities includes
stock or other securities and property of a corporation other than the successor
or purchasing corporation, then such supplemental indenture shall also be
executed by such other corporation and shall contain such additional provisions
to protect the interests of the holders of the Debt Securities as the Board of
Directors shall reasonably consider necessary. The above provisions of this
Section 13.7 shall similarly apply to successive consolidations, mergers, sales
or transfers.
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         SECTION 13.8 Notice to holders of Debt Securities of a series prior to
taking certain types of action. With respect to the Debt Securities of any
series, in case:

                  (a) the Company shall authorize the issuance to all holders of
         the class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of such series
         are convertible of rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase
         shares of its Capital Stock or of any other right;

                  (b) the Company shall authorize the distribution to all
         holders of the class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of
         such series are convertible of evidences of its indebtedness or assets
         (except for the exclusions with respect to certain dividends set forth
         in Section 13.5(c));

                  (c) of any subdivision, combination or reclassification of the
         class of Capital Stock into which Debt Securities of such series are
         convertible or of any consolidation or merger to which the Company is a
         party and for which approval by the stockholders of the Company is
         required, or of the sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the
         assets of the Company; or



                  (d) of the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation
         or winding up of the Company;

then the Company shall cause to be filed with the Trustee and at the office or
agency maintained for the purpose of conversion of Debt Securities of such
series pursuant to Section 4.2, and shall cause to be mailed to the holders of
Debt Securities of such series, at their last addresses as they shall appear
upon the registration books of the Company, at least ten days prior to the
applicable record date hereinafter specified, a notice stating (i) the date as
of which the holders of such class of Capital Stock to be entitled to receive
any such rights, warrants or distribution are to be determined, or (ii) the date
on which any such subdivision, combination, reclassification, consolidation,
merger, sale, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding up or other action is
expected to become effective, and the date as of which it is expected that
holders of record of such class of Capital Stock shall be entitled to exchange
their Capital Stock of such class for securities or other property, if any,
deliverable upon such subdivision, combination, reclassification, consolidation,
merger, sale, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding up or other action.
The failure to give the notice required by this Section 13.8 or any defect
therein shall not affect the legality or validity of any distribution, right,
warrant, subdivision, combination, reclassification, consolidation, merger,
sale, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding up or other action, or the
vote upon any of the foregoing. Such notice shall also be published by and at
the expense of the Company not later than the aforesaid filing date at least
once in an Authorized Newspaper.

         SECTION 13.9 Covenant to reserve shares for issuance on conversion of
Debt Securities. The Company covenants that at all times it will reserve and
keep available out of each class of its authorized Capital Stock, free from
preemptive rights, solely for the purpose of issue upon conversion of Debt
Securities of any series as herein provided, such number of shares of Capital
Stock of such class as shall then be issuable upon the conversion of all
Outstanding Debt Securities of such series. The Company covenants that all
shares of Capital Stock which shall be so issuable shall, when issued or
delivered, be duly and validly issued shares of the class of authorized Capital
Stock into which Debt Securities of such series are convertible, and shall be
fully paid and nonassessable, free of all liens and charges and not subject to
preemptive rights and that, upon conversion, the appropriate capital stock
accounts of the Company will be duly credited.

         SECTION 13.10 Compliance with governmental requirements. The Company
covenants that if any shares of Capital Stock required to be reserved for
purposes of conversion of Debt Securities hereunder require registration or
listing with or approval of any governmental authority under any Federal or
State law, pursuant to the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities
Exchange Act, or any national or regional securities exchange on which such
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Capital Stock is listed at the time of delivery of any shares of such Capital
Stock, before such shares may be issued upon conversion, the Company will use
its best efforts to cause such shares to be duly registered, listed or approved,
as the case may be.

         SECTION 13.11 Payment of taxes upon certificates for shares issued upon
conversion. The issuance of certificates for shares of Capital Stock upon the
conversion of Debt Securities shall be made without charge to the converting
holders of Debt Securities for any tax (including, without limitation, all
documentary and stamp taxes) in respect of the issuance and delivery of such
certificates, and such certificates shall be issued in the respective names of,
or in such names as may be directed by, the holders of the Debt Securities
converted; provided, however, that the Company shall not be required to pay any
tax which may be payable in respect of any transfer involved in the issuance and
delivery of any such certificate in a name other than that of the holder of the
Debt Security converted, and the Company shall not be required to issue or
deliver such certificates unless or until the person or persons requesting the
issuance thereof shall have paid to the Company the amount of such tax or shall
have established to the satisfaction of the Company that such tax has been paid.

         SECTION 13.12 Trustee's duties with respect to conversion provisions.
The Trustee and any conversion agent shall not at any time be under any duty or
responsibility to any holder of Debt Securities to determine whether any facts
exist which may require any adjustment of the conversion rate, or with respect
to the nature or extent of any such adjustment when made, or with respect to the
method employed, or herein or in any supplemental indenture provided to be
employed, in making the same. Neither the Trustee nor any conversion agent shall
be accountable with respect to the registration under securities laws, listing,
validity or value (or the kind or amount) of any shares of Capital Stock, or of
any other securities or property, which may at any time be issued or delivered
upon the conversion of any series of Debt Securities; and neither the Trustee
nor any conversion agent makes any representation with respect thereto. Neither
the Trustee nor any conversion agent shall be responsible for any failure of the
Company to make any cash payment or to issue, transfer or deliver any shares of



stock or stock certificates or other securities or property upon the surrender
of any series of Debt Securities for the purpose of conversion; and the Trustee,
subject to the provisions of Section 11.1, and any conversion agent shall not be
responsible for any failure of the Company to comply with any of the covenants
of the Company contained in this Article XIII.

                                  ARTICLE XIV

                                   GUARANTEES

         SECTION 14.1 Guarantee. If any of the Guarantors guarantee any series
of Debt Securities, such series of Debt Securities shall be guaranteed, jointly
and severally, by each Guarantor. Subject to the provisions of this Article XIV
and the terms of a Debt Security of any series, each Guarantor hereby
irrevocably and unconditionally guarantees, jointly and severally, to each
holder of Debt Securities and the Trustee, on behalf of the holders of Debt
Securities, (a) the due and punctual payment of the principal of, premium if
any, and interest on each Debt Security, when and as the same shall become due
and payable, whether at stated maturity, acceleration, or otherwise, the due and
punctual payment of interest on the overdue principal of and interest, if any,
on the Debt Securities, to the extent lawful, and the due and punctual
performance of all other obligations of the Company to the holders of Debt
Securities or the Trustee all in accordance with the terms of such Debt Security
and this Indenture provided that this Guarantee shall not be applicable to, or
guarantee the Company's obligation with respect to the conversion of Debt
Securities into Preferred Stock or Class A Common Stock if applicable to the
Debt Securities of such series, and (b) in the case of any extension of time of
payment or renewal of any Debt Securities or any of such other obligations, that
the same will be promptly paid in full when due or performed in accordance with
the terms of the extension or renewal, at stated maturity, by declaration of
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acceleration or otherwise (the obligations in subsections (a) and (b) hereof
being the "Guaranteed Obligations"). Without limiting the generality of the
foregoing, each Guarantor's liability shall extend to all amounts that
constitute part of the Guaranteed Obligations and would be owed by the Company
to the holders of Debt Securities, or the Trustee under the Debt Securities and
this Indenture but for the fact that they are unenforceable or not allowable due
to the existence of a bankruptcy, reorganization or similar proceeding involving
the Company. The Guarantors hereby agree that their obligations hereunder shall
be absolute and unconditional, irrespective of, and shall be unaffected by, any
invalidity, irregularity or unenforceability of any such Debt Security or this
Indenture, any failure to enforce the provisions of any such Debt Security or
this Indenture, any waiver, modification or indulgence granted to the Company
with respect thereto, by any Guaranteed Party or any other circumstances which
may otherwise constitute a legal or equitable discharge or defense of the
Company or a surety or guarantor. The Guarantors hereby waive diligence,
presentment, filing of claims with a court in the event of merger or bankruptcy
of the Company, any right to require a proceeding first against the Company, the
benefit of discussion, protest or notice with respect to any such Debt Security
or the indebtedness evidenced thereby and all demands whatsoever (except as
specified above), and covenant that this Guarantee will not be discharged as to
any such Debt Security except by payment in full of the Guaranteed Obligations,
pursuant to Article X, or upon conversion of such Debt Security in accordance
with Article XIII. Each Guarantor further agrees that, as between such Guarantor
and the Guaranteed Parties, (x) the maturity of Guaranteed Obligations may be
accelerated as provided in Article VII for the purpose of the Guarantee,
notwithstanding any stay, injunction or other prohibition preventing such
acceleration in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations, and (y) in the event of
any declaration of acceleration of such Guaranteed Obligations as provided in
Article VII, such Guaranteed Obligations (whether or not due and payable) shall
forthwith become due and payable by each Guarantor for the purpose of this
Guarantee. In addition, without limiting the foregoing provisions, upon the
effectiveness of an acceleration under Article VII, the Trustee shall promptly
make a demand for payment on the Debt Securities under each Guarantee provided
for in this Article XIV and not discharged.

         Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably waives any claim or other rights that
it may now or hereafter acquire against the Company that arise from the
existence, payment, performance or enforcement of such Guarantor's obligations
under this Indenture, or any other document or instrument including, without
limitation, any right of subrogation, reimbursement, exoneration, contribution,
indemnification, any right to participate in any claim or remedy of the
Guaranteed Parties against the Company, whether or not such claim, remedy or
right arises in equity, or under contract, statute or common law, including,
without limitation, the right to take or receive from the Company, directly or
indirectly, in cash or other property or in any other manner, payment or
security on account of such claim or other rights. If any amount shall be paid
to any Guarantor in violation of the preceding sentence and the Guaranteed
Obligations shall not have been paid in full, such amount shall be deemed to
have been paid to such Guarantor for the benefit of, and held in trust for the
benefit of, the Guaranteed Parties, and shall forthwith be paid to the Trustee.
Each Guarantor acknowledges that it will receive direct and indirect benefits



from the issuance of the Debt Securities and that the waiver set forth in this
Section is knowingly made in contemplation of such benefits.

         SECTION 14.2 Obligations of the Guarantors Unconditional. Nothing
contained in this Article XIV elsewhere in this Indenture or in any series of
Debt Securities or in the Guarantee is intended to or shall impair, as between
the Guarantors and the holders of Debt Securities, the obligations of the
Guarantors, which obligations are independent of the obligations of the Company
under the Debt Securities and this Indenture and are absolute and unconditional,
to pay to the holders of Debt Securities the Guaranteed Obligations as and when
the same shall become due and payable in accordance with the provisions of this
Guarantee and this Indenture, nor shall anything herein or therein prevent the
Trustee or any holder of Debt Securities from exercising all remedies otherwise
permitted by applicable law upon an Event of Default under this Indenture. Each
payment to be made by any Guarantor hereunder in respect of the Guaranteed
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Obligations shall be payable in the currency or currencies in which such
Guaranteed Obligations are denominated.

         SECTION 14.3 Execution of Guarantee. To evidence its obligations under
this Article XIV, each Guarantor hereby agrees to execute a guarantee in a form
set forth in the supplemental indenture for such series of Debt Securities, to
be endorsed on each Debt Security authenticated and delivered by the Trustee and
that this Indenture shall be executed on behalf of the Guarantors by their
respective Presidents or Vice Presidents (regardless of Vice Presidential
designation), under their corporate seals reproduced thereon attested by their
respective Secretaries or Assistant Secretaries. The signature of any of these
officers on the Debt Securities may be manual or facsimile. Each Guarantor
hereby agrees that its Guarantee set forth in this Article XIV shall remain in
full force and effect notwithstanding any failure to endorse such Guarantee on
any series of Debt Securities.

         If an officer whose signature is on this Indenture no longer holds that
office at the time the Trustee authenticates a Debt Security on which this
Guarantee is endorsed, the Guarantee shall be valid nevertheless.

         SECTION 14.4 Withholding. All payments made by a Guarantor with respect
to the Guarantees will be made without withholding or deduction for, or on
account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental
charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of any country
(other than the United States) or any political subdivision thereof or any
authority therein or thereof, having power to tax, unless the withholding or
deduction of such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges is then
required by law. In the event that any country (other than the United States) or
any political subdivision thereof or any authority therein or thereof, imposes
any such withholding or deduction on (a) any payments made by a Guarantor with
respect to the Guarantees or (b) any net proceeds on the sale to or exchange
with any Guarantor of the Debt Securities, such Guarantor will pay such
additional amounts (the "Additional Amounts") as may be necessary in order that
the net amounts received in respect of such payments or sale or exchange by the
holders of the Debt Securities or the Trustee, as the case may be, after such
withholding or deduction shall equal the respective amounts that would have been
received in respect of such payments or sale or exchange in the absence of such
withholding or deduction; except that no such Additional Amounts shall be
payable with respect to any series of Debt Securities held by or on behalf of a
holder who is liable for such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges
in respect of such Debt Security by reason of his being a citizen or resident
of, or carrying on a business in, the country of residence of any Guarantor.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Guarantor making a payment on the Debt
Securities pursuant to the Guarantee shall not be required to pay any Additional
Amounts if (x) the beneficial holder of a Debt Security receives by certified
mail (evidenced by a return receipt signed by such beneficial holder) (i)
written notice from such Guarantor no less than 60 days in advance of making
such payment and (ii) the appropriate forms or instructions necessary to enable
such beneficial holder to certify or document the availability of an exemption
from, or reduction of, the withholding or deduction of such taxes under
applicable law, which such instructions shall clearly specify that Additional
Amounts hereunder may not be paid if such forms are not completed by such
beneficial holder, and (y) the Guarantor that would otherwise have to pay such
Additional Amounts establishes to the satisfaction of the Trustee that the
obligation to pay such Additional Amounts would not have arisen but for the
failure of such beneficial holder to (i) duly complete such forms as were
actually received by such beneficial holder or respond to such instructions and
(ii) provide to such Guarantor such duly completed forms or responses to
instructions. Without prejudice to the survival of any of the agreements of the
Guarantors hereunder, the agreements and obligations of the Guarantors contained
in this Section 14.4 shall survive the payment in full of the Guaranteed
Obligations and all other amounts payable under this Guarantee.
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         SECTION 14.5 Limitation of Guarantee. The Company and each holder of a
Debt Security by his or her acceptance thereof, hereby confirm that it is the
intention of all such parties that any Guarantee of the Guaranteed Obligations
executed by a Guarantor pursuant to this Indenture and the terms of a
supplemental indenture for any series of Debt Securities not constitute a
fraudulent transfer or conveyance for purposes of the Bankruptcy Law, the
Uniform Fraudulent Conveyance Act or any similar federal or state law. To
effectuate the foregoing intention, the holders of Debt Securities hereby
irrevocably agree that (i) in the event that any such Guarantee would constitute
or result in a violation of any applicable fraudulent conveyance or similar law
of any relevant jurisdiction, the liability of the Guarantor under such
Guarantee shall be reduced to the maximum amount, after giving effect to all
other contingent and fixed liabilities of such Guarantor, permissible under the
applicable fraudulent conveyance or similar law and (ii) with respect to the
liability of Canandaigua B.V. only, the liability of Canandaigua B.V. under its
Guarantee shall not exceed the net intrinsic value of Canandaigua B.V. without
leaving the other creditors of Canandaigua B.V. unpaid.

         SECTION 14.6 Release of Guarantee.

                  (a) Concurrently with the payment in full of all of the
         Guaranteed Obligations, the Guarantors shall be released from and
         relieved of their obligations under this Article XIV. Upon the delivery
         by the Company to the Trustee of an Officers' Certificate and, if
         requested by the Trustee, an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that the
         transaction giving rise to the release of such obligations was made by
         the Company in accordance with the provisions of this Indenture and the
         Debt Securities, the Trustee shall execute any documents reasonably
         required in order to evidence the release of the Guarantors from their
         obligations. If any of the Guaranteed Obligations are revived and
         reinstated after the termination of this Guarantee, then all of the
         obligations of the Guarantors under this Guarantee shall be revived and
         reinstated as if this Guarantee had not been terminated until such time
         as the Guaranteed Obligations are paid in full, and the Guarantors
         shall enter into an amendment to this Guarantee, reasonably
         satisfactory to the Trustee, evidencing such revival and reinstatement.

                  (b) Upon the sale or disposition of all the Capital Stock of a
         Guarantor (by merger or otherwise) to a Person other than the Company
         or any other Guarantor and which sale or disposition is otherwise in
         compliance with the terms of this Indenture, such Guarantor shall be
         deemed released from all obligations under this Article XIV; provided,
         however, that any such termination upon such sale or disposition shall
         occur if and only to the extent that all obligations of such Guarantor
         under all of its guarantees of, and under all of its pledges of assets
         or other security interests which secure, indebtedness of the Company
         or any other Guarantor shall also terminate upon such sale or
         disposition. Upon the delivery by the Company to the Trustee of an
         Officers' Certificate and, if requested by the Trustee, an Opinion of
         Counsel to the effect that the transaction giving rise to the release
         of such obligations was made in accordance with the provisions of this
         Indenture and the Debt Securities, the Trustee shall execute any
         documents reasonably required in order to evidence the release of such
         Guarantor from its obligations. Any Guarantor not so released remains
         liable for the full amount of principal of and interest on the Debt
         Securities as provided in this Article XIV.

                  (c) With respect to any series of Debt Securities, upon
         conversion of such Debt Security in accordance with the provisions of
         Article XIII, the Guarantors shall be released from and relieved of
         their obligations with respect to such Debt Security under this Article
         XIV. Upon such conversion, if so requested by a Guarantor, the Trustee
         shall execute any documents reasonably required in order to evidence
         the release of the Guarantors from their obligations. If any of the
         Guaranteed Obligations are revived and reinstated after the termination
         of this Guarantee, then all of the obligations of the Guarantors under
         this Guarantee shall be revived and reinstated as if this Guarantee had
         not been terminated until such time as the Guaranteed Obligations are

                                      -59-

         paid in full, and the Guarantors shall enter into an amendment to this
         Guarantee, reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee, evidencing such
         revival and reinstatement.

                            [Signature Pages Follow]



         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Indenture to be
duly executed, all as of the day and year first above written.

                                          CONSTELLATION BRANDS, INC.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON INCORPORATED

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON BRANDS, LTD.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          BARTON BEERS, LTD.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON BRANDS OF CALIFORNIA, INC.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON BRANDS OF GEORGIA, INC.



                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          BARTON DISTILLERS IMPORT CORP.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON FINANCIAL CORPORATION

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON CANADA, LTD.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BARTON BEERS OF WISCONSIN, LTD.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          MONARCH IMPORT COMPANY

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:



Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CANANDAIGUA WINE COMPANY, INC.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CONSTELLATION INTERNATIONAL HOLDINGS
                                          LIMITED

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CANANDAIGUA LIMITED

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          CANANDAIGUA B.V.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CBI AUSTRALIA HOLDINGS PTY LIMITED

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------



                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CONSTELLATION AUSTRALIA PTY LIMITED

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          FRANCISCAN VINEYARDS, INC.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          ALLBERRY, INC.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          CLOUD PEAK CORPORATION

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          M.J. LEWIS CORP.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:



Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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                                          MT. VEEDER CORPORATION

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          ROBERTS TRADING CORP.

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:

                                          BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY, as
                                          Trustee

                                          By:
                                               ---------------------------------
                                                Name:
                                                Title:

Attest:
         ------------------------------
         Name:
         Title:
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STATE OF NEW YORK                           )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
_____________________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did
depose and say that he resides at _____________________________________, that he
is _________________________ of CONSTELLATION BRANDS, INC., a Delaware
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------



STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ________________, _____, before me personally came
___________________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did
depose and say that he resides at ___________________________________, that he
is ______________________________ of BARTON INCORPORATED, a Delaware
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ______________, ____, before me personally came
____________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at __________________________________, that he is
_______________________________ of BARTON BRANDS, LTD., a Delaware corporation,
the corporation described in and which executed the above instrument; that he
knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said
instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the
Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by
like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ____________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _______________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON BEERS, LTD., a Maryland corporation,
the corporation described in and which executed the above instrument; that he
knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said
instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the
Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by
like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )



         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
________________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose
and say that he resides at __________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON BRANDS OF CALIFORNIA, INC., a
Connecticut corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the
above instrument; that he or she knows the corporate seal of said corporation;
that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was
so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that
he signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ______________, ____, before me personally came
____________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ___________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON BRANDS OF GEORGIA, INC., a Georgia
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _____________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON DISTILLERS IMPORT CORP., a New York
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )



         On the ____ day of ______________, ____, before me personally came
_______________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose
and say that he resides at _____________________________________, that he is
_____________________________ of BARTON CANADA, LTD., an Illinois corporation,
the corporation described in and which executed the above instrument; that he
knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said
instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the
Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by
like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

                                      -71-

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ______________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON BEERS OF WISCONSIN, LTD., a
Wisconsin corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ____________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _______________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of BARTON FINANCIAL CORPORATION, a Delaware
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

                                      -72-

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of MONARCH IMPORT COMPANY, an Illinois
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.



[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ____________________________________, that he is
____________________________________ of CANANDAIGUA WINE COMPANY, INC., a New
York corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ________________________________________, that he is
________________________________ of CONSTELLATION INTERNATIONAL HOLDINGS
LIMITED, a New York corporation, the corporation described in and which executed
the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that
the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so
affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he
signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of _______________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _____________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of CANANDAIGUA LIMITED, a company organized
under the laws of England and Wales, the company described in and which executed
the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said company; that the
seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so
affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said company; and that he
signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------



                                      -74-

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ____________________________________________, that he is
______________________________ of CANANDAIGUA B.V., a company organized under
the laws of The Netherlands, the corporation described in and which executed the
above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the
seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so
affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he
signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ____________________________________________, that he is
______________________________ of CBI AUSTRALIA HOLDINGS PTY LIMITED, a company
organized under the laws of Australia, the corporation described in and which
executed the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said
corporation; that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate
seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said
corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ______________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of CBI AUSTRALIA HOLDINGS PTY LIMITED, a
company organized under the laws of Australia, the corporation described in and
which executed the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said
corporation; that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate
seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said
corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )



         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _________________________________________, that he is
_______________________________ of CONSTELLATION AUSTRALIA PTY LIMITED, a
company organized under the laws of Australia, the corporation described in and
which executed the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said
corporation; that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate
seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said
corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ______________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of CONSTELLATION AUSTRALIA PTY LIMITED, a
company organized under the laws of Australia, the corporation described in and
which executed the above instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said
corporation; that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate
seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said
corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ___________________________________, that he is
___________________________________ of FRANCISCAN VINEYARDS, INC., a Delaware
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ___________________________________________, that he is
_____________________________ of ALLBERRY, INC., a California corporation, the
corporation described in and which executed the above instrument; that he knows
the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said
instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the



Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by
like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at __________________________________________, that he is
_______________________________ of CLOUD PEAK CORPORATION, a California
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at ____________________________________________, that he is
______________________________ of M.J. LEWIS CORP., a California corporation,
the corporation described in and which executed the above instrument; that he
knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said
instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by authority of the
Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his name thereto by
like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
____________________ , to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he resides at _____________________________________, that he is
_________________________________ of MT. VEEDER CORPORATION, a California
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------
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STATE OF _________________                  )
                                            )  ss.:



COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the ____ day of ____________, ____, before me personally came
_______________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose
and say that he resides at ___________________________ that he is
_________________________________ of ROBERTS TRADING CORP., a New York
corporation, the corporation described in and which executed the above
instrument; that he knows the corporate seal of said corporation; that the seal
affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed by
authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that he signed his
name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

STATE OF                                    )
                                            )  ss.:
COUNTY OF _______________                   )

         On the _____ day of ________________, ____, before me personally came
_______________________, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose
and say that he or she resides at _____________________________________, that he
or she is ______________________ of BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY, a
________________________ banking corporation described in and which executed the
above instrument; that he or she knows the corporate seal of said corporation;
that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was
so affixed by authority of the Board of Directors of said corporation; and that
he or she signed his or her name thereto by like authority.

[NOTARIAL SEAL]

                                       -----------------------------------------

                                      -80-
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                                November 24, 2003

Constellation Brands, Inc.
300 WillowBrook Office Park
Fairport, New York 14450

         Re:  Registration Statement on Form S-3
              ----------------------------------

Ladies and Gentlemen:

         We have acted as counsel to Constellation Brands, Inc. (the "Company")
in connection with the above-referenced Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the
"Registration Statement") filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the
"SEC") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), relating to the
proposed public offering of up to $750,000,000 in aggregate amount of (i) its
debt securities ("Debt Securities"), which may be unconditionally and
irrevocably guaranteed (the "Guarantees") by certain of the Company's
subsidiaries (the "Guarantors") that are signatories to the indentures which are
filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement (the "Indenture"); (ii) shares
of its Preferred Stock (the "Preferred Stock"), par value $.01 per share, which
may be represented by depositary shares (the "Depositary Shares") and (iii)
shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value $.01 per share (the "Common Stock"
and, together with the Debt Securities, the Preferred Stock and the Common
Stock, the "Securities"), all of which Securities may be sold by the Company
from time to time as set forth in the prospectus which forms a part of the
Registration Statement (the "Prospectus"), and as to be set forth in one or more
supplements to the Prospectus (each, a "Prospectus Supplement").

         In arriving at the opinion expressed below, we have assumed that the
issuance, sale, amount and terms of the Securities to be offered from time to
time will be duly authorized and determined by proper action of the Board of
Directors of the Company consistent with the procedures and terms described in
the Registration Statement (each, a "Board Action") and in accordance with the
Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the "Certificate") and
applicable Delaware law. In addition, we have examined and relied, to the extent
we deemed proper, on certificates of officers of the Company and the Guarantors
as to factual matters, and on originals or copies certified or otherwise
identified to our satisfaction, of all such corporate records of the Company and
the Guarantors and such other instruments and certificates of public officials
and other persons as we have deemed appropriate. In our examination, we have
assumed the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the
conformity to the original documents of all documents submitted to us as copies,
the genuineness of all signatures on documents reviewed by us and the legal
capacity of natural persons.

         Based upon, subject to and limited by the foregoing, we are of the
opinion that, as of the date hereof:

              1.    When the Registration Statement has become effective under
                    the Act, when the Guarantees have been duly authorized by
                    all necessary corporate action, and when the Debt Securities
                    have been (a) duly established by the Indenture or any
                    supplemental indenture thereto, (b) duly authorized and
                    established by applicable Board Action and duly
                    authenticated by the trustee thereunder (the "Trustee"), and
                    (c) duly executed and delivered on behalf of the Company
                    against payment therefore in accordance with the terms of
                    such Board Action, any applicable underwriting agreement,
                    the Indenture and any applicable supplemental indenture, and
                    as contemplated by the Registration Statement and/or the
                    applicable Prospectus Supplement, the Debt Securities will
                    constitute binding obligations of the Company, enforceable
                    in accordance with their terms, except that the
                    enforceability thereof may be limited by or subject to



                    bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, fraudulent
                    conveyance, moratorium or other similar laws now or
                    hereafter existing which affect the rights and remedies of
                    creditors generally and equitable principles of general
                    applicability.

              2.    When the Registration Statement has become effective under
                    the Act and when the Preferred Stock has been duly
                    authorized and established by applicable Board Action, in
                    accordance with the terms of the Certificate and applicable
                    law, upon issuance and delivery of the Preferred Stock
                    against payment of valid consideration therefore in
                    accordance with the terms of such Board Action and any
                    applicable underwriting or purchase agreement, and as
                    contemplated by the Registration Statement and/or the
                    applicable Prospectus Supplement, the shares represented by
                    such shares of Preferred Stock will be legally issued, fully
                    paid and non-assessable.

              3.    When the Registration Statement has become effective under
                    the Act, when the Depositary Shares and the underlying
                    Preferred Stock have been duly authorized and established by
                    applicable Board Action, in accordance with the terms of the
                    Certificate and applicable law, and when (a) a deposit
                    agreement substantially as described in the Registration
                    Statement has been duly executed and delivered by the
                    Company and a depositary, and (b) the depositary receipts
                    representing the Depositary Shares in the form contemplated
                    and authorized by such deposit agreement have been duly
                    executed and delivered by such depositary and delivered to
                    and paid for by the purchasers thereof in the manner
                    contemplated by the Registration Statement and/or the
                    applicable Prospectus Supplement, upon issuance and delivery
                    of the Preferred Stock against payment of valid
                    consideration therefore in accordance with the terms of such
                    Board Action and any applicable underwriting or purchase
                    agreement, and as contemplated by the Registration Statement
                    and/or the applicable Prospectus Supplement, such Depositary
                    Shares will be legally issued and will entitle the holders
                    thereof to the rights specified in the depositary receipts
                    and the deposit agreement relating to such Depositary
                    Shares.

              4.    When the Registration Statement has become effective under
                    the Act, upon due authorization by Board Action of an
                    issuance of Common Stock, and upon issuance and delivery of
                    the Common Stock against payment of valid consideration
                    therefore in accordance with the terms of such Board Action
                    and any applicable underwriting or purchase agreement, and
                    as contemplated by the Registration Statement and/or the
                    applicable Prospectus Supplement, such shares of Common
                    Stock will be legally issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

         To the extent that the obligations of the Company under a deposit
agreement or the obligations of the Company or the Guarantors under the
Indenture may be dependent upon such matters, we have assumed for purposes of
this opinion (i) that the applicable depositary or trustee, as the case may be,
is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its
jurisdiction of organization and is duly qualified to engage in the activities
contemplated by the applicable deposit agreement or the Indenture, as the case
may be, (ii) that such deposit agreement or Indenture, as the case may be, has
been duly authorized, executed and delivered by and constitutes the legal, valid
and binding obligation of such depositary or trustee, as the case may be,
enforceable in accordance with its respective terms, except that the
enforceability thereof may be limited by or subject to bankruptcy,
reorganization, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, moratorium or other similar
laws now or hereafter existing which affect the rights and remedies of creditors
generally and equitable principles of general applicability, (iii) that such
depositary or trustee, as the case may be, is in compliance, generally and with
respect to acting as a depositary or trustee, respectively, under the applicable
deposit agreement or the Indenture, with all applicable laws and regulations and
(iv) that such depositary or trustee, as the case may be, has the requisite
organizational and legal power and authority to perform its obligations under
the applicable deposit agreement or the Indenture, as the case may be.

         We express no opinion as to the applicability of, compliance with or
effect of, the law of any jurisdiction other than United States federal law, the
laws of the State of New York and, to the extent relevant to the opinions
expressed herein, the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the
"DGCL") and applicable provisions of the Delaware Constitution, in each case as
currently in effect, and reported judicial decisions interpreting the DGCL and
such provisions of the Delaware Constitution.

         We hereby consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Legal



Opinions" in the Registration Statement and to the use of this opinion as an
exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not hereby
admit that we come within the category of persons whose consent is required
under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder.

                                                     Very truly yours,

                                                     /s/ McDermott, Will & Emery



                                                                      Exhibit 12

<TABLE>

                                              CONSTELLATION BRANDS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES
                             STATEMENT OF COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES AND EARNINGS
                                        TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES AND PREFERRED STOCK DIVIDENDS
                                                       (in millions of dollars)

<CAPTION>

                                                                  For the Fiscal Years Ended
                              For the Six      For the Six                February 28,             For the Fiscal  
For the Fiscal
                              Months Ended    Months Ended       -----------------------------       Year Ended      
Year Ended
                            August 31, 2003  August 31, 2002     2003         2002        2001   February 29, 2000 
February 28, 1999
                             --------------- ----------------    ----         ----        ----   ----------------- 
-----------------

<S>                           <C>              <C>            <C>          <C>         <C>             <C>              
<C>
Earnings: (a)
   Income before provision
   for income taxes           $   116.8        $   143.3      $   334.9    $   230.0   $   162.2       $   129.0        
$   104.4
   Add fixed charges               96.3             57.4          112.8        122.9       116.2           114.0             
46.5
                             --------------- ---------------- ------------ ----------- ------------ --------------
--- --------------
     Earnings, as adjusted    $   213.1        $   200.7      $   447.7    $   352.8   $   278.4       $   243.0        
$   150.9
                             =============== ================ ============ =========== ============ ================= 
==============
Fixed Charges:
   Interest on debt and
   capitalized leases        $     82.5       $     54.6      $   107.0    $   116.4   $   111.0       $   110.0       
$     43.5
   Amortization of direct
   financing costs                 12.4              1.8            3.7          4.1         3.1             2.2              
1.9
   Amortization of
   discount on debt                  --               --             --          0.5         0.5             0.4              
0.4
   Interest element of              1.4              1.0            2.1          1.9         1.6             1.4              
0.7
   rentals
                             --------------- ---------------- ------------ ----------- ------------ --------------
--- --------------
     Total fixed charges           96.3             57.4          112.8        122.9       116.2           114.0             
46.5

Preferred stock dividends,
adjusted to a pre-tax               1.3               --             --           --          --              --               
--
equivalent basis
                             --------------- ---------------- ------------ ----------- ------------ --------------
--- --------------
Combined fixed charges and
preferred stock dividends    $     97.6       $     57.4      $   112.8    $   122.9   $   116.2       $   114.0      
$      46.5
                             =============== ================ ============ =========== ============ ================= 
==============
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed
Charges                             2.2x             3.5x           4.0x         2.9x        2.4x            2.1x             
3.2x
                             =============== ================ ============ =========== ============ ================= 
==============

Ratio of Earnings to
Combined Fixed Charges and
Preferred Stock Dividend            2.2x             3.5x           4.0x         2.9x        2.4x            2.1x             
3.2x
                             =============== ================ ============ =========== ============ ================= 
==============

         (a) For the purpose of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, "earnings" represent income 



before provision for
income taxes plus fixed charges. "Fixed charges" consist of interest expensed and capitalized, amortization of debt 
issuance costs,
amortization of discount on debt, and the portion of rental expense which management believes is representative of the 
interest
component of lease expense. "Preferred stock dividends" consist of income before taxes that is required to pay the 
dividends on our
outstanding Series A mandatory convertible preferred stock.

</TABLE>



                                                                    Exhibit 23.3

                          INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

The Board of Directors
Constellation Brands, Inc.:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement to be
filed on Form S-3 of Constellation Brands, Inc. on November 24, 2003 of our
report dated April 9, 2003, except as to Notes 2 and 21, which are as of October
28, 2003, with respect to the consolidated balance sheet of Constellation
Brands, Inc. and subsidiaries as of February 28, 2003, and the related
consolidated statements of income, changes in stockholders' equity and cash
flows for the year then ended, which report appears in the Form 8-K of
Constellation Brands, Inc. dated November 24, 2003, and to the reference to our
firm under the heading "Experts" in the Registration Statement to be filed on
Form S-3 on November 24, 2003.

Our report refers to our audit of the disclosures added and reclassifications
and adjustments that were applied to restate the February 28, 2002 and 2001
consolidated financial statements, which were applied to reflect the adoption of
recent accounting pronouncements, a change in the Company's reportable segments,
and an adjustment of stock-based compensation disclosures, as more fully
described in Notes 1, 2 and 21 to the consolidated financial statements.
However, we were not engaged to audit, review or apply any procedures to the
February 28, 2002 and 2001 consolidated financial statements other than with
respect to such disclosures, reclassifications and adjustments.

/s/    KPMG LLP
Rochester, New York
November 24, 2003



                                                                    Exhibit 23.4

                        CONSENT OF CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration
Statement on Form S-3 of Constellation Brands, Inc. of our report dated March 6,
2003, except for notes 37 and 38, for which the date is April 23, 2003, relating
to the financial statements of BRL Hardy Limited, which appears in the Current
Report on Form 8-K/A-2 of Constellation Brands, Inc. filed on July 18, 2003. We
also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in such
Registration Statement.

Adelaide, Australia
November 24, 2003



 = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =
                                    FORM T-1

                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
                             Washington, D.C. 20549

                            STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY
                   UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A
                    CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE

                      CHECK IF AN APPLICATION TO DETERMINE
                      ELIGIBILITY OF A TRUSTEE PURSUANT TO
                             SECTION 305(b)(2) |__|
                           ---------------------------

                            BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY
                 (formerly known as CTC Illinois Trust Company)
               (Exact name of trustee as specified in its charter)

Illinois                                              36-3800435
(State of incorporation                               (I.R.S. employer
if not a U.S. national bank)                          identification no.)
2 N. LaSalle Street
Suite 1020
Chicago, Illinois                                     60602
(Address of principal executive offices)              (Zip code)

                           ---------------------------

                           Constellation Brands, Inc.
               (Exact name of obligor as specified in its charter)

Delaware                                              16-0716709
(State of incorporation                               (I.R.S. employer
if not a U.S. national bank)                          identification no.)

     New York                 Canandaigua Wine Company, Inc.          16-1462887
     New York          Constellation International Holdings Limited   16-1195581
     New York                     Roberts Trading Corp.               16-0865491
England and Wales                  Canandaigua Limited                98-0198402
 The Netherlands                     Canandaigua B.V.                 98-0205132
    Australia               CBI Australia Holdings Pty Limited        98-0392676
    Australia              Constellation Australia Pty Limited        98-0392675
     Delaware                   Franciscan Vineyards, Inc.            94-2602962
    California                        Allberry, Inc.                  68-0324763

    California                    Cloud Peak Corporation              68-0324762
    California                       M.J. Lewis Corp.                 94-3065450
    California                    Mt. Veeder Corporation              94-2862667
     Delaware                      Barton Incorporated                36-3500366
     Delaware                      Barton Brands, Ltd.                36-3185921
     Maryland                       Barton Beers, Ltd.                36-2855879
   Connecticut              Barton Brands of California, Inc.         06-1048198
     Georgia                  Barton Brands of Georgia, Inc.          58-1215938
     New York                 Barton Distillers Import Corp.          13-1794441
     Delaware                  Barton Financial Corporation           51-0311795
     Illinois                      Barton Canada, Ltd.                36-4283446
    Wisconsin                Barton Beers of Wisconsin, Ltd.          39-0638900
     Illinois                     Monarch Import Company              36-3539106

300 WillowBrook Office Park
Fairport, New York                                    14450
(Address of principal executive offices)              (Zip code)

                           ---------------------------

                                 Debt Securities
                       (Title of the indenture securities)

 = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =

                                      -2-

1.       GENERAL INFORMATION.  FURNISH THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION AS TO THE
         TRUSTEE:

         (A)      NAME AND ADDRESS OF EACH EXAMINING OR SUPERVISING AUTHORITY TO
                  WHICH IT IS SUBJECT.

<TABLE>



<CAPTION>
- ---------------------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------

                       Name                                                        Address
- ---------------------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------

        <S>                                                      <C>
        Office of Banks & Trust Companies of the State           500 E. Monroe Street
        of Illinois                                              Springfield, Illinois 62701-1532
        Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago                          230 S. LaSalle Street
                                                                 Chicago, Illinois 60603
</TABLE>

         (B)     WHETHER IT IS AUTHORIZED TO EXERCISE CORPORATE TRUST POWERS.

         Yes.

2.       AFFILIATIONS WITH OBLIGOR.

         IF THE OBLIGOR IS AN AFFILIATE OF THE TRUSTEE, DESCRIBE EACH SUCH
         AFFILIATION.

         None.

16.      LIST OF EXHIBITS.

         1.       A copy of Articles of Incorporation of BNY Midwest Trust
                  Company (formerly CTC Illinois Trust Company, formerly
                  Continental Trust Company) as now in effect. (Exhibit 1 to
                  Form T-1 filed with the Registration Statement No. 333-47688.)

         2,3.     A copy of the Certificate of Authority of the Trustee as now
                  in effect, which contains the authority to commence business
                  and a grant of powers to exercise corporate trust powers.
                  (Exhibit 2 to Form T-1 filed with the Registration Statement
                  No. 333-47688.)

         4.       A copy of the existing By-laws of the Trustee. (Exhibit 4 to
                  Form T-1 filed with the Registration Statement No. 333-47688.)

         6.       The consent of the Trustee required by Section 321(b) of the
                  Act. (Exhibit 6 to Form T-1 filed with the Registration
                  Statement No. 333-47688.)

         7.       A copy of the latest report of condition of the Trustee
                  published pursuant to law or to the requirements of its
                  supervising or examining authority.

                                      -3-

                                    SIGNATURE

         Pursuant to the requirements of the Act, the Trustee, BNY Midwest Trust
Company, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of
Illinois, has duly caused this statement of eligibility to be signed on its
behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in The City of
Chicago, and State of Illinois, on the 21st day of November, 2003.

                                                BNY Midwest Trust Company

                                          By:       /S/  D. DONOVAN
                                            ------------------------------------
                                                Name:  D. DONOVAN
                                                Title: ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT
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                         OFFICE OF BANKS AND REAL ESTATE
                       BUREAU OF BANKS AND TRUST COMPANIES

                        CONSOLIDATED REPORT OF CONDITION
                                       OF

                            BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY
                             2 NORTH LASALLE STREET
                                   SUITE 1020
                             CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60602

Including the institution's domestic and foreign subsidiaries completed as of
the close of business on June 30, 2003, submitted in response to the call of the



Office of Banks and Real Estate of the State of Illinois.

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
                                 ASSETS                                                 THOUSANDS OF DOLLARS
                                 ------                                                 --------------------
<S>                                                                                      <C>
1.      Cash and Due from Depository Institutions......................                  28,746
2.      U.S. Treasury Securities.......................................                   - 0 -
3.      Obligations of States and Political Subdivisions...............                   - 0 -
4.      Other Bonds, Notes and Debentures..............................                   - 0 -
5.      Corporate Stock................................................                   - 0 -
6.      Trust Company  Premises,  Furniture,  Fixtures and Other
        Assets Representing Trust Company Premises..............                            831
7.      Leases and Lease Financing Receivables..................                          - 0 -
8.      Accounts Receivable.....................................                          4,538
9.      Other Assets............................................
        (Itemize amounts greater than 15% of Line 9)

                GOODWILL .................................86,813

                                                                                         86,881
10.     TOTAL ASSETS............................................                        120,996

</TABLE>
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                         OFFICE OF BANKS AND REAL ESTATE
                       BUREAU OF BANKS AND TRUST COMPANIES

                        CONSOLIDATED REPORT OF CONDITION
                                       OF

                            BNY MIDWEST TRUST COMPANY
                             2 NORTH LASALLE STREET
                                   SUITE 1020
                             CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60602

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
                                  LIABILITIES                                    THOUSANDS OF DOLLARS
                                  -----------                                    --------------------
<S>                                                                                      <C>
11.     Accounts Payable...............................................                      14
12.     Taxes Payable..................................................                   - 0 -
13.     Other Liabilities for Borrowed Money...........................                  25,425
14.     Other Liabilities..............................................
        (Itemize amounts greater than 15% of Line 14)

                Taxes Payable to Parent Company............5,181
                Reserve for Taxes..........................3,991
                                                                                          9,480
15.     TOTAL LIABILITIES
                                                                                         34,919
                                 EQUITY CAPITAL
                                 --------------
16.     Preferred Stock................................................                   - 0 -
17.     Common Stock...................................................                   2,000
18.     Surplus........................................................                  62,130
19.     Reserve for Operating Expenses.................................                   - 0 -
20.     Retained Earnings (Loss).......................................                  21,947
21.     TOTAL EQUITY CAPITAL...........................................                  86,077
22.     TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY CAPITAL...........................                 120,996

</TABLE>
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I,      Keith A. Mica, Vice President
  -----------------------------------------------------------------------------
              (Name and Title of Officer Authorized to Sign Report)

of BNY Midwest Trust Company certify that the information contained in this

statement is accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that

submission of false information with the intention to deceive the Commissioner

or his Administrative officers is a felony.

                                             /s/ Keith A. Mica
                              --------------------------------------------------



                              (Signature of Officer Authorized to Sign Report)

Sworn to and subscribed before me this 29th day of     July            , 2003.
                                                   --------------------  ----
My Commission expires May 15, 2007.
                     -------------

                                         /s/ Joseph A. Giacobino, Notary Public
                                         -----------------------

(Notary Seal)

Person to whom Supervisory Staff should direct questions concerning this report.

           Christine Anderson                         (212) 437-5984
- ----------------------------------------    ------------------------------------
                  Name                          Telephone Number (Extension)


